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          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA: The Subcommittee

          3  on Zoning and Franchises will come to order.  I

          4  would like to welcome everybody here this morning.

          5  We have a number of controversial items, I guess you

          6  could call it that, on the agenda.  But we also have

          7  a lot non-controversial items on the agenda that I

          8  must get through, and must take a vote on.  What I

          9  would like to do with everybody's cooperation, is go

         10  through the items, first that are non- controversial

         11  that we can move through the agenda very quickly.

         12  And that will allow us the proper time to get into

         13  the more controversial issues, which I would say 95

         14  percent of everybody that is here is for.

         15                 So we are going to skip around a

         16  little bit in the agenda today.  And I do ask for

         17  everybody's cooperation.  Let me just say, first of

         18  all, there are three items, the West Chelsea

         19  rezoning, the Bensonhurst rezoning, and one of the

         20  sidewalk cafe issues, 107- 02 Queens Boulevard, in

         21  Melinda Katz's district.  We will hear the

         22  applicant.  We will hear the public testimony.  But

         23  we will not vote on the item today.  So those three

         24  items we will hear the public testimony from

         25  everybody, but we will allow for time to take into
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          2  account everybody's issues that are brought forward

          3  today, time to sort of review them, discuss them

          4  with the Council members and the Administration, in

          5  the case of Bensonhurst and the case of West

          6  Chelsea.  And we will actually have the vote on

          7  Monday the 20th at 9:30, before my Committee. Every

          8  other item we will vote on today.

          9                 What I would like to do is call up

         10  the applicant first for Rockefeller Center, Land Use

         11  No. 463, N050297ZRM.  Are they here?  This is an

         12  application by RCPI Landmarks Properties, for an

         13  amendment of the zoning resolution concerning

         14  Section 81 14, modification of signage and frontage

         15  regulations in the 5th Avenue Subdistrict.

         16                 MR. FLAHIVE:  Good morning, Mr.

         17  Chairman, members of the Committee.  My name is

         18  Robert Flahive, I am with the firm Kramer Levin.  I

         19  am joined here by Mr. James Shea from Tishman Speyer

         20  Properties.

         21                 Our firm represents the applicant- -

         22                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Can you speak

         23  into the microphone?

         24                 MR. FLAHIVE:  I would be happy to.

         25  Is that better?  Okay.  Thank you.  Would you like
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          2  me to start over, Mr. Chairman?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Yes.

          4                 MR. FLAHVIE:  My name is Robert

          5  Flahive, I am with the firm of Kramer Levin.  I am

          6  joined by Mr. James Shea from Tishman Speyer.  Our

          7  firm represents the applicant for the proposed

          8  zoning text amendment to Section 81- 14, of the

          9  Special Fifth Avenue District.

         10                 This zoning text amendment would

         11  establish a zoning mechanism to permit illuminated

         12  signs on open areas of zoning lots containing New

         13  York City Landmarks.  The application enjoys the

         14  unanimous support of Community Board 5, as well as

         15  Manhattan Borough President, and a resolution in a

         16  favorable report were adopted by the Planning

         17  Commission on May 25th.  In addition, Landmarks

         18  Commission approved a Certificate of Appropriateness

         19  in April of 2004.

         20                 Now, Tishman Speyer is in a process

         21  of reactivating the observation deck at 30

         22  Rockefeller Center, on floor 66, 67, and 70.  Since

         23  the entrance to the observation roof is from a mid-

         24  block location, we are proposing the illumination of

         25  signage kiosks, which will be placed at four
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          2  locations around Rockefeller Center.  The current

          3  zoning allows the placement of these kiosks, but

          4  does not permit the illumination of the kiosks.    The

          5  proposed zoning text that we have applied for would

          6  allow, under very limited circumstances, the

          7  illumination of those kiosks, provided that they are

          8  a recreation of a historic kiosk, that they do not

          9  project within one foot of the sidewalk, and are not

         10  larger than the minimum size.

         11                 I have some additional boards.  The

         12  board on my left shows the location of the four

         13  locations of the kiosks.  We believe that the

         14  illumination of these kiosks would be an important

         15  way finding tool for people coming to the

         16  observation roof, which is expected to remain open

         17  as late as midnight.

         18                 Both Mr. Shea and I are here, and are

         19  happy to answer any questions to the Committee.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Just to

         21  reiterate this was approved by the Community Board,

         22  and the Borough President.  It is within Council

         23  Member Christine Quinn's district.  I will call on

         24  her for some comments.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Yes, pretty
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          2  brief, I am in full support of the request.  I

          3  concur with the feelings of the Community Board and

          4  the Borough President.  And I would urge the Chair

          5  and the Committee to be supportive.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Any questions

          8  from my colleagues?  Thank you, Sir.

          9                 MR. FLAHIVE:  Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We have no one

         11  signed up to speak on this item.  Stay there,

         12  because we will do the other item next.  If there is

         13  no one else signed up to speak, I will close the

         14  public hearing on this item.

         15                 We will now move on to the public

         16  hearing on Preconsidered N050117ZRM, application

         17  submitted by the Fifth Avenue, 58/59 Acquisition

         18  Company for amendment of the zoning resolution of

         19  the City of New York, relating to Article 8, Chapter

         20  One, Special Midtown District, concerning Appendix

         21  A, Map 1, Special Midtown District and Subdistricts,

         22  and Map 2 retail and street wall.  It is basically

         23  an amendment to the street wall for the GM Building,

         24  which is a layman's way of saying it.

         25                 Sir, you are on again.
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          2                 MR. FLAHIVE:  Yes, I will be joined,

          3  my name is Robert Flahive from Kramer Levin.  I am

          4  joined by Dan Shannon from the firm MOMODOCO and

          5  Shannon.  As you explained briefly, the purpose of

          6  the zoning text amendment is to amend two maps that

          7  are accompanying the zoning resolution, that specify

          8  required street wall and retail requirements for

          9  Fifth Avenue. The only block effected is the block

         10  between 58th and 59th Street, on the East Side of

         11  Fifth Avenue, which is owned by Macklowe Properties,

         12  the house of GM Building.

         13                 In February of this year, we obtained

         14  a City Planning Commission approval to rebuild the

         15  plaza, reconstruct the plaza.  And we are now at the

         16  point where it is seeking the zoning text amendment

         17  that will allow us to construct an entry pavilion in

         18  the center of the plaza, which is under

         19  reconstruction.

         20                 The zoning text amendment is required

         21  because the Fifth Avenue Subdistrict requires that

         22  any enlargement or development be built at the

         23  street line for a minimum height of 85- feet.  Our

         24  proposed glass entry to the retail and the cellar,

         25  would be set back approximately 25- feet, and would
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          2  reach a height of 32- feet.  So we do not meet the

          3  minimal height or locational requirements.

          4                 This particular block between 58th

          5  and 59th, is directly across from Grand Army Plaza,

          6  which provides a very large and gracious opening to

          7  Central Park.  And we believe that there is a very

          8  strong urban design argument for waiving the street

          9  wall requirements and eliminating for this one

         10  single block front.

         11                 The graphic on the left shows a

         12  rendering of what the glass entry would look like.

         13  As I mentioned, the Plaza reconstruction is

         14  underway, and with the Council's approval we will be

         15  able to install this cube by October of this year.

         16                 Both Mr. Shannon and I are available

         17  to answer any questions of the Committee.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  And just to

         19  reiterate again, the Community Board approved this,

         20  and the Borough President approved it.  It is in

         21  Council Member Eva Moskowitz's district, and she is

         22  in favor of the application.  Any questions from my

         23  colleagues?

         24                 Seeing none, thank you.  If there is

         25  no one signed up to speak on this public hearing
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          2  item, I will close the hearing.  Thank you.

          3                 We will now go to Land Use No. 496

          4  through 499, an application by Lincoln Center for a

          5  number of amendments to the zoning resolution.

          6                 MS. ROBINSON:  I am Rebecca Robinson,

          7  Executive Director of the Lincoln Center Development

          8  Project.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  If you have any

         10  conversations, please take them outside.  The

         11  quicker we move through this agenda, the quicker we

         12  can get to your specific items.  So please bear with

         13  us.

         14                 MS. ROBINSON:  Good morning.  And I

         15  am joined by Reynold Levy who is the President of

         16  Lincoln Center.  We also have here the heads of the

         17  Cultural Institutions that are part of the project

         18  that we are going to present to you today.

         19                 So let me start off by saying, that,

         20  this is the first phase of the redevelopment of

         21  Lincoln Center.  I do not know if it is possible,

         22  can you all see?  Should we bring the lights down,

         23  is that possible?  Can you see okay?  Yes.  Okay.

         24                 So, 65th Street between Broadway and

         25  Amsterdam is a really special block in New York.  It
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          2  is a purely cultural block.  It is the front door to

          3  some amazing institutions, which are part of Lincoln

          4  Center.  And those include the Juilliard School, the

          5  School of American Ballet, Lincoln Center Theater,

          6  the Chamber Music Society, the Film Society of

          7  Lincoln Center, and then of course, Lincoln Center

          8  Performing Arts, itself, which is actually after the

          9  Metropolitan Opera, the largest presenter of events

         10  at Lincoln Center.  It does all the free programming

         11  in all of our wonderful public plazas.

         12  Representatives of each one of these institutions

         13  are here today to tell you how important this

         14  project is for them.

         15                 The collective statistics on this one

         16  block of New York are extremely impressive,  3,400

         17  performances a year, 78 percent of all the

         18  performances at Lincoln Center, 13 venues, 80

         19  rehearsal rooms, 81 practice rooms, 13 studios, and

         20  5,000 people every day who work labor here as

         21  artists, administrators, or stagehands, et cetera.

         22                 Next.  And this is their front door,

         23  so you can see why they banded together in 2002, and

         24  felt the need to do something more about what is

         25  part of the largest performing center in the world.
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          2                 Next.  The problems that they face

          3  are problem of identification.  This is the place

          4  where 40 percent of the people who go to Lincoln

          5  Center Theater enter, it is like entering a garage.

          6                 Next.  Or this is the home of the

          7  second Oldest Film Festival, and the most fantastic,

          8  the New York Film Festival.  This is the indicator

          9  on the street.

         10                 Next.  The pedestrian conditions are

         11  terrible on 65th Street.  The traffic is too fast.

         12  People have a hard time getting across the street.

         13  We have three curb cuts entrances into the garage.

         14                 Next.  And then at night we have

         15  3,000 to 4,000 people who cross from 65th Street

         16  from the North to the South side, and intermingle

         17  with 300 to 400 cars.

         18                 Next.  Obviously, Lincoln Center is

         19  not welcoming to the public.  And if I had to say,

         20  there is one really important objective here from a

         21  public point of view, it is to open Lincoln Center

         22  up and tell the world that we are welcoming

         23  everybody.

         24                 Next.  The public spaces are rather

         25  barren.  This is the Milstein Plaza which we are
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          2  going to get rid of.  It is set up for a galley

          3  convention, much fun this is.

          4                 Next.  And then of course, the North

          5  Plaza, which is beautiful, but not useable for the

          6  free concerts that we offer, or as a resting place

          7  for our students.

          8                 Next.  So, in 2002, the six

          9  institutions that mentioned got together and started

         10  to work on a plan for the regeneration of 65th

         11  Street that has the following characteristics:

         12                 1.  We are going to get rid of the

         13  Milstein Bridge, that big overhang.

         14                 2.  We are going to widen the

         15  sidewalk on the South side.

         16                 3.  We are going to open all of those

         17  facades and make them transparent, so the public can

         18  feel and be connected to what goes on inside those

         19  buildings.

         20                 4.  We are going to renovate the

         21  North Plaza, maintaining its spirit, but making it

         22  more useable for events, and more active.

         23                 5.  And we are going to improve the

         24  way finding and information.

         25                 6.  We are also going to be doing
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          2  projects for three of the institutions, which

          3  represent substantial expansions of their

          4  facilities.  Juilliard, a new film center, they do

          5  not have a home today, we are giving them one.  The

          6  Alice Tully Hall which will have a substantial

          7  expansion.  And a new black box theater for Lincoln

          8  Center Theater.

          9                 Next.  So this is the area that we

         10  are going to be covering.  And I am going to go

         11  through each part and tell you the actions that

         12  relate to it, but I will be showing you the overall

         13  plan, as well.

         14                 Next.  So, first with respect to the

         15  street, the actions are a conveyance City Map change

         16  to convey 12- feet of the street, the sidewalk, to

         17  allow us to have a 25- foot sidewalk on the South

         18  side of the street.  We are also correcting an error

         19  that was made in the 1950's, of five inches on the

         20  North side of the street.  And we will delete the

         21  pedestrian overpass from the City Map.

         22                 Next.  This is, so you can see we are

         23  getting rid of the Milstein Bridge, closing up those

         24  curb cuts.  Next, next. And then widening the

         25  sidewalk.
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          2                 Next.  On the North Plaza the actions

          3  are as follow:

          4                 We are modifying the public place

          5  designation;

          6                 We will be providing perpetual access

          7  as a public space to the 11,000 square foot lawn;

          8                 And we are also amending the current

          9  zoning text to actually bring it in line with the

         10  underlying zoning to allow signage up to a height of

         11  40- feet, in order to be able to identify the

         12  theaters.  Thank you.

         13                 Next.  This is the North Plaza today.

         14    You can see the Milstein Bridge, the reflecting

         15  pool, and the trees.

         16                 Next.  And this is what it will look

         17  like in the future.  And the elements are a

         18  restaurant that will have a lawn, an accessible lawn

         19  on the top, some modifications to the North Plaza,

         20  and a basque.

         21                 Next.  We are going to drop the

         22  planters in the basque and create a sort of shady

         23  area for the audiences of Lincoln Center, and we

         24  hope for the community that surrounds Lincoln

         25  Center.
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          2                 Next.  And it will also allow, by

          3  dropping the planters, allow us to set up for free

          4  concerts and expand our programming during the

          5  summer months.

          6                 Next.  This looks across Juilliard

          7  towards the North, across the reflecting pool.  We

          8  are going to make a few changes to the reflecting

          9  pool that will make it more useable for outside

         10  concerts.

         11                 Next.  And then this is the lawn,

         12  which is going to be a campus green for all of our

         13  students, and we hope the community as well.  That

         14  perspective makes it look a lot steeper than it is.

         15  In fact, most of its a gradient, a very gentle grade

         16  of one to 12.

         17                 Next.  And then on the South side of

         18  65th Street, the actions that we are asking for is,

         19  again, the conveyance of that 12- feet to facilitate

         20  the widening of the sidewalk, the elimination of the

         21  Milstein Bridge, and the consent for an installation

         22  of signage components into the sidewalks, to tell

         23  everybody what we do at Lincoln Center.

         24                 Next.  This is what it looks like

         25  today.   There is the big overhang and the narrow
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          2  sidewalk.  And this is what it will look like in the

          3  future, a much more open and we hope welcoming way

          4  to come to Lincoln Center.  We have a new expanded

          5  stair.  We have an entrance to the restaurant.  But

          6  the restaurant will actually sit overlooking the

          7  reflecting pool.  We will have the new film center,

          8  and then Lincoln Center Theater.

          9                 Next.  And this is some of the

         10  signage that we will be using to tell people about

         11  what we do here.  And we will have 23 venues, today

         12  we have 19 venues.  This project will increase our

         13  number of venues to 23.  And we will be showing

         14  here, like a marquee for Lincoln Center will tell

         15  everybody what is going on, at what time, and who is

         16  performing.

         17                 Next.  This is the new film center,

         18  which will have 90- feet of frontage, visible from

         19  Broadway, two new venues, as well as a pre- theater,

         20  amphitheater for pre- theater talks.

         21                 Next.  This is the entrance to

         22  Lincoln Center Theater, today.  And this is what it

         23  will look like in the future.

         24                 Next.  And here it is looking West.

         25  You can see the treatment in the sidewalk here.
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          2                 Next.  This is the old fashion way of

          3  telling people what we do at Lincoln Center.  We

          4  have so much to say.  We have come up with a new

          5  fashion way to do that.   And this is what we call

          6  our video blades, which will have still images

          7  towards the traffic, they will have touch screens.

          8  You can go and find out anything you want to know

          9  about Lincoln Center.

         10                 Next.  And on the side away from the

         11  traffic, they will be linked.  These will be an art

         12  project, fully endowed, that will celebrate all of

         13  the different things we do at Lincoln Center, and

         14  really bring the activity that happens within the

         15  walls onto the sidewalk.

         16                 Next.  This is the Amsterdam Corner.

         17  We have been very concerned about opening up Lincoln

         18  Center to our neighbors to the West.  And this is

         19  what it is going to look like in the future.

         20  Signage, this our community bulletin board that is

         21  going to tell the neighbors everything that we do

         22  that might be of interest to them, family

         23  programming, discount tickets, pre programming

         24  talks.

         25                 Next.  Now the actions on the North
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          2  side are zoning text amendment to allow signage to

          3  40- feet.  And again, it is to identify our venues

          4  and buildings.  And the other action or easements

          5  for the new bridge landing, which I am going to show

          6  you, and fire egress for a tunnel that connects the

          7  two parking garages.

          8                 Next.  This is what it looks like

          9  today.  You can see the heavy overhang of the

         10  bridge.  And this is what it is going to look like

         11  in the future.  This is a bridge that will take the

         12  kids from school, the American Ballet, over to

         13  practice the Nutcracker, and it will take the New

         14  York City Ballet dancers and bring them to their

         15  rehearsal studios in the Rose Building.

         16                 Next.  And this is the new entrance

         17  to the Rose Building.  We are going to use both the

         18  escalator and the marquee, as a way to tell people

         19  about the venues and the school of American Ballet,

         20  whose home is at the Rose Center.

         21                 Next.  And we are also asking for

         22  easements to provide a tunnel, which will take the

         23  car traffic off the street, that goes to the garage

         24  today, and causes all that conflict, put it below

         25  grade, not increasing the number of curb cuts.  And
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          2  it will enter from the Rose Building, go under the

          3  street, over to the garage under Lincoln Center's

          4  main plaza.

          5                 Next.  This is what the Juilliard

          6  School looks like today.  And this is what it is

          7  going to look like in the future.  It is all open.

          8  It is all glass.  And we will have all the

          9  information about the 700 free concerts that we do

         10  every year, at box office, where you get a ticket,

         11  you do not buy it, these are free concerts, and the

         12  student lounge will be up here. So it will be a very

         13  active facade.

         14                 Next.  And then finally, on Broadway

         15  we have a zoning text amendment to allow signage up

         16  to a height of 60- feet. And that is in order to

         17  identify the Juilliard extension.

         18                 Next.  This is Alice Tully Hall

         19  tucked in under here, nobody can see it.  It is the

         20  most wonderful place.  And this is Juilliard.  And

         21  this is what it is going to look like in the future.

         22    I do not think anyone is going to have a hard time

         23  finding Alice Tully Hall anymore.  These lobbies are

         24  going to be completely open.  We are programming it

         25  all day.  We are doubling the performer's support
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          2  space.  And we are doing the most spectacular change

          3  to the Alice Tully Hall, still have much the feel

          4  that Alice Tully so loved.

          5                 This is a dance studio that hangs out

          6  over Broadway, so that everybody will now that this

          7  is all about performance.

          8                 Next.  And then this is another one

          9  of our informational components, again, to let

         10  people know everything that is going on.  In real

         11  time you will be able to find out about ticket

         12  availability throughout the campus, but it will also

         13  tell you about the performer that is on tonight, or

         14  about the subscription series that is coming up.

         15                 Next.  And this is the action that we

         16  are asking for.  This is to identify.  You can see

         17  how subtle it is going to be.  We do understand

         18  about restraint in signage.  And this is going to be

         19  the Juilliard School, that is almost invisible

         20  there. But, that is at 60- feet.  So this is what we

         21  need to be able to identify that on the street.

         22                 We are going to have a performing

         23  arts book store, that is going to knock everyone's

         24  socks off.  And this wonderful transparency that we

         25  hope, sucks people into Lincoln Center.
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          2                 Next.  So this is what it looks like

          3  today.  And this is what it is going to look like.

          4  We start construction, God willing that things go

          5  well today, in 2006.  And then we have a short

          6  animation.  And if you would like to ask questions

          7  during the animation, that would be fine.

          8                 (Showing Animation).

          9                 Yes, I am sorry, and I should

         10  mention, but you probably already know that we did

         11  get unanimous approval at the City Planning

         12  Commission.  We have the support of the Community

         13  board, who have been wonderful, and of the Manhattan

         14  Borough President.

         15                 So this is looking across in Alice

         16  Tully Hall. You can see how it is active.  Our whole

         17  idea is to activate what is now, feels like a

         18  fortress.  And then our amphitheater, we want people

         19  to come and sit in our public spaces.  We want to

         20  part of the community.

         21                 And here you see the video blades,

         22  designed by Diller, Scofidio, and Renfro, I forgot

         23  to mention they and Fox & Fowle are absolutely

         24  marvelous architects.  This is something Diller,

         25  Scofidio, and Renfro do so well.  And also they love

                                                            29

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  that modernness feel.  This our grand marquee, our

          3  23 venues telling you what is going on, coming into

          4  the area of the North Plaza, the reflecting pool.

          5                 Diller, Scofidio, and Renfro and Fox

          6  and Fowle have worked very hard to maintain the

          7  spirit of the original design by Dan Kiley.

          8                 The restaurant, of course, has that

          9  aero- saran and TWA airline terminal feel, which

         10  seems so right there.  And then you come down into

         11  the Juilliard School.  And you can see how this

         12  facade is going to be so lively.  It will literally

         13  be kinetic.

         14                 We have street furniture, that the

         15  design team has also done.  And now you go into the

         16  entrance of Lincoln Center Theater.  The black box

         17  will be beyond that, you really cannot see it in

         18  this video.  And then you can see the green roof.

         19                 Are there any questions?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Before I take

         21  questions, this, Lincoln Center is obviously in

         22  Council Member Gale Brewer's district and I would

         23  like to call on her to make some comments.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  Thank you,

         25  Mr. Chairman. Thank you Lincoln Center.  And I want
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          2  to say that perhaps the most important part of this

          3  entire presentation is that Lincoln Center is a very

          4  good neighbor, particularly under Ren Levy's

          5  leadership.  And this project has had much community

          6  input, even before the introduction.  What is

          7  particularly important about West 65th Street, when

          8  Rebecca talks about the community, what you should

          9  know is it includes five schools within the Martin

         10  Luther King, Jr. High School.  It includes, of

         11  course, the great LaGuardia High School, right next

         12  door.  It includes Amsterdam Houses, a wonderful New

         13  York City Housing Authority development right across

         14  the street.  And 65th Street has always felt, to

         15  those individuals, like they were going through the

         16  back door. And so it is really important to us, in

         17  the community, that this project be inclusive of

         18  them, and it is, both in terms of the quality, we

         19  are even thinking of about a cafe that is welcoming,

         20    that does not make a young person feel excluded.

         21  And we hope that the young people will be sitting on

         22  the steps, along with the Juilliard students, et

         23  cetera.

         24                 So that is my vision in terms of this

         25  street.  And the promise of signage that includes
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          2  what is going on with LaGuardia, and King, as well

          3  as what is going on at Lincoln Center, and the trees

          4  and the street scape to continue all the way down

          5  into the neighborhood.  So the community board

          6  reflected that.  And I feel strongly that Lincoln

          7  Center is reflecting that.

          8                 In terms of the preservationists and

          9  their concerns, perhaps in the questioning period, I

         10  can ask, I know that there are some concerns about

         11  the planters, keeping with the context of the

         12  preservationists, and exactly where the length of

         13  the reflecting pool, the constant discussion about

         14  its size, and how far the restaurant can or cannot

         15  accommodate that.  So those are ongoing talking

         16  issues.  Again, to the credit of the community, and

         17  to the credit of Lincoln Center, these are topics

         18  that are in ongoing discussion.  There has never

         19  been a break. And it is a great dialogue.

         20                 And just finally, I know, this is

         21  sort of joking, because I want to be clear, Ren Levy

         22  will kill me if I do not make this in a joke, in

         23  terms of my personality, because I am always making

         24  jokes.  But the fact of the matter is, that there is

         25  a concern from Community Board 7, I am just stating
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          2  this for the record, about the tunnel that you saw

          3  in terms of cars.  It is true that I do not have a

          4  car.  When we go to Lincoln Center from the West

          5  Side we take the subway, or we walk.  We do not even

          6  drive.  But people do drive, I have learned, to

          7  Lincoln Center from the suburbs and from other parts

          8  of the City.  So I joke and say that we want to be

          9  clear that it is an expensive, we think opportunity

         10  for people to have to be able to have a new tunnel

         11  for their car.  Maybe since we have a Holland

         12  Tunnel, and a Lincoln Tunnel, it could be called a

         13  Robertson Tunnel or Levy Tunnel.  You never know.

         14  And then somebody could name it and pay for it.

         15  That is a joke.  But the fact of the matter is it is

         16  a concern that I wanted to raise.

         17                 I want to say overall, this is a

         18  fantastic proposal, community minded, patron minded,

         19  and of course the bottom line, world- wide arts.

         20  And it will make 65th Street a front door for all of

         21  us in the community.

         22                 Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  I

         24  just want to mention before I take questions from my

         25  colleagues, we do have a number of people signed up
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          2  to speak on this item.  The majority are in favor,

          3  but we do have some opponents who would like to

          4  speak as well.  Any questions from my colleagues?

          5                 Council Member Katz.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Just very

          7  quickly. I know that my office briefed me on this

          8  application, as well, but I would be remiss and

          9  probably not be able to go home if I did not mention

         10  I grew up at Lincoln Center.  Both my parents are

         11  graduates of Juilliard, so I spent most of my

         12  childhood at the Library there.  And I think that

         13  one of the aspects of this organization is that

         14  nation- wide, I do believe, anyway that we can get

         15  more people to visit Lincoln Center when they come

         16  in, all the better for entire City.  So the fact

         17  that it is more open to the community and more open

         18  to access, I think is a very, very important part of

         19  this application.  And I thank you for that. And it

         20  looks like it would be a good addition to the entire

         21  City.

         22                 Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Council Member

         24  Felder.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FELDER:  Thank you
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          2  very much.  I just wanted to add, nothing to do with

          3  the presentation that was made, how much people in

          4  our district also have had the opportunity to enjoy

          5  Lincoln Center and the accommodations that have been

          6  made to various parts of our community, be able to

          7  have concerts at Lincoln Center.  And I know it is

          8  not easy.  And I, myself, with my wife and my

          9  children, have enjoyed Lincoln Center.  Maybe not

         10  the same concerts that other people enjoy, but very

         11  much so.  So I am looking forward to enjoying the

         12  new Lincoln Center in the near future.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Council Member

         14  Recchia.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Yes, good

         16  morning.  As Chairman of the Cultural Affairs

         17  Committee, this is a necessity that we make this

         18  project go forward.  Because Lincoln Center compared

         19  to other major cities that have all these

         20  entertainment centers, and what we have here at

         21  Lincoln Center is a real jewel. But it has to be

         22  much more accessible to the public, and more opened

         23  up.  And I agree with that.  And I think we have to

         24  get this project started.   And we cannot wait any

         25  longer  So I support this program.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Council Member

          3  Brewer.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  Thank you.  I

          5  do want to ask, Mr. Levy, regarding the issues that

          6  the preservationists are bringing up, modernism is a

          7  tremendous opportunity to save.  And I know you have

          8  these dialogues regarding the planters, in

          9  particular, and the reflecting pools.  So I just was

         10  wondering if you could comment on the ongoing talks.

         11                 MR. LEVY:  I would be happy to.  Liz

         12  Diller and Rick Scofidio, the architects of record,

         13  and Rebecca Robertson, have been in continuing

         14  dialogue with Landmarks West and other groups who

         15  have expressed concern about, particularly about the

         16  North Plaza and the original Dan Kiley design.

         17  Those changes have been very constructive.  They

         18  continue.  Several meetings are planned for the near

         19  future.  In fact, I think there is one scheduled for

         20  tomorrow.

         21                 And, we believe that we can find an

         22  acceptable compromise that addresses the concerns

         23  that have been expressed. We do have needs as a

         24  center that is open to hundreds of thousands of

         25  people for free programming.  We feel an obligation
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          2  under our license with the Parks Department, to make

          3  available as much as possible, that 16.3 acres of

          4  precious public space to the public for programming.

          5    And so some of the issues that arise have to do

          6  with the changes that we would like to make across

          7  the campus that would allow more and more people to

          8  enjoy free programming.

          9                 And so, some of the issues arise out

         10  of conflict between adjusting the Plaza and other

         11  places to accommodate more people.  But we are fully

         12  confident that we can fully resolve them.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  Mr. Chairman,

         14  I know that as the resolution passes, perhaps we

         15  could include in there the positive aspect of these

         16  discussions, and indicate that we hope that they

         17  will continue and be part of the overall plan.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Seeing no other

         20  questions, thank you.  I would like to start calling

         21  people that are signed up to speak on this item.  I

         22  will, each person is entitled to two minutes.  And I

         23  will ask that everybody, sort of very carefully stay

         24  within the time limit.  There is a clock on the

         25  side. Because if you do not, I would hate to have to
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          2  cut you off.  And if we go beyond, then people here

          3  are not going to be able to speak.  So everybody has

          4  to move this ahead expeditiously.

          5                 First panel,  I am going to call the

          6  panel up in panels of four.  We have a

          7  representative here from State Senator Tom Duane,

          8  Reynold Levy, Tony Newman from the Juilliard School,

          9  and Bernard Gersten from the Lincoln Center Theater.

         10    Are they here?  Lets go.  Come on up.

         11                 After this panel, which is in favor,

         12  I will call a panel in opposition.  And we will go

         13  in that order.  Ladies and gentlemen, if you heard

         14  your name called, please come up.

         15                 MR. GERSTEN:  I am Bernard Gersten,

         16  Executive Producer of Lincoln Center Theater.  Our

         17  interest in the Lincoln Center redevelopment is

         18  very, very strong, because among the benefits that

         19  will accrue to Lincoln Center Theater, and as a

         20  result to the community that is involved at Lincoln

         21  Center Theater is a new 100- seat experimental

         22  theater that is going to be located in roadway.

         23                 And in addition to that, an

         24  appropriate entrance on 65th Street, which will make

         25  Lincoln Center Theater more readily available,
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          2  easier to find than it has been historically.      So

          3  , we applaud all of the changes that have been

          4  developed for the Plaza, for the North Sector.  And

          5  we look forward to the new reflecting pool, the

          6  restaurant, and the wood that is going to be in

          7  front of the Theater.

          8                 Thank you very much.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I like somebody

         10  who speaks on time.  Next speaker.

         11                 MS. PODLUCKY:  Hello, I am here to

         12  give testimony from State Senator Tom Duane.

         13                  "I am State Senator Thomas K. Duane,

         14  representing the 29th Senatorial District in

         15  Manhattan.  I am testifying today in support of the

         16  Lincoln Center 65th Street Project.

         17                 As you know, the proposed project

         18  will create a "Street of the Arts" on 65th Street by

         19  removing the Milstein Bridge, widening the sidewalk,

         20  and bringing the entrances of Lincoln Center venues

         21  to street level.  The project will also close three

         22  vehicular curb cuts on the south side of 65th

         23  Street, and create wider, safer, and more active

         24  sidewalks.  It will make Lincoln Center more

         25  welcoming and easier to navigate for visitors and
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          2  neighbors alike.  In addition, Lincoln Center's

          3  offer to donate trees along the continuation of the

          4  65th Street sidewalk between Amsterdam and West End

          5  is a welcome gesture representing its desire to be a

          6  good neighbor.

          7                 I commend Lincoln Center for its

          8  excellent outreach efforts to the community and

          9  surrounding neighborhood. Lincoln Center has been a

         10  catalyst for growth in this community for 40 years,

         11  and has stood for excellence in the performing arts

         12  in New York City and the world.  Its educational

         13  programs reach out to hundreds of school children

         14  around the Upper East Side every year.  This project

         15  provides much needed academic space, lobby space,

         16  new performance venues, visitor amenities, and

         17  performer support space for the arts institutions

         18  along 65th Street so that they can continue to be

         19  among the best in the world.

         20                 The project's inventive design and

         21  technological advances will make it easier for area

         22  residents as well as visitors to our community to

         23  take advantage of the many cultural opportunities

         24  provided by Lincoln Center.

         25                 In conclusion, I support the Lincoln
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          2  Center West 65th Street Project, and look forward to

          3  experiencing the final results of this development

          4  in the near future."

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  With ten seconds

          6  to spare.

          7                 MR. NEWMAN:  Good morning.  I am

          8  Anthony Newman with the Juilliard School.  This is

          9  the biggest renovation to the Juilliard School since

         10  it opened its doors at Lincoln Center in 1969.

         11  Expanding our facilities will help our students to

         12  get the best possible education and training in the

         13  performing arts, and will help us to continue our

         14  outreach work in the community and around New York

         15  City.

         16                 Juilliard offers 700 performances a

         17  year in music, dance, and drama.  All of them open

         18  to the public.  And most of them absolutely free.

         19  Moving Juilliard's entrance to the street level will

         20  help make our theaters and performances more visible

         21  and accessible to everyone.  And the new information

         22  board on Amsterdam Avenue will let people know about

         23  what is going on in all of our theaters.

         24                 The new lawn on the North Plaza will

         25  final offer a campus green to our students, who work
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          2  so hard that they like many New Yorkers could use

          3  some time in a sunny green environment.  Many of our

          4  students, faculty, and alumni live right nearby.

          5  And we think that this plan offers them a great

          6  place to be far more participatory in the life of

          7  the community.

          8                 Thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  By the way, in

         10  the future when I call a panel up, I want them to be

         11  seated all at the same time.  So, you do not, that

         12  is why there are four chairs there. This is just for

         13  everybody's information.   I know not everybody has

         14  done this before.  Rather than somebody get up, the

         15  next person sit down, panels of four, there are four

         16  chairs, please sit down.

         17                 MS. KOCH:  I am Joanne Koch, the

         18  Project Director and formerly for 32 years the

         19  Executive Director of the Film Society of Lincoln

         20  Center.  As part of the Lincoln Center 65th Street

         21  Project, the Film Society- -

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Excuse me for

         23  one second. Were you called?

         24                 MS. KOCH:  I thought I was.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  What is your
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          2  name?

          3                 MS. KOCH:  Joanne Koch.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Pull the slip.

          5  I am sorry you were not called to speak.  Who are

          6  the other people up there? You know, I hate to

          7  embarrass you, but you just cannot sit down at a

          8  table and expect that you are going to be next.

          9  Please vacate the chair.

         10                 MS. KOCH:  We are all representatives

         11  of Lincoln Center.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  But you have to

         13  be called.

         14                 MS. KOCH:  Okay, we misunderstood

         15  you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I think I made

         17  that very clear.

         18                 MS. KOCH:  Okay, sorry.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  The next panel

         20  will be in opposition.  Brenden Moran, Gregory

         21  Mosher, and Michael is it Godkin.

         22                 MR. MORAN:  Mr. Chairman and members

         23  of the Committee, my name is Brenden Moran, and I am

         24  speaking for DOCOMOMO U.S. New York Tri- State.

         25  DOCOMOMO U.S. New York Tri State is a local chapter
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          2  of DOCOMOMO International, an organization working

          3  to identify, document, and protect important

          4  building and sites of modern movement.

          5                 Since the debut of the first venue in

          6  1962, Lincoln Center for the Performing Arts has

          7  become recognized worldwide, both for the caliber of

          8  its presentations and as a defining architectural

          9  landmark of New York City.  Over the same period the

         10  buildings connecting plazas and park have entered

         11  the cannon of post- war modern architecture and

         12  design.  Lincoln Center has reached this level of

         13  significance in the course of over 40 years, as a

         14  cultural mainstay of the City, yet its buildings and

         15  landscapes have not been afforded a hearing by the

         16  Landmarks Preservation Commission.

         17                 On March 18, DOCOMOMO filed a request

         18  for evaluation for the Center in an effort to

         19  encourage action at the Landmarks Commission.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Can I interrupt

         21  you for one second?  If you have to have a

         22  conversation, take it outside. This is disrespectful

         23  to our speakers.  We are having trouble hearing even

         24  with the microphone.  Sorry.

         25                 MR. MORAN:  To date there has been no
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          2  formal answer to this request, nor any action.

          3  Likewise, Lincoln Center was declared eligible for

          4  the National and State Register in April 2000, but

          5  remains unlisted due to inaction on a hearing at the

          6  State level.

          7                 Protecting the defining elements of

          8  Lincoln Center falls to the City entities

          9  participating in the ULURP review process, and most

         10  importantly to Lincoln Center for the Performing

         11  Arts.

         12                 DOCOMOMO U.S. Tri- State supports the

         13  much needed revitalization of Lincoln Center's North

         14  campus, and has been supportive of most aspects of

         15  Diller, Scofidio, and Renfro design.  However, we

         16  wish to comment on one critical aspect of the

         17  current proposal.  The North Plaza is the work of

         18  Dan Kiley, arguable the most prominent and

         19  celebrated American landscape architect of the

         20  modern era.  DOCOMOMO members have met with the

         21  architects and project team and we are not convinced

         22  that the problematic goals of Lincoln Center

         23  Development Project Inc. Require destroying this

         24  well- loved and historically important mid- century

         25  landscape.

                                                            45

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2                 The proposed changes most destructive

          3  to the North Plaza landscape design include:

          4  Altering the dimension, proportion, and location of

          5  the reflecting pool to accommodate a required four

          6  cart to the proposed restaurant structure.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I am going to

          8  ask you to sum up.

          9                 MR. MORAN:  Okay.  Eliminating the

         10  grid of travertine planters, eliminating the pool as

         11  a true pool, the current design specifies a black

         12  granite plant over which an inch or two of water

         13  will flow and be easily drained.  As it stands

         14  today, the plaza is altered from the original and in

         15  gross disrepair.  A restored Kiley Plaza would

         16  provide an appropriate site for a restaurant.  This

         17  could be accomplished with reasonable alternations

         18  to the current design.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, I am going

         20  have to, I gave you extra time.  I am going to have

         21  to cut you off.

         22                 MR. MORAN:  Okay.  Thanks.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next speaker.

         24                 MR. MOSHER:  Hello.  My name is

         25  Gregory Mosher.  I attended the Juilliard School and
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          2  I was for seven years the Director of Lincoln Center

          3  Theater, where my beloved partner was Bernard

          4  Gersten, from whom you just heard.  I support a

          5  great deal of this plan, particularly the community

          6  aspects of it.  I am here to talk about one narrow

          7  subject, which is the North Plaza.

          8                 I think we take it for granted in

          9  America, that works of art are not to be changed

         10  lightly.  We might like General Washington's coat to

         11  be a brighter blue, but we do not change it.  We

         12  live with it.

         13                 The North Plaza is, itself, a work of

         14  art.  It is a collaboration between three great

         15  artists, Eero Saarinen, Dan Kiley, and Henry Moore.

         16  Where they here, none of them are with us alive, I

         17  think we make short work of this discussion, because

         18  their eloquence and their stature, would I think

         19  readily convince you all that their work should not

         20  be tampered with.  They are not here, I am afraid

         21  they have only me and some of my colleagues.

         22                 I understand the argument that

         23  Lincoln Center needs life.  In addition to

         24  accessibility it needs life.  But, there is life at

         25  Lincoln Center right now.  Not everything is about
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          2  pizazz.  Some things are about dignity.  Some things

          3  are about reflection.  Some things are about calm.

          4                 I guess I have spent more time in

          5  that plaza than anyone, thousands of hours sitting

          6  in that plaza, often early at morning before I went

          7  to work, almost always when thousands of people came

          8  in at 7:30 or 8:00 at night and often late at night.

          9  It is magical that space.  It is hard to explain why

         10  a work of art works.  That painting, the sculpture,

         11  the President Jefferson, you do not want to mess

         12  with magic.

         13                 And I am encouraged to hear that the

         14  discussions are ongoing.  I support the discussions.

         15    And I hope this collaboration of these three major

         16  20th Century artists will be honored.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 MR. GODKIN:  Hello.  I am Michael

         19  Godkin, excuse me I have a slight cold, so my voice

         20  sounds a little hoarse.  I am a landscape architect

         21  and I am part of the team that has been working with

         22  Lincoln Center to come up with, for lack of a better

         23  word, for a compromise for the North Plaza.  I

         24  support everything Mr. Mosher said.  I mean this is

         25  a work of landscape art, a collaboration between
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          2  three great modernists.  And I think Henry Moore is

          3  a household name, and Dan Kiley one day will be a

          4  household name the way Frederick Law Olmsted is.

          5                 I just want to make an analogy for

          6  the High Line. Many people are here about the High

          7  Line.  That is a piece of urban infrastructure that

          8  the City is finding a way to incorporate as a

          9  permanent part of our City, really against what

         10  seemed like insurmountable odds years ago.  We do

         11  not have such a difficult problem here at Lincoln

         12  Center.  We can preserve the North Plaza, and still

         13  accommodate Lincoln Center's programmatic needs.

         14                 Things are going to change at the

         15  Plaza.  Right now it is a quiet contemplative space.

         16    It is going to be a more active space.  Lincoln

         17  Center is adding a restaurant.  However, we can

         18  accommodate both the original intention of the

         19  designers, as well as the physical presence of what

         20  they designed.

         21                 You are going to hear a lot of people

         22  talk about preserving the spirit of the original

         23  design.  You should be aware that a lot of that is

         24  rhetoric.  You do not preserve the spirit by

         25  demolishing something.  You preserve the spirit by
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          2  incorporating it.

          3                 So I would just like to support what

          4  Ren Levy said before, that we are glad Lincoln

          5  Center is keeping the door open to discussions.  I

          6  would like to ask the City Council, if possible, to

          7  put in the wording of your resolution on this, that

          8  the North Plaza remain open, as a point of

          9  discussion between the preservation community and

         10  Lincoln Center.

         11                 Thank you very much.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  Next

         13  panel will be a panel in favor.  Helen Rosenthal

         14  from Community Board 7, Mark Wigley from Columbia,

         15  Mae Robinson, and Kate Wood from Landmark West.

         16                 MS. ROSENTHAL:  Chairman Avella,

         17  thanks so much for allowing us to testify.  My name

         18  is Helen Rosenthal.  I am testifying on behalf of

         19  Community Board 7, where I am the 1st Vice Chair.

         20                 Lincoln Center is located in our

         21  Community Board, and we voted unanimously in support

         22  of our resolution for the redevelopment of Lincoln

         23  Center, redesign and all.  We are especially

         24  supportive of their work with the community west of

         25  Lincoln Center.
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          2                 Our only disagreement, as City

          3  Council Member Gale Brewer articulated so

          4  beautifully and humorously, is with the expected $6

          5  million expenditure on a tunnel which would connect

          6  their two parking garages.  C. Virginia Fields

          7  shares, the Borough President of Manhattan shares

          8  our concern that while their tunnel would make the

          9  underground drive a little bit more convenient, they

         10  have a larger traffic congestion problem above

         11  ground, at the traffic bowtie where 65th and 66th,

         12  and Columbus, and Broadway merge together.

         13                 We ask that the City Council

         14  stipulate in your resolution that they resolve the

         15  traffic infrastructure problem first, by working

         16  with the City Department of Transportation and City

         17  Planning.

         18                 So in conclusion to the extent that

         19  any City dollars fund this project, we ask that you

         20  require Lincoln Center to resolve this problem for

         21  pedestrians before they spend any money on the

         22  tunnel.

         23                 Thank you very much for your time.

         24                 MR. WIGLEY:  My name is Mark Wigley,

         25  I am the Dean of the Graduate School of
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          2  Architecture, Planning, and Preservation at the

          3  Columbia University.  I want to quickly remind the

          4  City Council how bad the existing scheme is.

          5                 The world's best architects were

          6  brought together to produce that work.  And it may

          7  come as a shock to discover that that does not

          8  always work out.  It is really, very, very bleak,

          9  very, very isolated.  So I completely applaud this

         10  attempt to kind of recover a sense of public space

         11  that may rival Rockefeller Center in terms of its

         12  capacity to energize the City, and to bring the arts

         13  to the people, and the people to the arts.

         14                 Very quickly, I want to point out,

         15  though, returning to the fact that the scheme right

         16  now is so bad, is it is not possible to improve the

         17  scheme without making some changes.  And I want to

         18  just make a point here, that sometimes preservation

         19  does involves renovation.  And in this case it is

         20  necessary to do so.

         21                 I think, about the North Plaza, it is

         22  important to remember that nothing of the original

         23  scheme, or hardly any of the original scheme exists.

         24    And what it is is a work of art, as was very

         25  eloquently pointed out before.  Yes, it is a work of
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          2  art, but landscape is a very different kind of art

          3  than other arts.  Landscape is by definition,

          4  integrated into all of the things around it.  So if

          5  you change the things around it, you cannot simply

          6  preserve the thing itself, and remain with exactly

          7  the same qualities it had before.

          8                 So what is required is a very, very

          9  subtle discussion about how one would preserve

         10  certain qualities that are in the present oasis,

         11  relative to the existing buildings. Now that you are

         12  going to change those buildings, how would you

         13  produce a similar effect.

         14                 Frankly, if those three artists were

         15  in the room today, they would change the scheme.

         16  And they would change it, perhaps, better than any

         17  of us.  But it is my view that the discussion going

         18  on right now between the architects and landscape

         19  waste is very likely to come up with this nuance

         20  compromise that will leave everybody feeling that

         21  the spirit, I think it is not a word to reject, of

         22  Kiley will be honored precisely by trying to

         23  understand what he would have done in the present

         24  situation, and to leave enough of his existing work

         25  there that one fully understands what was there.
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          2                 To preserve it is a kind of wax work

          3  memory in the middle of a scheme that was dark,

          4  bleak, and empty, and even to use its bleakness as a

          5  defense, that are sites of isolated inquired, I

          6  think is inadequate.

          7                 And to finish, one single point, if

          8  the decision is between keeping the planters up and

          9  not allow to honor the original scheme, but not

         10  allowing the public concerts to occur and lowering

         11  them down, I would say the needs of bringing the

         12  people in would rise up above maintaining a wax

         13  work.  But I think there is a compromise possible

         14  that will keep everybody happy.  And I am very

         15  pleased about that.

         16                 Thank you.

         17                 MS. ROBINSON:  Good morning.  My name

         18  is Mae Robinson, and I reside one block west of

         19  Lincoln Center.  Ours is a community of many, many

         20  beautiful things.  We have colleges, museums,

         21  theaters, houses of worship, A- 1 shopping, you name

         22  it, we will claim it.  Lincoln Center enhances all

         23  of these structures.  The Center has an audience of

         24  all cultures, complimenting our way of life.  And in

         25  this fast- moving world of turmoil and tension, we
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          2  need to have the arts.  We need beauty. We need

          3  learning.  And Lincoln Center offers us.

          4                 Please, I know your plate is full,

          5  and it might be difficult, but could you please come

          6  to the aid.  We too, are biting the bullet.  Let's

          7  climb Jacob's ladder spewing love as we go.

          8                 Thank you.

          9                 MS. WOOD:  My name is Kate Wood and I

         10  speaking on behalf of Landmark West.  Thank you very

         11  much to the Subcommittee.  Landmark West has met

         12  frequently with Lincoln Center over the last few

         13  months, and even longer than that.  We are confident

         14  that with the benefit of the Council's input on this

         15  project, that we can continue to work

         16  collaboratively to shape a project that we would all

         17  be proud of.

         18                 I would like too, to focus on the

         19  historic landscape design by Dan Kiley for the North

         20  Plaza, and reinforce what some of my colleagues have

         21  said.  One can be in favor of this project, clearly,

         22  and have very different views about the significance

         23  of Lincoln Center.

         24                 Kiley is to 20th Century landscape

         25  design what Frederick Law Olmsted was to 19th
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          2  Century landscape design.  And although, Lincoln

          3  Center is not an official New York City landmark,

          4  yet, the entire campus was determined eligible for

          5  the State and National Registers of Historic Places

          6  in April 2000.

          7                 Now, since, most sites do not qualify

          8  for the Registers until they reach 50 years of age,

          9  this determination of eligibility means that Lincoln

         10  Center is a place of outstanding significance,

         11  architecturally, historically, and socially.  And

         12  any alterations to the campus must be performed with

         13  the greatest sensitivity.

         14                 Through our discussions Lincoln

         15  Center has agreed to investigate certain revisions

         16  to their proposal that would retain trees,

         17  potentially retain the travertine planters, to look

         18  at the relationship between the proposed restaurant

         19  and the shape of the pool.  These are very important

         20  considerations.  These design elements and

         21  preserving them are not mutually exclusive with the

         22  prospect of, you know, accommodating more public

         23  accessibility and concerts.  We are convinced that

         24  there is a way to resolve these issues.  And we are

         25  meeting with Lincoln Center on a continuing basis to
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          2  do just that.

          3                 And just to conclude, North Plaza is

          4  more than just a public space.  It is a very well

          5  used public space.  And it is also a very well

          6  choreographed work of art, that will be

          7  significantly impacted by the Council's decision on

          8  this matter. I hope that this testimony has been

          9  helpful.  And that we ask for your support in

         10  keeping the lines of communication open as we move

         11  forward with these discussions.

         12                 Thank you very much.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  The

         14  next panel is in opposition.  And I have two more

         15  speakers, Hardy Stecker and Avra Petrides, and if

         16  there is anybody else in opposition you should let

         17  me know, right now.

         18                 MS. STECKER:  Hello.  I am reading

         19  for Ken Smith, Landscape Architect.

         20                  "Dear City Council, I am writing

         21  about the Dan Kiley Landscape at Lincoln Center.  I

         22  have been active in advocating the preservation and

         23  restoration of the best examples of modern era built

         24  landscapes.

         25                 Several years ago, I was the

                                                            57

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  landscape architect for the restoration of modern

          3  era landscape at Lever House.  New York City has few

          4  modern era landscapes.  Best known, Paley Park, the

          5  MOMO Sculpture Garden, and Green Acre Park are well

          6  protected by non- profit patrons or foundations.

          7                 I believe that Dan Kiley's design

          8  work at Lincoln Center belonged to the same group of

          9  the City's protective modern era works.  Kiley, who

         10  passed away last year, was one of the foremost

         11  landscape architects of the 20th Century.  And his

         12  built work ranks among the masterpieces of the

         13  modern era.  His work stands along side the

         14  architects, Eero Saarinen, Phillip Johnson, Wallace

         15  Harrison, and Max Abromovits, as an integral part of

         16  the Lincoln Center campus.

         17                 Kiley's work at Lincoln Center

         18  includes the North Court and Damrosch Park, both of

         19  which are considered prime examples of his mature

         20  style of work.  Kiley's traverting planters with

         21  their tightly spaces tree basques give a strong

         22  sense of order, extending the architecture of

         23  Lincoln Center into the landscape to create a

         24  unified campus space.  His signature use of

         25  geometry, simple and well- proportioned planters,
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          2  and reflecting pool created spacial containment and

          3  balanced relationship between the series of open

          4  plazas, courts, and shaded basque areas.

          5                 Quartets of plain trees were planted

          6  in 20- foot square travertine planters that were

          7  recessed to minimize their scale.  While the

          8  original plantings of the North Court were altered a

          9  decade ago, the plantings at Damrosch Park are

         10  relatively intact and could be easily restored to

         11  maintain Kiley's urban forest concept.

         12                 I have had several meetings in recent

         13  months with Lincoln Center Redevelopment

         14  Incorporation, and their design team, in an effort

         15  to find ways of accommodating their problematic and

         16  redevelopment needs, while preserving and restoring

         17  the Kiley designs at the North Port and Damrosch

         18  Park.

         19                 I am convinced it is possible to

         20  achieve both goals and that the redevelopment team

         21  could find ways to more effectively integrate

         22  Kiley's landscape into their master plan, while

         23  preserving significant aspects of this important

         24  modern era landscape."

         25                 Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You got in just

          3  under the wire.  Next speaker.

          4                 MS. PETRIDES:  Yes, I am Avra

          5  Petrides.  Good morning.  I am reading a letter by

          6  Charles Burnbalm (phonetic) of the Historic

          7  Landscape Initiative at the National Parks Service.

          8  He writes:

          9                  "Dear Chairman Avella and Council

         10  Member Brewer, The Historic Landscape Initiative has

         11  been following Lincoln Centers redevelopment plans

         12  with great interest.  Particularly, the proposed

         13  changes to the North Plaza, originally designed by

         14  Presidential Medal of Arts recipient, an

         15  internationally renowned landscape architect, Dan

         16  Kiley.

         17                 Several articles in two National

         18  Parks Service publications have focused on Kiley's

         19  public and private commissions, and how his original

         20  designs have now been successfully integrated into

         21  new or revised programs.

         22                 Based on these findings, it seems

         23  that there is a tremendous opportunity at Lincoln

         24  Center to balance the current program in the context

         25  of a restoration of the North Plaza's signature

                                                            60

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  elements, the travertine planter boxes, the four

          3  square plantings, the grided geometry, and the

          4  rectangular pool.

          5                 As testified in recent articles in

          6  the New York Times, clearly, two camps have emerged.

          7    The Lincoln Center caretakers and consultants that

          8  want significant change, and the Landscape

          9  Architecture and Preservation communities that are

         10  promoting a design approach that safeguards

         11  signature elements in the Kiley scheme.

         12                 Ideally, these programmatic design

         13  and historic preservation goals should be considered

         14  within the context of the landscape significance,

         15  especially since the campus would be eligible to the

         16  National Register of Historic Places, and may even

         17  be a future national historic landmark candidate.

         18                 It was only in 2003, that Kiley

         19  became the one living landscape architect ever to

         20  have a landscape design of his bestowed with

         21  national historic landmark status.  Rather in the

         22  past year, the same recognition was bestowed- -

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Can you please

         24  sum up?

         25                 MS. PETRIDES:  Yes.  He also was
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          2  bestowed with this great honor for his Kiley Air

          3  Gardens, which are part of the Air Force Academy in

          4  Colorado Springs.  These gardens like the Lincoln

          5  Center Campus, had not been afforded sensitive

          6  stewardship.  And they were buried, in fact, and had

          7  to be excavated.

          8                 New York City is blessed, I now

          9  conclude with only a handful of ionic landscapes.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I have to cut

         11  you off.  I have to cut you off.

         12                 MS. PETRIDES:  All right.  Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Now, we have one

         14  other speaker who has now indicated they are in

         15  opposition, Barbara Haggert.

         16                 MS. HAGGERT:  Yes.  My name is

         17  Barbara Haggert.  I came for the High Line, but I

         18  heard about this issue and I felt I had to speak.  I

         19  have been going to Lincoln Center since 1975. The

         20  North Plaza is not an empty, vacant space.  Before

         21  performances a lot of people are there sunning

         22  themselves.  It is also a nice way to get across to

         23  the other side.

         24                 Also, destroying, like around the

         25  reflecting pool, so many people sit there before the
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          2  performances, and enjoy that. Also the flower boxes,

          3  many people enjoy that area, not only before

          4  performances, but during the day.  Come to Lincoln

          5  Center any day, and you will see many people sitting

          6  around there, people like me, and other people who

          7  go to Lincoln Center quite often.  And they are

          8  enjoying that space.

          9                 I think that space should be

         10  preserved, instead of putting in another restaurant.

         11    There is a zillion restaurants in that area,

         12  sorry.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Now, I have

         14  asked for the cooperation of Lincoln Center, and

         15  received it.  Lincoln Center and there were a number

         16  of people who asked to speak in favor of the

         17  project.  And they have all waived their time to

         18  speak, as long as, I read their name into the

         19  record.  And I appreciate their cooperation so we

         20  can move this lengthy agenda ahead today. Ellen

         21  Joseph from the Municipal Arts Society, these are

         22  all people in favor of the Lincoln Center Project,

         23  Tony Newman from Juilliard; Jackie Davis from

         24  Lincoln Center; Tom Schoff from the School of

         25  American Ballet; Norma Hurlbut from the Chamber of
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          2  Music Society of Lincoln Center; Jackie Davis from

          3  the New York Public Library for the Performing Arts;

          4  Joanne Koch from the Film Society of Lincoln Center;

          5  Monica Blum from the Lincoln Square Business

          6  Improvement District; Shirley Jones from Amsterdam

          7  Houses; and I know I am going to pronounce this

          8  wrong, Jacques Boubli just from the neighborhood.

          9  So I appreciate those peoples' cooperation and they

         10  are entered into the record in favor.

         11                 I will now close the public hearing

         12  on this item. And we will move to One Street Cafe,

         13  in Oliver Koppell's district.  We will then take a

         14  vote.  I will ask the Administration, Ellen, if you

         15  will let the Commissioner know that we will be going

         16  to start with West Chelsea in about five minutes.

         17                 So, the next item on the agenda is

         18  Land Use No. 500, 20055499TCX, an application by

         19  Rambling House to establish, maintain, and operate

         20  an unenclosed sidewalk located at 4292 Katonah

         21  Avenue.

         22                 MR. KELLY:  Good morning.  My name is

         23  Michael Kelly, I am a representative for Rambling

         24  House Inc.  We are applying for a sidewalk cafe.  We

         25  have made an agreement with the Community Board, and
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          2  we will outline that here.  We have filed an

          3  amendment for our Cafe with the Department of

          4  Consumer Affairs, reducing the tables to 17 and

          5  chairs to 34.  We will not have any tables on East

          6  236th Street, they will all be on Kotonah Avenue. We

          7  will only operate the cafe from June 15th to

          8  September 15th, and only between the hours of 11:00

          9  a.m. And 10:00 p.m. During the week, and noon and

         10  10:00 p.m. On the weekends.

         11                 That is all.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  This item is in

         13  Council Member Koppell's district.  Council member,

         14  did you want to say a few words?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOPPELL:  Thank you,

         16  Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your consideration of the

         17  item, and the work of the staff of the Subcommittee

         18  on this.  I know we have Mr. Kelly here.  We also

         19  have Declan Rainsford who is the general manager.

         20  And just would like to ask him, with your

         21  permission, Mr. Chairman, to confirm on the record

         22  the limitations that Mr. Kelly set forth.  Do you

         23  confirm, Mr. Rainsford, that this is the manner in

         24  which the cafe will be operated?

         25                 MR. RAINSFORD:  Yes that is how it
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          2  will be operated, yes.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOPPELL:  And you

          4  understand that if the consent to operate it is

          5  based on those assurances to this Council, to the

          6  community, and the Department of Consumer Affairs?

          7                 MR. RAINSFORD:  Yes.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOPPELL:  I want to

          9  say, Mr. Chairman, that the Rambling House

         10  establishment has been operated in an appropriate

         11  fashion.  There were a lot of concerns about this

         12  establishment before it opened.  But I am pleased to

         13  say that the owners and managers have tried very

         14  hard to make it a positive addition to the

         15  community.  And I think that the sidewalk cafe will

         16  be a positive feature.  And I appreciate the

         17  willingness of Declan and the other owners to

         18  negotiate with the community and limit their

         19  application as indicated.  So I do now support the

         20  application.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay.  I am

         23  advised by staff that we need a letter addressed to

         24  me on official stationary. This is insufficient.  So

         25  if you would talk to staff, how the letter has be
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          2  redone to the Committee.

          3                 If there is no one else signed up to

          4  speak on this item, I will close the public hearing

          5  on it.  Thank you.

          6                 While I am waiting for the

          7  Administration to come and set up to make the

          8  presentation on West Chelsea, we will go to one of

          9  the other street cafe items.  We will go to

         10  50620055032TCQ, application by 107- 02 Queens

         11  Boulevard Corporation, to establish, maintain, and

         12  operate an unenclosed small sidewalk cafe, located

         13  at 107- 02 Queens Boulevard.  Is the applicant here?

         14                 MS. BARNES:  My name is Lilia Barnes.

         15    I am coming for restaurant Pescatore, this is

         16  located at 107- 02 Queens Boulevard.  I am here

         17  behind Mr. Saverio Sicilliano.  This place was many

         18  years used for public space for sidewalk cafe.  For

         19  it was misunderstanding some problems with the City

         20  Council or the Community Board.  But I am here to

         21  answer any questions because this place was used as

         22  a public space for many years, only difference.  So

         23  at this time I appreciate to take it into

         24  consideration and give us a new license for the new

         25  owner.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  This application

          3  is within Council Member Katz's district.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  I am sorry, I

          5  am Melinda Katz, I know you met with my staff

          6  yesterday.

          7                 MS. BARNES:  Yes, I never met you.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  I am a little

          9  unclear, you are Sicilliano Saverio?

         10                 MS. BARNES:  Ms. Barnes.  No I am

         11  behind Mr. Sicilliano.  He assigned for me to come

         12  and represent.  I am the person in issuing the

         13  papers to do for the sidewalk cafe.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Okay, and you

         15  are Marco.

         16                 MR. BARRILA:  Yes, I am Marco.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  The

         18  application, however, is under Sicilliano's name

         19  only.  My understanding is he owns 25 percent- -

         20                 MS. BARNES:  Barnes is the person who

         21  will do the application, behind Mr. Sicilliano.  I

         22  am Ms. Barnes.  I am putting in the application for

         23  the City.  I am the applicant.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Okay, we are

         25  going to have to, unless, there is a few issues that
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          2  we still need to discuss, so we are going to

          3  actually postpone this vote.  But I just need for

          4  the record to know.  My understanding is Saverio

          5  Sicilliano owns 25 percent of the business.

          6                 MR. BARRILA:  No, he owns 75 percent.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  He owns 75

          8  percent of the business.

          9                 MS. BARNES:  Yes.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  You own 25

         11  percent.  Okay. So then the record owner is Saverio

         12  and the applicant is?  Okay, everyone needs to be on

         13  the paperwork.  So just for the record I just want

         14  to put that, and we will have to discuss it as the

         15  days continue.  But for the record both of you are

         16  applying for the sidewalk cafe.

         17                 MS. BARNES:  When I was issued the

         18  paper it was only in the name of Mr. Sicilliano.  I

         19  put in the papers in Sicilliano.

         20                 MR. BARRILA:  I joined the company

         21  about six, seven, weeks ago.  As I say I am the Chef

         22  and a small percent on the restaurant.  My name is

         23  Marco Barrila.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Do you have an

         25  architect still?
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          2                 MR. BARRILA:  Yes, we will.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Okay, we are

          4  going need to set up a meeting with the architect on

          5  the plans, as well in the next few days.  Okay?

          6                 MR. BARRILA:  Okay.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  All right,

          8  thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  The only thing

         10  that I would add is that we are under a time table

         11  with this item, and I urge you to meet with Council

         12  Member Katz, you know as quickly as possible, and

         13  resolve her concerns.  We are going to lay the vote

         14  over until Monday.  So you need to address her

         15  issues by then. Thank you.

         16                 MS. BARNES:  So, Monday we got come

         17  in here or some other place to meet with you.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Peter, here is

         19  going to talk to them about the details and what

         20  needs to be done for the next day or two, okay?

         21                 MS. BARNES:  Okay.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  If there is no

         23  one else who wants to speak on this public item, I

         24  will close the public hearing on it.

         25                 Commissioner, are you all set?  We
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          2  will now go to Land Use Item 501 through 503, which

          3  is commonly referred to as the West Chelsea

          4  Rezoning.  And we have Commissioner Amanda Burden

          5  from the Department of City Planning to make the

          6  presentation.  After that we will go to the

          7  Bensonhurst rezoning, and then we will have one

          8  other item after that.  As soon as my colleagues

          9  return we will take the vote on those items that we

         10  are going to vote on today.

         11                 COMMISSIONER BURDEN:  Mr. Chair, you

         12  will tell me when you would like me to begin.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Begin now.

         14                 COMMISSIONER BURDEN:  All right.

         15  Good morning Chair Avella, Land Use Chair Katz, and

         16  members of the Zoning and Franchise Committee.  I am

         17  delighted to be here today.  And I just want to

         18  introduce, on my left is Jeff Mulligan who is

         19  Project Manager for West Chelsea, Raphael Sustero

         20  from HPD who is the Director of Planning and Deputy

         21  Commissioner of Development, and also here to answer

         22  any questions you may have about the technicalities

         23  of the High Line, is Mark Bricks from the Deputy

         24  Mayor's Office.

         25                 So I am extremely pleased to come
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          2  before you today, to present our proposal for the

          3  Special West Chelsea Zoning District.  This proposal

          4  is a carefully, crafted plan that has been refined

          5  through intense collaboration with Community Board

          6  4, with the Friends of the High Line, and the

          7  neighborhood's elected representatives.

          8                 I would particularly, like to thank

          9  Council Member Christine Quinn for her steadfast

         10  support of the High Line, and her involvement of

         11  every step of the way of the rezoning.

         12                 I must also acknowledge Speaker

         13  Miller's early commitment to preserving and reusing

         14  the High Line, and for his leadership on moving

         15  forward with a Land Use solution that would

         16  accomplish that goal.

         17                 The Department's rezoning proposal

         18  for this unique district is one of the most

         19  complicated and carefully crafted ever undertaken.

         20  It builds on the strength of this neighborhoods

         21  built form and its dynamic mix of uses.  The

         22  essential goal of this rezoning has been to create a

         23  vibrant mixed- use residential community with the

         24  High Line as its central organizing principle.     This

         25  rezoning seeks to accomplish several goals.
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          2                 1.  To provide opportunities for

          3  housing development, including affordable housing

          4  for a range of incomes.

          5                 2.  To preserve and enhance the

          6  City's premier art gallery district.

          7                 3.  To facilitate the transformation

          8  of the High Line into one of the world's most unique

          9  open spaces.

         10                 4.  To put in place controls on

         11  building form to ensure light and air in and around

         12  the High Line, as well as, multiple means of access

         13  to and from the structure.

         14                 Here we have used standard zoning

         15  tools in a completely innovative manner.  And we

         16  believe that this rezoning, coupled with the

         17  redesign and reclaiming of the High Line will make

         18  this district one of the most special and dynamic in

         19  the entire City.

         20                 As with our other major rezonings, we

         21  are working closely with our partners at HPD to

         22  ensure that affordability is an integral component

         23  of the West Chelsea Special District.  And Raphael

         24  Sistero will discuss this further in his

         25  presentation.
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          2                 This has been a terrific partnership

          3  all around throughout the process.  And I am

          4  delighted to report that the High Line took a

          5  significant step forward this past Friday, when the

          6  Federal Surface Transportation Board issued a

          7  certificate for interim trail use, a C2 for the High

          8  Line.  This critical approval allows CSX, the owner

          9  of the rail, to transfer control of the High Line to

         10  the City of New York.  But in order for the High

         11  Line to be transformed into a magnificent public

         12  open space, the C2 must be augmented by the passage

         13  of the West Chelsea Special District Zoning.  And

         14  that is why the City Council's support for this

         15  rezoning is so crucial.

         16                 In closing, we believe that this

         17  rezoning will strengthen West Chelsea's stature as

         18  one of the most dynamic neighborhoods in the entire

         19  City.  And I am very proud to have the Department of

         20  City Planning shepherd this initiative on behalf of

         21  Mayor Bloomberg, and help realize the dream of the

         22  High Line's rebirth and reuse.

         23                 I will now turn to Jeff Mulligan,

         24  Project Manager for this proposal to present to you

         25  the zoning proposal.  And I look forward, we all
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          2  look forward to answering any questions you may

          3  have.

          4                 Thank you.  Jeff.

          5                 MR. MULLIGAN:  Thank you.  The

          6  presentation is about 15 or 20 minutes, so we may

          7  want to dim the lights, just for the PowerPoint.

          8                 The presentation outline, we are

          9  going to walk you through the objectives of the

         10  rezoning, the existing conditions in West Chelsea,

         11  review of the ULURP actions, the actual zoning

         12  proposal, discussion of the City's efforts in

         13  reclaiming the High Line, and also a discussion of

         14  the affordable housing program in West Chelsea.

         15                 The objectives are to provide a

         16  market rate and affordable housing opportunities in

         17  West Chelsea, facilitate the proposed open space

         18  along the length of the High Line, enhance the West

         19  Chelsea Art Gallery District, which has really

         20  become the City's premier gallery district in the

         21  last decade, encourage a dynamic mix of land uses,

         22  which is really consistent with the character of

         23  West Chelsea today, and ensure that the form of new

         24  buildings relates to the existing neighborhood

         25  character, as well as the new open space along the
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          2  High Line.

          3                 West Chelsea is generally bordered by

          4  10th Avenue on the East and the Hudson River on the

          5  West.  And to the East is the core of the

          6  residential area of Chelsea.  To the North is the

          7  Special Hudson Yards District, and the South the

          8  West Village and the Gansevoort Market Historic

          9  District.

         10                 And as you can see, in this image the

         11  High Line connects the three neighborhoods, Hudson

         12  Yards to the North, snaking through West Chelsea

         13  generally along the West side of 10th Avenue, and

         14  then into the West Village.

         15                 The existing zoning today for the

         16  most part, is M1- 5, which is light manufacturing.

         17  It allows commercial and light manufacturing uses at

         18  an FAR of five.  The exception is the 23rd Street

         19  corridor, which was rezoned in 1999, residential use

         20  is allowed pursuant to a contextual envelope.  And

         21  since that rezoning in 1999, we have seen four new

         22  residential buildings go up on 23rd Street.

         23                 The existing Land Use is very diverse

         24  today, you can see on this map.  The red areas are

         25  the commercial areas, and for the most part those
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          2  are the new art galleries in West Chelsea.  There

          3  are also a number of, of course, on 23rd Street in

          4  yellow, you can see the residential buildings.  And

          5  there are also a number, you will see the colors of

          6  purple, and grey, there are a number of parking

          7  lots, parking garages, and auto- related uses that

          8  are still located within West Chelsea, and that for

          9  the most part is a result of the existing zoning

         10  which does not allow residential use.   And these

         11  are really located along the Southern edge, 10th and

         12  11th Avenues, not so much in the mid blocks.  And if

         13  we strip that away, you can see that along the

         14  avenues in the Southern part of the Special

         15  District.

         16                 Conversely there has been this

         17  explosion of art galleries.  Approximately 200 art

         18  galleries are located in West Chelsea, primarily

         19  along the mid- blocks between 20th and 22nd Streets,

         20  and 24th and 28th Streets.  And they are located in

         21  both the converted loft buildings, as well as,

         22  converted garages.  And again this has really

         23  transformed West Chelsea so that is the premier art

         24  gallery district in the City.

         25                 In terms of existing built character,
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          2  it is diverse but there are distinct types of

          3  buildings within West Chelsea.  Of course the

          4  Chelsea Historic District, which is located on the

          5  East side of 10th Avenue, between 19th and 22nd

          6  Streets, has a distinct built form of three- and

          7  four- story row houses with front yards, and front

          8  stoops.  There are larger buildings, a lot of loft

          9  buildings, high street wall buildings that are

         10  remnants of the areas industrial history, and they

         11  are located throughout West Chelsea.  As well as

         12  walk up apartment buildings, especially along 10th

         13  Avenue.  Taller buildings are also located,

         14  especially along the Eastern edge of the

         15  neighborhood, these images show the New York City

         16  Housing Authority developments, Fulton Houses and

         17  Chelsea Elliot Houses located on the East side of

         18  10th, as well as, London Terrace, which is located

         19  on 23rd Street and 10th Avenue.

         20                 And of course the High Line, which is

         21  an incredibly unique industrial transportation

         22  resource in West Chelsea.  It is about 25 to 30-

         23  feet in the air.  It is about 30 to 80- feet wide.

         24  It has not been used in about 25 years, and it has

         25  since been taken over by wildflowers and grasses.
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          2  And it presents the City with a great opportunity

          3  for a unique open space.

          4                 The condition today is both, broad

          5  and also narrow in certain areas.  It goes both

          6  between buildings and through buildings.

          7                 So, the actions are to create a

          8  special district zoning map in text amendments, and

          9  in terms of the High Line, we will use the site

         10  selection and acquisition.  So the zoning proposal

         11  is to, again, to create a new special district,

         12  bounded generally by 10th and 11th Avenues, and 16th

         13  and 30th Streets. We would allow new residential

         14  uses in areas that are appropriate.  Again, where

         15  there is a lot of under- utilized land, along 10th

         16  and 11th Avenues, and in the mid- blocks to the

         17  North and the South.  We would retain the existing

         18  M1- 5 zoning, and the art gallery core, so that

         19  there would not be pressure to force the art

         20  galleries out, we would keep the existing zoning

         21  where residential use is not allowed.

         22                 We would also allow the transfer of

         23  floor area from the High Line, which is a critical

         24  part of this rezoning. And let me explain that in

         25  this graphic.  This is a typical cross- section,
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          2  10th Avenue, 11th Avenue, and the High Line is

          3  approximately 100- feet in from 10th Avenue.  We

          4  would have, and this is showing as of right

          5  residential development which could occur on the

          6  Avenue pursuant to the zoning, we would map a High

          7  Line transfer corridor, which would allow the floor

          8  area to be transferred from the granting sites

          9  within the transfer corridor, to the receiving

         10  sites.  And the point of doing this is to allow for

         11  the preservation of light, air, and views

         12  surrounding the High Line, as well as allowing the

         13  underlying property owners the ability to realize

         14  their development potential, which they do not have

         15  today.

         16                 This graphic shows, that for the most

         17  part the existing FAR within the transfer corridor

         18  would 5, with the exceptions along 23rd Street where

         19  today it is a higher density, and then to the North.

         20

         21                 And then this graphic shows the

         22  receiving sites.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I hate to

         24  interrupt, but I do need to take a vote on the other

         25  items that we are voting out today.  So just to
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          2  recap, we will be voting on Land Use No. 463, the

          3  Rockefeller Center Proposal, Land Use No. 496

          4  through 499, the Lincoln Center Project,

          5  Preconsidered N050117ZRM, which is the amendment to

          6  the Street Wall for the General Motors Project, Land

          7  Use No. 500, Rambling House application for an

          8  unenclosed sidewalk cafe.

          9                 Chair recommends approval of those

         10  items.  I will ask Counsel to take the vote.

         11                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Avella.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Aye.

         13                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Quinn.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Aye.

         15                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Dilan.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Aye on all.

         17                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  McMahon.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MCMAHON:  With the

         19  ability to send greetings to Chairwoman Burden and

         20  her staff in the highest regards.  I am sorry that

         21  we are running around so much.  And all her

         22  testimony will mean a lot.  And we will like at it

         23  before we vote on this item.  I vote aye on all this

         24  morning.  Thank you.

         25                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Vann.

                                                            81

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER VANN:  Yes, aye on

          3  all.

          4                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Katz.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Aye on all.

          6                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  The vote

          7  stands at six in the affirmative, none in the

          8  negative, and no abstentions, the items are referred

          9  to the full Committee.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We will keep the

         11  vote open as long as we are here today.  And I am

         12  sorry to interrupt, but please continue.

         13                 MR. MULLIGAN:  No problem.  Thank

         14  you.  I was just explaining that this graphic shows

         15  the receiving areas in the Special District, where

         16  new residential development would be allowed and the

         17  receipt of floor air from the High Line Transfer

         18  corridor would be permitted.

         19                 In terms of zoning districts, we are

         20  mapping C6 Districts within West Chelsea, which

         21  allow residential uses and a broad range of

         22  commercial uses, which we believe is appropriate

         23  given the existing, again, dynamic mixture of uses

         24  that are in West Chelsea today.

         25                 And starting from the South, the C6-
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          2  2 District is proposed.  The base FAR here is a

          3  five, which can be increased to six FAR through the

          4  transfer of floor area from the High Line. There are

          5  two major modifications that have been made to the

          6  application since it was certified.  The Commission

          7  adopted a change to reduce the density, across from

          8  the Chelsea Historic District that you see in yellow

          9  in the graphic.  The maximum density of six has been

         10  reduced to five, and the building height has been

         11  reduced to 80- feet.  This was a priority from the

         12  community that we heard consistently throughout the

         13  public review process, and we have adopted a

         14  modification that reflects their recommendation.

         15                 In addition, we as Chair Burden noted

         16  in her comments, we are allowing an Inclusionary

         17  Housing bonus in the medium density districts, so to

         18  increase, again, from the base to the maximum FAR,

         19  it would be first through the transfer of floor area

         20  from the High Line, and then there is an option

         21  either transfer from the High Line or the use of the

         22  Inclusionary Housing bonus.

         23                 Moving away from the Chelsea Historic

         24  District, there are medium density districts that

         25  are proposed C6- 3 District, again, a base of FAR of
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          2  five, which can be increased to 7.5 through the

          3  transfer of floor area from the High Line and the

          4  Inclusionary Housing bonus.

          5                 And then to the North, a higher

          6  density district would be allowed.  This is a C6- 4

          7  District.  We think higher density is appropriate

          8  here, as the medium density of West Chelsea would

          9  transition to the high density, which would be

         10  allowed in the special Hudson Yards District to the

         11  North.  A base FAR of 7.5 would be allowed, which

         12  can be increased to 10 through the High Line

         13  transfer and the Inclusionary Housing bonus, and

         14  then from 10 to 12 exclusively through the existing

         15  Inclusionary Housing program that is available in

         16  high density districts.

         17                 And then again, in the mid- blocks,

         18  M1- 5 District, which would allow commercial uses,

         19  including museums as of right in this special

         20  district.

         21                 And along 23rd Street, essentially, a

         22  technical clean- up, removing the M1- 5 designation,

         23  which recognizes that this corridor has been

         24  developing successfully with residential buildings.

         25                 To the South, there are three special
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          2  bonus sites. And I will talk about this in more

          3  detail in a second.  But essentially on these three

          4  sites the increase from the base to the maximum FAR

          5  can be achieved through improvements to the High

          6  Line, in conjunction with adjacent development.  And

          7  there is a special condition of the High Line here,

          8  I will talk about that in a second.

          9                 So, this map shows all of the zoning

         10  districts. Again the lower density C6- 2, across

         11  from the Historic District, medium density, and

         12  other areas, and then the higher density to the very

         13  North and very Southwest of the Special District.

         14                 So, in terms of the three bonus

         15  sites, between 16th and 20th Streets the High Line

         16  is very unique.  It actually crosses 10th Avenue.

         17  There is a piece that we like to call the High Line

         18  Porch, which hovers right over 10th Avenue and

         19  provides fantastic views to the North and the South,

         20  to the Hudson River Waterfront to the South, up to

         21  the North to Midtown and Hudson Yards area.  The

         22  High Line widens to about 80 feet here.  And so

         23  there is really a great opportunity to reclaim the

         24  High Line and provide a unique open space here.

         25                 So on these sites adjacent to the
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          2  High Line, where there are active development

          3  proposals, we see this as an early action, a jump

          4  start, for the reclaiming of the High Line.  So in

          5  order to increase from the base of the maximum FAR,

          6  these sites would need to provide stair and elevator

          7  access to repair and remediate the High Line

          8  structure, to build the open space, and on Bonus

          9  site B to construct an at grade plaza with a grand

         10  stairway that goes up to the High Line.

         11                 And taken together, these three sites

         12  would reclaim approximately 20 percent of the entire

         13  length of the High Line.  And this segment is also

         14  part of the first phase of design that is being done

         15  by the City's design efforts.

         16                 So, the full build out, the

         17  projection for 2013, this image shows existing

         18  conditions with 10th Avenue in the East, 11th Avenue

         19  in the West.  This is 30th Street and down to 16th

         20  Street.  By 2013 we project approximately 5,300

         21  units of development would be constructed in West

         22  Chelsea.  And this graphic, let me just quickly walk

         23  through the built form that would be allowed.

         24  Again, across from the Chelsea Historic District,

         25  the very low scaled buildings, and then to the North
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          2  between 24th and 28th Streets a high street wall

          3  building would be required.  This relates to the

          4  existing loft context within this area.

          5                 There are towers that would allowed

          6  along the edges of the district.  A tower and base

          7  form to the North and the very South.  And then

          8  along 11th Avenue across from the Waterfront and

          9  Chelsea Waterside Park, we have special controls to

         10  make sure that light and air can reach the mid-

         11  blocks.  The maximum tower width is 150- feet.  And

         12  a maximum height limit of 250- feet.  And again,

         13  this is a modification that was made during the

         14  public review process.

         15                 There are also special built controls

         16  and use controls immediately adjacent to the High

         17  Line.  Our goal here is to make sure that the new

         18  development activates the High Line with appropriate

         19  uses.  But also does not encroach too much on the

         20  High Line, but pulls away and allows the High Line

         21  open space breathe.  So these illustrative graphics

         22  show, for example an art gallery that could front on

         23  the High Line.  This graphic shows a requirement

         24  that the development pull away and provide adjacent

         25  open space, as well as a transparency requirement,
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          2  immediately adjacent to the High Line.

          3                 And this graphic shows a full- build

          4  out on a typical full- block front development site,

          5  the High Line in front, 10th Avenue behind it with a

          6  narrow side street.  And we would allow along the

          7  10th Avenue frontage, again the high street wall

          8  would be required for 75 percent of the full- block

          9  front, with 25 percent rising no higher than 45

         10  feet, again to preserve the light, air, and views.

         11  We also think that this built form is appropriate

         12  for 10th Avenue and West Chelsea, which really is a

         13  mixture of high street wall, loft buildings, and

         14  lower scale walk up apartment buildings.

         15                 On the High Line frontage we would

         16  allow development to be constructed immediately

         17  adjacent to the High Line and rise above the level

         18  of the High Line, but for no more than 40 percent of

         19  that frontage.  The remaining 60 percent must pull

         20  back at least 25 feet.  And there is a requirement

         21  that there be landscaped open area at the level of

         22  the High Line or below, again to allow for the High

         23  Line to breathe, and perhaps be extended.

         24                 There are also a number of

         25  requirements.  Again the transparency requirements
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          2  for development immediately adjacent to the High

          3  Line, a requirement that new development of a

          4  certain size provide an access volume easement, for

          5  future stair and elevator for the public to get up

          6  to the High Line, landscaping and screening

          7  requirements for development immediately adjacent to

          8  the High Line, and strict signage controls along the

          9  length of the High Line.

         10                 Now in terms of the actions to

         11  reclaim the High Line, again, there is a potential

         12  of open space of 1.6 miles.  It will be a unique,

         13  one of a kind open space in New York City.  We now

         14  have the C2 from the Federal government, which is a

         15  huge hurdle that we have crossed.  And the

         16  application is of the structure and easement, and

         17  site selection for the High Line for a public open

         18  space.  And these are a couple of graphics of the

         19  High Line.  The City in partnership with the Friends

         20  of the High Line have entered into a design process

         21  with a design team, led by the landscape

         22  architecture firm Field Operations and the

         23  architecture firm Diller, Scofidio, and Renfro to

         24  design a master plan for the High Line, with a final

         25  design for the first segment from Gansevoort Street
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          2  up to 20th Street.

          3                 And the goal here is really, you know

          4  we have been working closely with the community and

          5  developing objectives and goals for the design.  And

          6  it is clear that a lot of people want this to be a

          7  refuge, for it to be quiet, for it to be an escape

          8  from the City, to preserve a lot of the wild- scape

          9  that exists there today.  So the context, and I know

         10  the Friends of High Line will talk about this in

         11  more detail, but is for a planking system that

         12  bleeds into greenery and landscaping, provides

         13  places for seating, frequent access.  And this

         14  graphic shows the Southern most point in the

         15  Gansevoort Meat Market at Gansevoort Street, where

         16  there will be a grand access at the Southern point

         17  with a public plaza.  There is the potential for a

         18  restaurant underneath the High Line, a public

         19  overlook at the Southern edge of the High Line.

         20                 And just a couple more images.  This

         21  is at about 15th Street, again the planking system

         22  with plantings and the opportunity for really

         23  fantastic views at this segment out to the Hudson

         24  River.

         25                 I will now turn it over to Raphael
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          2  Sisteros, who will take us through the affordable

          3  housing program.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Before you

          5  start, if I could just do one more Administrative

          6  thing.  I would like to call on Counsel to call the

          7  vote for Council Member Eric Gioia.

          8                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Gioia.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Thank you, Mr.

         10  Chair, I would like to vote yes on that.  And I

         11  would also like to say that I am happy to see the

         12  Commissioner here on the High Line, which is, I

         13  think, very important project for our entire City.

         14                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  The vote

         15  stands at seven in the affirmative, none in the

         16  negative, and no abstentions.  The items are

         17  referred to the full Committee.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.

         19                 MR. SISTEROS:  Thank you, Chair

         20  Avella, Council Member Quinn, and Gioia.  I am happy

         21  to be here today to talk about the affordable

         22  housing program that is a part of the West Chelsea

         23  Rezoning.   I think as we all know, in the last year

         24  we have tackled significant rezonings in the Hudson

         25  Yards, and in Greenpoint/Williamsburg, to great
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          2  success, both with the credit to the Council, to the

          3  Administration, to the Affordable Housing Community,

          4  and to the advocates out there for affordable

          5  housing. We have done things in New York that we

          6  have never done before around affordable housing.

          7  And we have really set a trend and been ground-

          8  breaking nationally as it relates to affordable

          9  housing in conjunction with rezonings.

         10                 And we look forward to, and continue

         11  to work with the Council on this rezoning, and other

         12  rezonings, as we strive to ensure that affordable

         13  housing is created when we are doing significant

         14  rezonings.

         15                 The rezoning in West Chelsea, as just

         16  pointed out, poses a number of significant

         17  differences and significant challengers, frankly as

         18  it relates to the creation of affordable housing.  I

         19  think what we have tried to do, and what I will get

         20  into here, is to create a balance between the

         21  preservation of the High Line, the creation of that

         22  open space, and the development of significant

         23  affordable housing as it relates to this rezoning. I

         24  would start by saying the three sort of major things

         25  that are apart of this affordable housing program.
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          2  The first is, as we did in Greenpoint/Williamsburg,

          3  we allowed the inclusionary program, not just in the

          4  highest density districts, but also in the medium

          5  density districts throughout the rezoning. This

          6  obviously allowing us to gain significant increases

          7  in the Inclusionary Housing created.

          8                 The second piece of this is that

          9  allow for the base to maximum FAR, to be achieved

         10  both through affordable housing, and through the

         11  transfer from the High Line Corridor. This is a

         12  significant piece of the rezoning, and as Jeff

         13  pointed out, a very important part of both the

         14  preservation of the High Line and the creation of

         15  affordable housing.

         16                 And then finally, as we did in the

         17  Hudson Yards and Greenpoint/Williamsburg, we have

         18  made significant changes to the preservation option,

         19  which will allow us to ensure that we are not just

         20  creating new affordable housing, but we are also

         21  preserving existing housing.

         22                 All total with all of these changes,

         23  in the West Chelsea rezoning area, we expect that

         24  through the ten- year build out, we expect that 900

         25  units of affordable will be created as part of the
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          2  plan.

          3                 What I would like to do now is just

          4  to explain how the Inclusionary Housing program

          5  works in conjunction with the High Line.  We first

          6  started with a basic principle that the High Line

          7  transfer rights, and the primary goal to preserve

          8  the High Line.  The High Line transfer rights would

          9  take up the first two thirds of the transfer rights

         10  available on the receiving sites.

         11                 And then, from beyond that we would

         12  allow a second increase to go.  And that increase

         13  could go either towards Inclusionary Housing or

         14  towards the High Line transfer rights, as well.

         15                 And the way this really, sort of,

         16  works out in the mathematics of it is that, as Jeff

         17  pointed out earlier, the receiving sites, there is a

         18  total receiving capacity in the district of 1.5

         19  million square feet.  The High Line Transfer

         20  Corridor supply is one million square feet.  That is

         21  roughly the two- thirds, one- third ratio that we

         22  use to apply to each of the districts as it relates

         23  to the balance between Inclusionary Housing and High

         24  Line.

         25                 Furthermore, beyond that, a
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          2  significant change that was made to what was

          3  approved by the Planning Commission was that once we

          4  have achieved 90 percent of the High Line transfer

          5  rights, and they have been transferred to other

          6  developments, we would allow the entire bonus in all

          7  of the areas to go towards affordable housing.

          8                 The way this ends up working in each

          9  of the different districts is seen here, as

         10  represented on this slide. The increments that you

         11  see, between, in the C6- 2 between 5 and 5.65 is

         12  two- thirds of the one FAR that, a bonus that is

         13  allowed in the C6- 2 District.  And the Inclusionary

         14  Housing would be the next third, from 5.65 to 6.

         15  And that goes across the C6- 3, it is also in the

         16  two- thirds, one- third ratio.  And then in the C6-

         17  4, we have the two- thirds, one- third ratio going

         18  from 7.5 to 9.15, and then from 9.15 to 10.  But

         19  then beyond that because it is an existing R10

         20  District, we have the existing inclusionary program

         21  that is on top of that.  And this allows us to get

         22  significantly more affordable housing as a part of

         23  that.

         24                 So again, just in quick summary, the

         25  inclusionary program as adopted by the Planning
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          2  Commission will provide 900 units of affordable

          3  housing.  And we believe this is an important step

          4  in the right direction, as we have done in the other

          5  rezoning, to the creation of a significant amount of

          6  affordable housing due to rezonings, and balancing

          7  that with the preservation of the High Line.

          8                 COMMISSIONER BURDEN:  Thank you,

          9  Raphael.  That concludes our presentation.  We would

         10  be pleased to answer any questions that you may

         11  have.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Before we do

         13  that.  One more Administrative business.  I am going

         14  to call on Council Member Seabrook for his vote.

         15                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  Seabrook.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEABROOK:  Aye on all.

         17                 COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE:  The vote

         18  stands at eight in the affirmative, none in the

         19  negative, and no abstentions.  And is referred to

         20  the full Committee.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I would like to

         22  call on Council Member Quinn, since this is in her

         23  district, for the first couple of questions.  We

         24  have, just so everybody knows, we have 70 speakers

         25  on this item.  So I am going to ask everybody when
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          2  we finish questions, and I am going my colleagues to

          3  be brief in their questions, that you be very brief

          4  when you speak. We are going to try to call up

          5  panels.  And I will call the second panel so that

          6  you are standing on aisle, waiting to go

          7  immediately.  And if you try and not say the same

          8  thing over and over again.  We do get the message.

          9  We are listening.  So if you say one thing and the

         10  next person comes up, try and say something

         11  different, or just say I support what the previous

         12  person said. The faster you do it, the more people

         13  we can hear from both sides, and get everybody's

         14  public testimony in.

         15                 Council Member Quinn.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Thank you.  I

         17  have questions in a couple of different areas.  But

         18  let me start first on the issue of affordable

         19  housing.  And I want to start first by overall

         20  thanking both HPD, City Planning, and Deputy Mayor

         21  Doctoroff's Office for working closely with my

         22  office on getting us to this point, and in advance

         23  for what I know will be more work in the coming days

         24  to try to move the plan even further forward.  There

         25  are a lot of "F's" in that, but you know what I am
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          2  trying to say, because there is obviously a lot of

          3  goals we are trying to reach here, preserving the

          4  High Line, and turning it into a world- class

          5  unique, one of a kind park, maximizing the amount of

          6  permanent affordable housing we can produce through

          7  the zoning as we did in Hudson Yards and

          8  Williamsburg/Greenpoint. That is, you know, we are

          9  the victims of our own success here so we need to

         10  keep it going.  And also, making sure that the

         11  upzoning, which is part of this effort is done in an

         12  appropriate way that does not, you know, say

         13  inadvertently while preserving the park and creating

         14  housing do something else that is not a positive for

         15  the neighborhood.

         16                 You know, towards that end, I want to

         17  thank you for taking the High and bulk down across

         18  from the Historic District.  As you know that was

         19  one of my highest concerns about the plan in its

         20  original form.  I would have liked to have done it

         21  myself.  But okay, I will take it the way we got it.

         22    But, I was glad that that was heard.  That is a

         23  very, very important issue to those of us in

         24  Chelsea.

         25                 With that said, let me go to the
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          2  housing stuff for second.  You talked about 900

          3  units.  Those units are exclusively, mostly from

          4  inclusionary, or?

          5                 MR. SISTEROS:  The breakout of those

          6  units, 600 of those units are from the 80/20

          7  program.  As you know, that is a substantial amount

          8  of the development that happens in Manhattan.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Okay.

         10                 MR. SISTEROS:  We expect that to

         11  continue to happen in West Chelsea.  And 300 of the

         12  units are from the inclusionary program.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Now in Hudson

         14  Yards, we did, you know, allowed people to do kind

         15  of a double dipping, 80/20, and inclusionary, which

         16  was positive in the sense that it facilitated the

         17  permanence of inclusionary at the 80/20 rate of 20,

         18  verses 15.  Is that something that you would

         19  consider doing in here in this plan as well?

         20                 MR. SISTEROS:  It is something that

         21  we are looking at.  And we have been considering.  I

         22  think, you know again, all of these as you know, all

         23  of the issues tie together here, and so that we are

         24  trying to balance that and be sure that what we do

         25  does not, in fact, in the end, reduce the number of
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          2  affordable housing units that we are creating.  So

          3  we are looking at that and we will continue to look

          4  at that.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  I mean that is

          6  something that I definitely want to, you know, kind

          7  of put on the list of things to look at within the

          8  next couple of days, because I think it was

          9  important in Hudson Yards.  And I think it is

         10  important here, because it may not necessarily

         11  increase the overall number, but it does increase

         12  the permanency and makes a higher percentage

         13  permanent.

         14                 MR. SISTEROS:  Correct.  That is

         15  right.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  In addition,

         17  in our conversations about the High Line, there has

         18  also been discussions about using developing

         19  affordable housing on public sites, which are very,

         20  very close to the zoning area.  You know, and one is

         21  a lot over by the LA Chelsea Houses, one is a lot in

         22  the Fulton House area, and then a third one that was

         23  added to the table more recently, is one on 20th,

         24  between 6th and 7th, that is a Department of

         25  Sanitation facility.  If you could give us kind of
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          2  any update of where those are at?  Because I think,

          3  obviously, if this zoning can lead us to some

          4  commitment on those three sites, that would be

          5  another benefit of this rezoning, which would

          6  appropriately be counted in the number of units, as

          7  we did with Harborview and Hudson Yards.  That got

          8  generated by this, of moving us towards, you know,

          9  as close to the goal of 30 percent as we could get.

         10                 MR. SISTEROS:  Right.  As you know,

         11  and of course we thank you and your staff for

         12  continuing to look for additional sites.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  We are

         14  hunting.  We are hunting.

         15                 MR. SISTEROS:  Hunting, that is good.

         16    And so we are looking at that particular site that

         17  you mentioned, the Department of Sanitation site.

         18  In addition to that the two other sites you

         19  mentioned are NYCHA's sites.  We have, as you know,

         20  an extensive partnership with NYCHA city- wide.  We

         21  are looking at those sites at this point, but are

         22  not in a position to really be able to say what is

         23  going to be able to be done on those sites.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  I think it is

         25  fine that we do not have the answers to those today.
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          2    But those are things, I mean, you and I have

          3  discussed this, that we are going to have to get

          4  answers on quickly as we try to move to culmination

          5  of this rezoning.

          6                 MR. SISTEROS:  Yes.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  421- A, is

          8  that going to be a FUCA?  A follow- up corrective

          9  action.  It was a term dubbed at Hudson Yards that I

         10  fear now may become a permanent government acronym.

         11                 MR. SISTEROS:  Unfortunately, having

         12  this being the third one of these for me, I dream of

         13  FUCA's now.  I should keep that to myself, right.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  And of course,

         15  that would be, the way that would get FUCAed is as

         16  we did in Hudson Yards, a local law by the Council,

         17  which I think I am confident in saying there is

         18  complete willingness on the Council's part to do,

         19  but we want to have that law that was signed, not

         20  vetoed and overridden kind of a thing.

         21                 MR. MULLIGAN:  On that 421- A issue,

         22  as you know, there are a couple of blocks that are

         23  in rezoning that are already in the 421- A exclusion

         24  zone.  We are now looking at this sort of detailed

         25  map and figuring out how we would draw the lines.
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          2  Clearly, 421- A was a major part of both the Hudson

          3  Yards and the Greenpoint/Williamsburg rezonings.

          4  And we certainly are willing to sit down and work

          5  with you to figure out how that would be drawn, and

          6  how that would work in the West Chelsea rezoning.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Okay.  Because

          8  you know it, as you know better than I do, it is all

          9  a puzzle getting the affordable housing numbers up.

         10                 MR. SISTEROS:  Sure.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  But I think

         12  the public sites are part of the puzzle, the double

         13  dipping is part of the puzzle, the 421- A is part of

         14  the puzzle.

         15                 Now, in the High Line, actually let

         16  me ask a different question.  In Hudson Yards we

         17  did, kind of an extension of the Clinton Special

         18  District, anti- harassment provisions which we have

         19  raised at points in this process.  Is that something

         20  that we could look at in this as well?

         21                 MR. MULLIGAN:  In fact, I recently

         22  got something from the community board on that topic

         23  exactly.  I got it just the other day.  You know, we

         24  certainly will be happy to look at. I think, as we

         25  talked about in Hudson Yards, you know, we have, you
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          2  know, significant concerns about those provisions,

          3  and how they are implemented, and really how they

          4  impact on, sort of, our agency and our agency's

          5  ability to manage and monitor that program.

          6                 With that being said, you know, I, in

          7  speaking to the Community Board representatives, I

          8  said certainly send it to us.  We will look at and

          9  talk about it going forward.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Okay.  I mean

         11  that is something, obviously, as you know, from the

         12  Hudson Yards discussions is very important to the,

         13  it is the same Board, and also very important to my

         14  office, and to the neighborhood, and something we

         15  think is critical as it relates to preventing any

         16  unintended harassment or gentrification resulting in

         17  people losing their present homes in the

         18  neighborhood.

         19                 MR. MULLIGAN:  And I would just add

         20  that, you know, I think, as you know and as I think

         21  the Community Board knows, we worked very

         22  collaboratively together in the Hudson Yards

         23  rezoning to craft those provisions and to make sure

         24  that they both would do what they were intended to

         25  do, but also would not put an undue burden.  And so
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          2  we appreciated that cooperative working together.

          3  And we certainly would expect to the same going

          4  forward.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  So affordable

          6  housing, the creation and preservation we are at,

          7  say, 17 to 19 percent range. Is that accurate?

          8                 MR. MULLIGAN:  Yes.  The 900 units is

          9  17 percent. You know we think that is sort of a very

         10  good estimate.  We had at the Planning Commission,

         11  had talked about a range from 16 to 19 percent.  And

         12  we think that, in sort of, relooking at the numbers,

         13  and looking at the expected developments, we think

         14  that 900 units is a good pinpoint estimate of where

         15  we will end up.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  I mean, I

         17  think, I want to say I appreciate that you have

         18  given us what you think is the real number.  Not in

         19  any relationship to the four folks at the table,

         20  sometimes you get numbers that are a little padded.

         21  And then you find out that they are not real.  So I

         22  think it is good that you went back and you looked,

         23  and said you know what, I would prefer to say 20,

         24  but it is 17, so I am going to tell you it is 17.

         25  So I appreciate that.
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          2                 You know that said, I want to be

          3  clear, and we have had these discussions, it needs

          4  to be higher.  And we to do absolutely everything we

          5  can do in the upcoming days to creatively plagiarize

          6  from our past efforts of Hudson Yards,

          7  Williamsburg/Greenpoint, or come up with new things

          8  that get us to the number.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  This is the

         10  first time I have had to do this today.  Under no

         11  circumstances will I tolerate applause, because I

         12  would not tolerate booing.  So no matter what you

         13  may think of the testimony, do not indicate it.

         14  People are to be respected, no matter what their

         15  opinion is.  Because if I allow applause, then I

         16  have to allow the boos.  So please do not do it.

         17  And it only slows up the process.  Thanks.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Thank you.

         19  And I know and I am confident that you are going to

         20  work, that you will as we have already started to,

         21  hard with my office and the community board, and the

         22  community to get, you know, that number up.  And we

         23  were successful in Hudson Yards with getting, you

         24  know, a number that was on its way, but not where we

         25  wanted it, to a place that we were quite happy with.
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          2                 So, one of the things that obviously,

          3  we have discussed and we are looking at internally

          4  on the Council side, is whether lower FAR would be

          5  helpful, both from the height and bulk perspective,

          6  but also in lowing the base FAR, whether that would

          7  be helpful in generating more affordable housing.

          8  So that is something, certainly, we are going to

          9  have more conversations about in the upcoming days.

         10                 Switching off of housing for a

         11  second.  In the testimony one of the things that was

         12  discussed, was basically the uses underneath the

         13  High Line, right, and the zoning mechanisms related

         14  to that.  Can you elaborate a little bit on what

         15  type of uses are envisioned there?  And how the

         16  zoning is going to facilitate those ones you are

         17  envisioning happening verses something else?

         18                 MR. MULLIGAN:  Well the zoning

         19  allows, again it is either C6 or M1, so its

         20  commercial uses would be allowed underneath the High

         21  Line.  And we are hopeful that art galleries, which

         22  have been flourishing in the neighborhood, would

         23  locate underneath the High Line.  We are allowing

         24  the full transfer of the floor area away from the

         25  transfer corridor.  And I do not know if your
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          2  question is relating to the bonus mechanism, but we

          3  do allow one FAR bonus if all floor area is

          4  transferred out of the transfer corridor.

          5                 We are concerned that if the full FAR

          6  is transferred out, we may be left with vacant lots.

          7    So we would like to incentivize development

          8  underneath the High Line for commercial uses only.

          9  And we think the bonus is appropriate recognizing

         10  the difficulties that may occur in developing

         11  underneath the High Line once it is transformed into

         12  a park, in terms of maintenance of the structure,

         13  and maintenance of the new open space.  But in terms

         14  of uses underneath the High Line, commercial.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  You know, I

         16  have a number, a lot more questions relating to

         17  different stuff that we have been discussing, but

         18  indifference to the fact that there is an incredibly

         19  long list of people from the public who want to

         20  testify, and other Council members, and other items

         21  on the agenda, I am just going to hold my other

         22  questions.  So, if you are from the neighborhood and

         23  you did not hear the question that you thought I was

         24  going to ask, I was just going to ask it in our

         25  follow- up meetings, which I think we have scheduled
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          2  for every day of the next couple days.

          3                 And I just want to, again, thank City

          4  Planning and HPD for working with the neighborhood

          5  to preserve the High Line. That is, you know, just

          6  critically important to the neighborhood and all, so

          7  I think to the City, to preserve this unique use and

          8  turn it into an open space.  And I am confident that

          9  the same success we had there, we will have in

         10  taking the affordable housing numbers up, and

         11  dealing with some of the other concerns that still

         12  exist about height and bulk in different parts of

         13  this rezoning.

         14                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.  And I will

         15  just bother you all with the questions in a meeting

         16  verses now.  Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.

         18  Before we go to the public hearing, I would like to

         19  call on Council Member Simcha Felder.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER FELDER:  Thank you

         21  very much.  I just wanted to say that there are many

         22  of my constituents are here today about the

         23  Bensonhurst down zoning.  I do not sit on this

         24  Committee and I had hoped to be able to be here for

         25  the testimony to be able to hear everything, but I
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          2  cannot.  I look forward to being here when we vote.

          3  The Chair had mentioned that they will not be voting

          4  on it today.  And I will be back again. I have my

          5  own Committee going on at the same time.   So I

          6  apologize in advance.  Anybody who wants to speak to

          7  me, can certainly contact me before then and after

          8  then.  And I am sorry for not being able to be here

          9  a little later on.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you

         11  Council member. The first panel I will call will be

         12  a panel in favor, then I will go in opposition, and

         13  so forth and so on.  And again I will ask everybody

         14  to stay within the time limit, this way everybody

         15  gets to speak.  And we still do have two other items

         16  after this.

         17                 Robert Hammond, Friends of the High

         18  Line; Joshua David; and Peter Mullen is the first

         19  panel.  The next panel after them, so if they would

         20  make themselves ready on the side, which would be in

         21  opposition, Reverend Winslow; Mike McKee; and

         22  Jessica Bellinger, and Deley Gazinelli.  So that

         23  would be the next panel after this.

         24                 MR. HAMMOND:  Hello.  My name is

         25  Robert Hammond and I am a co- founder of Friends of
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          2  the High Line.  I thank Chairman Avella and the

          3  Committee for the opportunity to speak today.  I

          4  also thank Council Member Quinn, who represents the

          5  High Line District for her long record of support

          6  for the High Line.

          7                 I am going to give a brief update on

          8  the project and explain why the proposed West

          9  Chelsea rezoning is so important for the future of

         10  the High Line.  Then Joshua David, the other co-

         11  founder of Friends of the High Line, will lay out a

         12  broad vision for the project.  And Peter Mullen, our

         13  director of planning will update you on the design

         14  process.

         15                 Friends of the High Line speaks for

         16  thousands of High Line supporters across the City.

         17  Many of them cannot be here today, so we submit to

         18  the Committee over a 100 letters from civic

         19  organizations, neighborhood residents, local

         20  businesses, and other members of the public.

         21                 In addition, we are giving you a

         22  letter supporting the High Line signed by over 500

         23  residents of the High Line neighborhoods, New

         24  Yorkers, and members of the public at large. All are

         25  in support of measures in the proposed rezoning that
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          2  enable the High Line to become a public open space.

          3                 I would like to start with some great

          4  news that I think you have already heard.  Thanks to

          5  the model working relationship between Friends of

          6  the High Line, the City Council, and the City of New

          7  York, the High Line project won its biggest victory

          8  to date earlier this week.  The Surface

          9  Transportation Board issued a Certificate of Interim

         10  Trail Use for the Line. This means that no major

         11  obstacles remain to the conversion of the High Line

         12  to public open space.  It is an historic advance for

         13  the project, and we thank the Council for helping us

         14  move this from a dream to reality in under six

         15  years.

         16                 In 2001, when there was not nearly

         17  this much support, the Council passed a visionary

         18  resolution in support of the High Line reuse.  This

         19  came at a crucial moment, when the former Mayor's

         20  Administration was working towards demolition.

         21                 In 2002, the Council joined with us

         22  and  Borough President Fields, in a court challenge

         23  to plan to demolish the High Line.  It is largely

         24  because of the Council's leadership role in that

         25  suit that the High Line is standing today.
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          2                 And the Council has played a major

          3  role in assembling- -

          4                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Okay, can

          5  you sum up?

          6                 MR. HAMMOND: - - in funding.  So, I

          7  just want to say that this zoning really makes this

          8  project possible.  And we are really grateful to

          9  City Planning for their efforts that they have done

         10  to make that happen.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

         12                 MR. DAVID:   Hi, Chairman Avella and

         13  Council members, I am Joshua David.  Robert and I

         14  started Friends of the High Line back in 1999.  As

         15  longstanding residents of the West Side, we knew our

         16  neighborhood was starved for park and open space,

         17  and we thought the High Line had the potential to

         18  meet that need.

         19                 We met at a Community Board 4 meeting

         20  where the future of the High Line was being

         21  discussed.  And at that time, all signs seemed to be

         22  pointing towards High Line demolition.

         23                 But we thought that the High Line

         24  represented a one- of- a- kind opportunity for New

         25  York City to create a 22- block long, 7- acre public
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          2  open space, elevated safely above the streets, with

          3  spectacular views to Midtown, the Hudson River, and

          4  the Brownstones, factories, and warehouses of

          5  Chelsea and the Meatpacking District.

          6                 The High Line, opened to the public,

          7  will become the heart of a healthy and diverse

          8  neighborhood.  A place where parents can bring their

          9  kids to play, where neighbors of all income levels

         10  can meet, have picnics, and socialize on weekend

         11  afternoons.  Where senior citizens and residents of

         12  all ages can move freely and safely, away from cars

         13  and dangerous traffic.

         14                 It will be a model of environmental

         15  practices, providing a second use for a structure

         16  that required major natural and economic resources

         17  to build.  And it will show other cities the

         18  original and pioneering steps our leaders are taking

         19  to create compelling mixed- use neighborhoods, that

         20  will keep New York City at the forefront of planning

         21  for healthy urban environments.

         22                 The project will also generate

         23  substantial economic benefits for the City.  It will

         24  add value to neighborhood properties and create an

         25  estimated $262 million in additional tax revenues of
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          2  the next 20 years.

          3                 We appreciate that many things make a

          4  great neighborhood.  And we do not view the High

          5  Line in isolation. Affordable housing is very

          6  important to all neighborhoods.  We are impressed

          7  with the organizing our neighbors have done to show

          8  how important affordable housing is to the residents

          9  of Chelsea.

         10                 I am just going to skip to the end

         11  here.  The High Line project is a great example of

         12  New York's ability to nurture grass- roots projects.

         13    It demonstrates how a city's elected leaders and

         14  officials can listen to communities and help them

         15  realize their dreams, making the city a richer place

         16  for everyone.  We hope the Council will continue its

         17  leadership role in driving this project forward by

         18  supporting the proposed West Chelsea Rezoning.

         19                 MR. MULLAN:  Hello, I am Peter

         20  Mullan.  I am the Director of Planning for Friends

         21  of the High Line.  I just want to give you an update

         22  on the planning and design process for the High

         23  Line.

         24                 Just so you know, in the packets we

         25  have submitted to members of the Committee, there
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          2  are brochures from the Museum of Modern Art, where

          3  an exhibition on the preliminary designs for the

          4  first stage of the High Line are now on view.  And I

          5  recommend them to you.

          6                 Friends of the High Line is

          7  collaborating with the City of New York, and a

          8  working of City agencies to guide the design process

          9  forward.  To date the design team has completed a

         10  framework plan for the entire line, and a

         11  preliminary design for the first section of the line

         12  from Gansevroot to 15th Street. The team is now at

         13  work on concepts for the section between 15th and

         14  20th Street.

         15                 Design and construction for the High

         16  Line will move forward in phases, from south to

         17  north.  The start of construction on the first,

         18  southernmost section is projected for the end of

         19  this year.

         20                 Inspired by the meadows and the

         21  grasses that have grown spontaneously on the Line,

         22  the design team is exploring ways to preserve the

         23  unusual conditions on the High Line as it is today.

         24                 To that end, the team has developed

         25  an innovative planking system that incorporates both

                                                            116

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  walkways and planted areas, using conventional

          3  materials in new ways to sustain the unique sense of

          4  mystery and drama on the High Line.  New paths will

          5  provide a continuous and accessible route along the

          6  entire length of the line.  Plantings will feature a

          7  robust mix of grasses, shrubs, and trees selected

          8  for their wild character, seasonal diversity, and

          9  minimal maintenance and irrigation requirements.

         10                 The design team is also developing

         11  access systems that rise directly through the High

         12  Line structure, providing a dramatic entrance to the

         13  High Line's upper level, and allowing visitors to

         14  appreciate up close the extraordinary care and

         15  craftsmanship that went into its construction, its

         16  massive built up girders and endless hand- driven

         17  rivets.

         18                 Most importantly, these designs have

         19  been guided by community input at every stage of

         20  development.  As part of the planning process,

         21  Friends of the High Line has hosted four major

         22  public forums on the design, with over 1,000 people

         23  participating.

         24                 On behalf of the thousands of Friends

         25  of the High Line supporters, we thank Chairman
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          2  Avella and the Committee for the opportunity to

          3  speak to you today.

          4                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

          5  all very much.  You were very good at setting an

          6  example of staying within the time limit.  That is

          7  very impressive.  Now we are going to call up the

          8  panel that was called:  Reverend Winslow, Michael

          9  McKee, Jessica Bellinger, and Deley, I cannot really

         10  read the last name.  Those four people will be

         11  followed by Scott, no, no,- - I took it off the top.

         12    Okay I was right.  Those four folks will be

         13  followed so that these people can be on deck and

         14  kind of waiting over there, Scott Lauer, Michael

         15  cannot read the last name from DIA, and Annie Kurtin

         16  from AIA.  So if those three folks could be standing

         17  on deck over there by the desks, that would be

         18  perfect.  And whoever wants to start should please

         19  start.

         20                 Why don't you start.  Go ahead.  Just

         21  identify yourself for the record.

         22                 MR. GAZINELLI:  My name is Deley

         23  Gazinelli, good morning, good afternoon, and I am

         24  the Director of Contemporary Art for America, a not-

         25  for- profit organization located in Chelsea, and one
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          2  of the endorsing organizations of Afford Chelsea.  I

          3  am also a founding member of the 15th Street Block

          4  Association and a member of the Council of Chelsea

          5  Blocks Association.  This afternoon I am only

          6  speaking for my organization Contemporary Art For

          7  America.  There are three fundamental elements of

          8  the Chelsea rezoning plan which concerns us.

          9                 1.  The limitation of height for the

         10  buildings surrounding the Chelsea historic district.

         11    It is my understanding that the amended text

         12  submitted by the Department of City Planning

         13  includes height limits for the buildings on the West

         14  side of 10th Avenue across the historic district, to

         15  prevent the blocking off of the waterfront with

         16  buildings with excessive bulk, density, and height.

         17  We believe that is a step in the right direction.

         18                 2.  The restoration of the High Line

         19  Rail.  We welcome the High Line project because it

         20  will increase the much needed public park space for

         21  our community.

         22                 3.  The inclusion of affordable

         23  housing.  We support the Community Board in its

         24  request for inclusion in the rezoning plan

         25  affordable housing for low-, moderate-, and middle
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          2  income residents, including artists, teachers,

          3  police officers, fire fighters, not- for- profit

          4  workers, et cetera, all of whom are not able to

          5  afford the extraordinary housing costs being asked

          6  for all over the City.

          7                 We ask the City Council to vote no on

          8  the Chelsea rezoning plan, unless a minimum of 30

          9  percent required and permanent affordable housing is

         10  included in the plan.  The City Council must

         11  recognize that there is a housing crisis in our city

         12  and this is an opportunity to address - -

         13                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Can you

         14  sum up please?

         15                 MR. GAZINELLI: - - the lack of

         16  housing that working New Yorker's so desperately

         17  need.

         18                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

         19                 MR. GREENBERG:  I am here

         20  representing Reverend Winslow, who had to go and

         21  give Mass at noon.  My name is Marc Greenberg I am

         22  the Director of the Interfaith Assembly on

         23  Homelessness and Housing.  We represent over 50

         24  congregations city- wide.  Many of them in support

         25  of the need for including affordable housing in
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          2  inclusionary zoning plans.

          3                 I just want to say on my own behalf,

          4  I think we have here an opportunity for a win/win

          5  situation with the creative work of the Council, the

          6  Administration, and the City Planning Commission.

          7  I think we will have open space and affordable

          8  housing.  Now let me read Reverend Winslow's

          9  testimony.  But I also want to demonstrate the

         10  support among the religious community there, over

         11  500 letters here supporting the inclusion of 30

         12  percent of affordable housing in this plan.  In

         13  addition to St. Peter's Church, which Reverend

         14  Winslow is the rector of, many other congregations

         15  in the Chelsea area have endorsed the 30 percent

         16  inclusion, including St. Columba, St. Francis

         17  Assisi, Metropolitan Baptist Church, and Montezian

         18  Church.

         19                 Council members and fellow citizens,

         20  I speak to you today about my concern for affordable

         21  housing in West Chelsea, which I feel affect housing

         22  throughout New York City.

         23                 It seems to me that as a City we

         24  should be concerned for the well- being of everyone

         25  who works, studies, create, and I would add,
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          2  worships here.  To that end I believe we are at a

          3  vitally important time of decision making for the

          4  welfare of all housing in the New York City, and I

          5  today I wish to advocate for a precedent to be set

          6  by the rezoning of West Chelsea.

          7                 In solidarity with my neighbors and

          8  religious organizations I demand that developers

          9  provide 30 percent of newly developed housing be

         10  made available for low- and moderate income families

         11  and individuals.

         12                 By rezoning West Chelsea, we realize

         13  that developers will want to take advantage of an

         14  affluent constituency seeking housing in the area,

         15  when many seeking housing in the same area are not

         16  affluent.  Among those who are seeking housing, most

         17  are low- to moderate- income.  This includes the

         18  elderly on fixed income, people working for minimum

         19  wage or less, who are the mainstay of our

         20  neighborhoods shops and restaurants.  This includes

         21  people in the service industry such as people

         22  working in social service agencies, police

         23  department, fire department, hospitals, clinics,

         24  institutes of learning, teachers in public and

         25  private schools, and many other organizations.  This
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          2  include many in the field of education who live near

          3  their schools.  But it also includes those who are

          4  students and should be near their schools, and

          5  housing is not provided.  This includes the

          6  overwhelming number of artists, of all the arts,

          7  visual and performing, who make Chelsea their place

          8  to create and perform, but cannot afford to live

          9  here.  And finally, from a religious perspective,

         10  this includes people of my congregation.  This

         11  includes virtually all people of faith who have had

         12  to move away from Chelsea or face the possibility of

         13  having to leave because- -

         14                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Can you

         15  sum up?

         16                 MR. GREENBERG: - - they can no longer

         17  afford to live here.

         18                 In the name of all people who love

         19  New York, and who want live, work, create, pray, and

         20  serve its many neighborhoods, I appealing to you to

         21  consider our proposal of providing 30 percent of all

         22  new development for low- and moderate- income

         23  households.  Therefore I appeal to you not to take

         24  this spirit out of our City,- -

         25                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  If you
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          2  could just sum up.

          3                 MR. GREENBERG: - -  but to put the

          4  spirit where it belongs in each and every

          5  neighborhood beginning with West Chelsea.  Thank

          6  you.

          7                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

          8    I just want to ask what is Reverend Winslow's

          9  first name?

         10                 MR. GREENBERG:  Dennis Winslow.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Okay,

         12  great because there were two slips in here, so I

         13  just wanted to take the other one out.  All three of

         14  you had two slips actually.  But you are only

         15  getting called up once.  Go right ahead.

         16                 MS. BELLINGER:  Hello.  My name is

         17  Jessica Bellinger I am a staff attorney for the

         18  Partnership for the Homeless.  I work at Peter's

         19  Place which is a drop in center for elderly homeless

         20  on 23rd Street in Chelsea.  The Partnership for the

         21  Homeless supports this planning process, and is not

         22  opposed to the development of the High Line.  But it

         23  is concerned about the priorities that are reflected

         24  in the High Lines, the rezoning proposal or the West

         25  Chelsea rezoning proposal at this time.
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          2                 The primary concern that we have as

          3  advocates on behalf of the homeless is affordable

          4  housing, which Christine Quinn has eloquently

          5  advocated on behalf of today.  But we are very

          6  concerned that the percentage of affordable housing

          7  units that are being developed is far too low to

          8  meet the need.  There is  a large population in

          9  Manhattan that is aging and is going to be living on

         10  fixed incomes, and is rapidly going to be unable to

         11  remain in the communities where they have lived

         12  their entire adult lives, and where their networks

         13  of support exist.

         14                 Additionally, the use of a lot of

         15  City resources to develop parks and neighborhoods

         16  that ultimately are only available to the affluent,

         17  is a poor use of pubic funds.  We need to have

         18  communities, New Yorkers value communities where a

         19  wide array of people live both ethnically and

         20  economically diverse communities that are vibrant.

         21  And if we create a community that is entirely

         22  homogeneous in terms of the economic, sort of strata

         23  that can live, it is not serving the needs of the

         24  public.

         25                 Thank you.
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          2                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Wow, under

          3  time.  Thank you very impressive.

          4                 MR. MCKEE:  I designed my statement

          5  for three minutes, but I will skip around.  My name

          6  is Michael McKee, I am the Associate Director of the

          7  New York State Tenants and Neighbors Coalition.  And

          8  I am a Chelsea resident for the last 40 years.

          9                 I am here to urge you to vote no on

         10  the Bloomberg Administration's proposed rezoning

         11  plan, unless the Administration amends the plan to

         12  include a mandatory provision for affordable housing

         13  of at least 30 percent.  And the plan must preserve

         14  the low- rise nature of our remarkable neighborhood.

         15                 Through this proposal the City of New

         16  York is giving owners of real property and

         17  developers of new housing something of enormous

         18  value.  The City and the community must get

         19  something back, and that must be a guarantee.

         20  Incentives are helpful, but they are not enough.

         21                 I want to emphasize that any new

         22  below- market apartments should be permanently

         23  affordable, not for a limited period of time as with

         24  other programs.  By the way, we just got our first

         25  80/20 building where, like Mitchell- lama, like
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          2  Section 8, the landlord has now notified the tenants

          3  that he is leaving the 80/20 program within the next

          4  year, and they will be out on the street.

          5                 Chelsea is a neighborhood that over

          6  the last 30 years has experienced the full force,

          7  positive and negative, of gentrification.  The worst

          8  impact of the gentrification has been the relentless

          9  displacement of lower income residents.  Some

         10  displacement was the result of harassment by some of

         11  the most vicious landlords in the history of New

         12  York City, especially in 1970's and the 1980's.

         13  Many tenants suffered through midnight visits by

         14  goon squads, arson, physical attacks, trumped- up

         15  eviction cases, and worse.  But most of the

         16  displacement has occurred because of market forces.

         17  Poor people, moderate- income people, Spanish

         18  speaking tenants, Spanish speaking businesses, even

         19  middle- income tenants have been forced out.

         20                 Even with the protections of rent

         21  stabilization and rent control, tenants have not

         22  been able to fight the market. Indeed many people

         23  have left their homes because their rent burdens

         24  became too onerous under the rent regulation system.

         25                 The neighborhood has greatly improved
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          2  in a physical sense, although I confessed that I

          3  miss the scruffy look when I first moved there in

          4  1965.  And more than that I miss the vibrant

          5  economic, social, racial, and ethnic diversity that

          6  attracted me to the community at the time.

          7                 Thank you very much.

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

          9  all for your testimony and for your work.  And Mike

         10  thanks for the end part of your testimony in

         11  particular, which I think is good evidence for why

         12  we need the Clinton Special District provisions

         13  extended. Thank you all very much.

         14                 If Scott Lauer, Michael, and Anne

         15  would come on up.  Those are the next three.  They

         16  are going to be followed, so if you could stand on

         17  deck, by Brian Lambert, May Chen, and Janice

         18  McGuire.

         19                 I called three folks up, so I do not

         20  know.  If you want to have an additional witness you

         21  can speak to the staff, I want to follow the Chair's

         22  protocol since it is not my hearing. But we would be

         23  more than happy to have the staff figure out another

         24  time.  Thank you.  Go ahead.

         25                 MR. LAUER:  Good afternoon.  My name
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          2  is Scott Lauer.  I am an architect and the founder,

          3  and the executive director of Open House New York.

          4  With the support of the New York City Council, our

          5  organization runs the largest public celebration of

          6  architecture and design in the country each Columbus

          7  Day weekend.

          8                 In 2004, 50,000 visitors explored

          9  more than 100 fascinating spaces and places

         10  throughout New York City, free of charge.  Each year

         11  the High Line has been our most popular site

         12  attracting thousands to view the promise it

         13  represents.  This overwhelming response tells us

         14  that this visionary project has captured both the

         15  public's imagination and their broad support. It

         16  provides needed open space to all in my own

         17  neighborhood.  It will have a far- reaching cultural

         18  and economic impact on nearby institutions and

         19  neighborhoods.  The High Line combines cutting edge

         20  design with the adaptive reuse of an important

         21  structure that eloquently describes New York's

         22  history and development.

         23                 By looking to the future and

         24  respecting the past, this project demonstrates that

         25  New York City can think big, can innovate, and can
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          2  create public space for the 21st Century on par with

          3  the world's finest.

          4                 In order to realize this vision, I

          5  support the West Chelsea rezoning and those

          6  provisions that allow underlying property owners to

          7  sell their development rights, encourage the

          8  creation of stairs and elevators to enable public

          9  access, establish requirements that preserve light

         10  and views, and require financial contributions from

         11  developers of some sites for the High Line's

         12  conversion to open space.

         13                 As a New Yorker, architect, neighbor,

         14  and institution partner of the High Line, I thank

         15  the Council for your past support and your work to

         16  bring a high percentage of affordable housing, and

         17  extraordinary public space to West Chelsea.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Under

         20  time, You would get  a gold star, if I was school

         21  teacher.  I started it before. Go ahead.

         22                 MR. GOVEAN:  My name is Michael

         23  Govean, I am President/Director of DIA organization,

         24  a not- for- profit arts organization that is based

         25  here in the City.  We were founded in the 1970's and
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          2  in 1987 opened an exhibition facility on 22nd Street

          3  in West Chelsea, that is over the last 8 years found

          4  itself at the center of what is probably the most

          5  largest and most influential concentration of

          6  contemporary art galleries in the world.

          7                 Two years ago we opened a museum for

          8  our collection in Beacon, New York, on the Hudson

          9  River 60 miles north of Manhattan.  And the success

         10  of that project forced us to reconsider our

         11  Manhattan facility, which was badly in need of

         12  renovation.  And we have done so around the High

         13  Line and the West Chelsea rezoning proposal.  It is

         14  fair to say that the High Line is keeping us in New

         15  York City.

         16                 We think that the High Line is one of

         17  the most interesting and innovative new additions to

         18  the urban fabric of this great city.  And we have

         19  been rethinking our presence in relation to it.  As

         20  has been reported we have made a proposal to

         21  relocate our exhibition to the southern terminus of

         22  the High Line at the corner of Gansevroot and

         23  Washington.

         24                 We find particular affinity in the

         25  High Line's adaptation of existing industrial
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          2  structure to a new and beneficial public use.  We

          3  have a long history of doing that ourselves in

          4  adapting for example, the Beacon facility, a former

          5  factory, into a museum.

          6                 And find a particular poetry that the

          7  rail that once connected Nabisco's Beacon facility

          8  to its bases on 14th Street, could now in some

          9  sense, connect DIA's two museums preserving that

         10  transportation linkage.

         11                 This High Line plan demonstrates the

         12  unique and visionary opportunities that can come out

         13  of successful collaboration between public and

         14  private sectors.

         15                 I would like to thank City Planning,

         16  Chairman Avella, and Council Member Quinn for their

         17  support of the High Line project.  This nearly seven

         18  acre innovatively designed environment of the High

         19  Line affords much needed open green space in

         20  Manhattan's Community 4 district.  We appreciate the

         21  Council support for the High Line and look forward

         22  to its realization.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  I just

         25  want to take a personal privilege, I want to thank
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          2  DIA and Michael, particularly for your work that you

          3  have done trying to help us find a home for the

          4  flower market and preserve the flower market.

          5                 MR. GOVEAN:  Thank you.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  So, it is not

          7  part of this. It is part of something else.  So I

          8  just wanted to thank you for that on the record.

          9  And I did not even take any of your time. You had

         10  given us extra.  Go ahead.

         11                 MS. KURTIN:  Good afternoon.  My name

         12  is Annie Kurtin.  I am speaking on behalf of the

         13  American Institute of Architects New York Chapter.

         14  The AIA New York Chapter, the founding chapter of

         15  the American Institute of Architects, which

         16  represents 4,000 architects, professional

         17  affiliates, and public members, and its Planning and

         18  Urban Design Committee strongly supports the New

         19  York City Department of City Planning's proposed

         20  West Chelsea rezoning.  The area west of 10th Avenue

         21  in the 20's is currently zoned for manufacturing,

         22  and remains largely under utilized.  As a result, it

         23  offers the entire City, as well as adjacent

         24  communities, opportunities for future development.

         25  In addition, the High Line has great potential as a
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          2  civic amenity as well as providing a catalyst for

          3  future developments.

          4                 We support the proposals for

          5  modifying the zoning in parts of this area to accept

          6  residential development, along with a general up-

          7  zoning in those areas through transfer of air rights

          8  from the property underlying the High Line.  This

          9  innovative mechanism will provide an opportunity for

         10  much needed residential growth that will integrate

         11  affordable housing and work towards alleviating the

         12  housing shortage throughout New York City.

         13                 We feel that leveraging the value of

         14  the High Line, itself, along with its air rights as

         15  the instrument to accomplish this, is a valuable

         16  strategy.  New urban design criteria for building

         17  bulk and height should ensure that new development

         18  is appropriately inserted, providing accessibility

         19  and sunlight to the High Line open space corridor

         20  and maintaining the area's scale where it abuts the

         21  adjacent historic district.

         22                 The AIA initially reviewed the City's

         23  plans for this neighborhood in the Fall, and we made

         24  a number of specific comments about them at that

         25  time.  In the interim, the plans have evolved and
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          2  improved, answering many of our concerns.

          3                 Preserving the High Line as a

          4  valuable historic resource brings open space to an

          5  area of the City that is sorely lacking in that sort

          6  of amenity.  It will bring both market rate and

          7  affordable housing and development to an under-

          8  utilized part of the City.  And it will contribute

          9  to the long- term economic health of the City as a

         10  whole.

         11                 Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next panel in

         13  favor, is Frank Sanchis, I guess from the Municipal

         14  Arts Society, I am sorry. Janice McGuire, Brian

         15  Lambert, and May Chen.  I am confused. Sorry there

         16  was a momentary blip here.

         17                 MR. LAMBERT:  Good afternoon.  My

         18  name is Brian Lambert, I am a Vice President of

         19  Local 32BJ and I am here on behalf of our 70,000

         20  members.  I would like to thank Chairman Avella,

         21  Christine Quinn, Melinda Katz, and the other members

         22  of the Committee.

         23                 The proposed rezoning of West Chelsea

         24  provides us with an opportunity to create as many as

         25  6,000 units of affordable housing, and to create as
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          2  many as 350 new, permanent building service jobs.

          3  Because the City is being asked to make a

          4  substantial public investment in this development,

          5  we believe it must be done in a responsible manner,

          6  so that all New Yorkers share in its benefit.  A

          7  responsible development must include affordable

          8  housing and prevailing wage protections for the

          9  building service workers.  Others will talk more

         10  about the affordable housing issue, so I will focus

         11  on prevailing wage protections for the building

         12  service workers.

         13                 Local 32BJ represents more than 80

         14  percent of the residential building service workers

         15  in New York City.  And they receive good wages and

         16  benefits.  The projected 350 building service

         17  workers in the new West Chelsea development should

         18  receive quality wages and benefits that are on par

         19  with the vast majority of building service workers

         20  throughout New York City.

         21                 We are concerned that without

         22  adequate protections in place, many of these workers

         23  will be paid substandard wages and benefits.  Other

         24  apartment buildings in Chelsea now operate now

         25  operate non- union, threatening to undermine the
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          2  prevailing wage and benefit structures that our

          3  members have achieved. Without pro- active City

          4  Council action, this trend will continue in this

          5  project and negatively impact working families

          6  across the City.

          7                 In the recently completed rezoning of

          8  Greenpoint/Williamsburg, with the help of the City

          9  Council and the Administration, the five major

         10  developers along the Brooklyn waterfront agreed to

         11  pay the building service workers prevailing wages

         12  and benefits.  As many as 500 future building

         13  service workers will benefit from this

         14  accomplishment.  In this rezoning, the Council also

         15  won an historic affordable housing victory, open

         16  space improvements, and an industrial job retention

         17  program. With the Greenpoint/Williamsburg rezoning,

         18  the Council proved that it is possible to create a

         19  responsible and viable rezoning plan.

         20                 Just as in the

         21  Greenpoint/Williamsburg the 70,000 members of Local

         22  32BJ need the Council's help to win strong

         23  prevailing wage protections for the building service

         24  jobs to be created in West Chelsea.  We urge you to

         25  stand with us to convince property owners of West
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          2  Chelsea to agree to pay their building service

          3  workers the prevailing wage rate.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 MS. CHEN:  Good afternoon.  My name

          6  is May Chen, and I am the Manager of Local 23- 25,

          7  and Secretary of the New York Metropolitan Area

          8  Joint Board of UNITE HERE.  Our Joint Board

          9  represents thousands of garment workers and

         10  retirees, including a large number of people who

         11  live in Chelsea near the union's office on 7th

         12  Avenue and 25th Street.

         13                 Our members and retirees, like many

         14  New Yorkers, have difficulty finding decent housing

         15  at rents they can afford. Most of our members are

         16  immigrants and have come to this country to give

         17  their families a better life.  And a better life

         18  means jobs with good wages and benefits.  The labor

         19  movement in New York has fought for good union jobs

         20  at prevailing wages.  In this and other projects, we

         21  cannot expect anything less.

         22                 Historically, many of New York's

         23  unions were also active in the cooperative housing

         24  movement.  In 1962, our union, then the

         25  International Ladies' Garment Workers' Union, helped
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          2  build Penn South as an affordable housing project

          3  right in Chelsea.  Today we still fight for

          4  affordable housing, because our hard working

          5  families cannot afford to pay so much of their hard-

          6  earned wages each month for rent.  The West Chelsea

          7  rezoning project gives us an important opportunity

          8  to address the continuing and ever more urgent need

          9  for affordable housing today.

         10                 The West Chelsea Special District

         11  must include a significant amount of permanently

         12  affordable housing.  And I want to stress permanent

         13  because too much of the affordable housing in the

         14  City has disappeared due to vacancy decontrol or

         15  privatization.

         16                 My union joins with Community Board 4

         17  and Afford Chelsea in demanding that at least 30

         18  percent of all new units be affordable to low and

         19  middle income families.  The working people who make

         20  our City run, such as garment, laundry, hotel and

         21  restaurant workers in my union, or building service

         22  workers, teachers, clerical workers, government, and

         23  hospital employees, and so many others in New York's

         24  dynamic labor movement, need to be able to afford to

         25  live and work right here in New York City.
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          2                 Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Council Member

          4  Quinn has a comment.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Yes, I just

          6  wanted to say, you know, in the earlier part because

          7  there is so many items on the agenda today, we did

          8  not get to go through all of the issues that are on

          9  our list for our follow- up negotiations.  But

         10  obviously, we talked about affordable housing, not

         11  to the full extent.  But there is a clear

         12  intersection between the affordable housing issues

         13  and the 32BJ issues of prevailing wage, because if

         14  you build affordable housing you want to make sure

         15  that people have the money to live in the building.

         16  So, as I think the union and everyone knows, largely

         17  due to leadership of the Chairperson of the Full

         18  Committee, Council Member Katz, we were successful

         19  in Williamsburg/Greenpoint around the prevailing

         20  wage issues.  And I just wanted to say that it is

         21  certainly on our list of things we will be

         22  following- up on as the negotiations go forward.

         23  And I did not want the record to reflect that that

         24  was not in the mix, since it did not get asked in

         25  the beginning because of time constraints.
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          2                 MR. LAMBERT:  Thank you.

          3                 MS. CHEN:  Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  The

          5  next panel in favor is Frank Sanchis from the

          6  Municipal Art Society, Barry Benepe from the Fine

          7  Arts Federation, and Nicholas Ronderos, am I

          8  pronouncing it right, from the Regional Plan

          9  Association.

         10                 MR. SANCHIS:  Good afternoon.

         11  Chairman Avella and Council members I am Frank

         12  Sanchis, Senior Vice President of the Municipal Arts

         13  Society.  And I am here to speak in support of the

         14  rezoning plan.  And I would like to congratulate the

         15  City Planning Commission for their careful

         16  consideration and development of this plan, which is

         17  we feel, an excellent balance for this neighborhood.

         18    We think that it is successful in preserving the

         19  mixed- use character of the area.  That it is

         20  responsive to the historic buildings in it and

         21  around it, and supportive of the Chelsea historic

         22  district, and that it does a good job distributing

         23  bulk and height in the area.

         24                 We feel, above all, that it is very

         25  enhancing of the High Line, which we have always

                                                            141

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  felt should be the organizing spine of West Chelsea,

          3  and is the single feature that will distinguish this

          4  neighborhood from all others going forward.

          5                 We do recommend a connection between

          6  the High Line, Linear Park, and the Hudson River

          7  Park, which was so fought over.  And feel that

          8  studying that connection could improve the use of

          9  these two linear parks by the public in the

         10  neighborhood and in New York.

         11                 And we remain concerned about the

         12  percentage of affordable housing.  And we hope that

         13  that can be increased with further study.

         14                 Thank you very much.

         15                 MR. BENEPE:  Good afternoon.  My name

         16  is Barry Benepe, and I am testifying on behalf of

         17  the Fine Arts Federation of New York, of which I am

         18  an honorary Vice President, and the Union Square

         19  Coalition of which I am a board member.  We are

         20  strongly in favor of this project.

         21                 In yesterday's New York Times, the

         22  14th of June, Senator Charles Schumer is quoted as

         23  lamenting the failure of New York City to spawn

         24  truly visionary projects, which he exemplifies as

         25  Lincoln Center and the late World Trade Center, as
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          2  well as the failed West Side Stadium.  None of these

          3  stand up to the High Line.  Today we have before us

          4  a truly visionary and socially useful design, which

          5  will probably be one of the most important

          6  accomplishments in the last 50 years.

          7                 However, there is much to be done to

          8  fulfill the vision.  First, we need a walk which

          9  leads somewhere.  It is unclear how the City will

         10  tie the High Line to the development of the Far West

         11  Side, Hudson River Park, the Convention Center, the

         12  Number 7 Line extension, and the Moynihan addition

         13  to Pennsylvania Station.

         14                 Second, through the proposed rezoning

         15  of Chelsea, uses adjacent to the High Line must be

         16  intimately connected at the walkway level, much the

         17  same way as street level uses are connected to their

         18  abutting sidewalks.  Council Member Quinn also cited

         19  a great concern of ours, is the use of the space

         20  under the High Line.

         21                 Third, immediate connections to

         22  Hudson River Park must be provided.  There are major

         23  impediments now in the six block vicinity north of

         24  Gansevoort Street in the form of excessive, under-

         25  utilized roadbed, which bars pedestrians from
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          2  reaching the park.

          3                 Fourth, this richly landscaped upper

          4  level walkway will require major amounts of water to

          5  nurture it's plant life through an irrigation system

          6  that will have to be protected against winter

          7  freezing.  I think this challenge will be unique to

          8  this city.

          9                 I want to thank and compliment Joshua

         10  David and Robert Hammond for their sustained

         11  commitment to this project and the various citizens

         12  and officials who support it.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 MR. RONDEROS:  Chairman Avella,

         15  Council members, my name is Nicholas Ronderos, I am

         16  a Planner at Regional Plan Association, a non-

         17  profit research, planning, and advocacy

         18  organization.

         19                 I am here to convey RPA's strong

         20  support for the proposed action to rezone parcels in

         21  the West Chelsea area in Manhattan Community Boards

         22  2 and 4.  The City's overall vision of providing new

         23  residential and commercial opportunities, enhancing

         24  the neighborhood's thriving art gallery district,

         25  and facilitating the reuse of the High Line elevated
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          2  rail line as a unique open space are the right steps

          3  for these communities.

          4                 The predominantly industrial

          5  character of the area imposes a market constraint to

          6  vibrant mixed- use expansion from the east.  We

          7  believe the adopted resolution by the City Planning

          8  Commission of May 25, 2005, provides use and bulk in

          9  the appropriate mix and density and are very likely

         10  to materialize in the next ten years.  This will not

         11  only promote commercial and residential uses, but

         12  support the growth of art- related wants in the area

         13  as the FEIS suggests.  The related zoning districts'

         14  bulk will provide enough floor area for

         15  redevelopment and sensitive massing transitions to

         16  the north, east, and south.

         17                 RPA applauds both the June 10, 2005,

         18  STB Certificate for the CU issuance to the City, and

         19  the May 25th City Planning Commission Resolution for

         20  the High Line site selection and acquisition as

         21  public open space.  As we stated in our 1999

         22  recommendations to CSX, the highest and best use for

         23  the High Line is for open space.

         24                 In this respect, the High Line

         25  Transfer Corridor and adjacency controls part of

                                                            145

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  this rezoning not only preserve the structure, but

          3  enhance its future use as a quality public open

          4  space.  Transfer of development rights from the High

          5  Line to receiving sites will efficiently provide for

          6  the light and air standards that such a great public

          7  space will require.  Public access points from

          8  ground level to the High Line controlled by the

          9  adjacency bulk regulations will also enhance this

         10  asset as a truly public space.

         11                 Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next panel in

         13  opposition is John Raskin, Rosalie, is it Regal,

         14  Thomas Thomassian, and I guess it is Marie McGregor

         15  or Brad Lander so one of the two from Pratt Center.

         16                 Council Member Quinn, who is Chair of

         17  the Health Committee has just advised me that her

         18  Committee meeting, which was scheduled for this room

         19  at 1:00 has been pushed back to 2:00. Let's hope we

         20  can get in your meeting at 2:00.

         21                 MR. RASKIN:  Thank you for having us

         22  here today. My name is John Raskin, I am a Community

         23  Organizer with Housing Conservation Coordinators.

         24  We are a 30- year- old, non- profit housing advocacy

         25  and organizing group in the Hell's Kitchen/Clinton
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          2  area.  We provide services including legal services,

          3  tenant organizing, we do weatherization, including

          4  in the rezoned area from 14th Street up to 110th

          5  Street.  And other people who are here, including

          6  people on this panel, can give more personal

          7  accounts of the need for affordable housing in West

          8  Chelsea.  But I can speak on behalf of our housing

          9  organization to say this is one of the most pressing

         10  needs facing our neighborhood right now.

         11                 Thirty years ago when we started our

         12  work, most of what we were doing was compensating

         13  for landlords having abandoned the neighborhood.  We

         14  were helping tenants trying to get heat turned on,

         15  helping people whose buildings were in disrepair.

         16  Now 30 years later, and especially over the last

         17  decade or so, our work has changed a lot.  Most of

         18  what we do now is helping tenants and families who

         19  have been in apartments for decades keep their

         20  apartments.

         21                 The neighborhood, including Chelsea,

         22  has gotten incredibly expensive at an accelerating

         23  pace over the last years, and couple of decades.

         24  And the work that we have done has changed to

         25  reflect that one of the most pressing needs in the
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          2  neighborhood is a steady, permanent supply of

          3  affordable housing.           So, what I can say is

          4  that we are glad that the City has made some

          5  progress in its affordable housing plan, and we

          6  certainly appreciate the willingness of HPD to work

          7  with the community, work with the Council, in

          8  developing a more comprehensive plan.  But Housing

          9  Conservation Coordinators wants to make sure that we

         10  keep pushing, as Council Member Quinn suggested, and

         11  as HPD said they were willing to do, to make sure

         12  that the plan really does address the need for

         13  affordable housing.

         14                 We have endorsed the Afford Chelsea

         15  Coalition's call for 30 percent permanent affordable

         16  housing in the neighborhood.  We would recommend and

         17  support measures to reduce the base FAR, to identify

         18  more specific public sites that will be available

         19  for affordable housing, and other mechanisms that

         20  have been suggested.

         21                 Thank you very much.

         22                 MS. REGAL:  My name is Rosalie Regal,

         23  I am with Afford Chelsea.  I live for 22 years in a

         24  rent controlled apartment on 69th Street, off

         25  Central Park West, and lost my housing because of
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          2  gentrification.  Not able to afford to live in

          3  Manhattan, I moved to Brooklyn, north of 9th Street

          4  and Park Slope, in a three- family house, and lost

          5  my housing due to gentrification.  I now live in

          6  what is, unfortunately, an anomaly in New York City,

          7  not- for- profit affordable housing, called Penn

          8  South.

          9                 It is absurd that they have said they

         10  will offer 17 percent affordable housing in this

         11  most valuable land in West Chelsea.  Developers are

         12  dying to build there.  They have already built four

         13  luxury buildings in the 23rd Street corridor.  We

         14  are demanding that they build 30 percent affordable

         15  housing.  They have been given a gift.  Developers

         16  have been given a gift of this most valuable land

         17  that is now estimated to be 600 percent over value.

         18                 I mean, why are we even offering

         19  incentives to these guys?  It is ridiculous to think

         20  that developers need incentives to build at West

         21  Chelsea.  West Chelsea is very, very desirable, and

         22  they must be mandated to build 30 percent affordable

         23  housing.

         24                 MS. MCGREGOR:  Good afternoon.  My

         25  name is Marnie McGregor, I am a Senior Policy
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          2  Analyst with the Pratt Center for Community and

          3  Environmental Development.

          4                 Given the critical need for

          5  affordable housing, as you have heard, in the West

          6  Chelsea area we support the community's call for a

          7  guarantee that a significant amount of housing be

          8  permanently affordable to local residents at low-

          9  and middle- income levels.

         10                 We welcome the steps that the

         11  Administration has taken in Hudson Yards and

         12  Greenpoint/Williamsburg to develop programs that

         13  will produce affordable housing.  However, in those

         14  rezoning areas, unlike in West Chelsea, the

         15  affordable housing plan is driven by significant

         16  increases in density that are not being proposed

         17  here.  Our concern is that some of the tools being

         18  used to ensure development of affordable housing

         19  will not work here in the same ways.

         20                 Primarily, we are skeptical that most

         21  developers will choose to build 80/20 rental

         22  developments, as the Administration hopes, when

         23  currently developers in the area are choosing to

         24  build market- rate condo developments.  Furthermore,

         25  we do not believe that most developers will choose
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          2  the voluntary affordable housing program as

          3  currently proposed, because they can simply achieve

          4  the full bonus by the High Line Transfer Program.

          5  And we do support the High Line development, we just

          6  want to make sure that the community's goals of

          7  affordable housing are met.

          8                 We welcome the efforts in Albany to

          9  create a 80/20 program for condominiums that would

         10  allow rental units to take advantage of 421- A, and

         11  Inclusionary Zoning bonus incentive programs, and

         12  would be happy to partner with City Planning and HPD

         13  in this effort.

         14                 We do recognize that a mandatory

         15  program here is not on the table, but we would

         16  recommend the following amendments to the current

         17  plan so that a meaningful amount of affordable

         18  housing could be created.

         19                 These have all been discussed,

         20  dropping the base FAR to 5.0 in two of the areas,

         21  modifying the program to have a double dipping, as

         22  Council Member Quinn suggested, and extending the

         23  421- A exclusion zone, looking at public land for

         24  affordable housing.  And we support the extension of

         25  the Clinton Special District for anti- harassment
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          2  provisions.  We look forward to ongoing dialogue to

          3  continue this process.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next panel in

          6  favor is Walter Mankoff from Community Board 4, Lee

          7  Compton, Joe Wistukia (phonetic), and Edward

          8  Kirkland, all from Community Board 4.

          9                 In the meantime while they are being

         10  seated, if there is somebody, because this has

         11  become a rather lengthy public hearing and we still

         12  have other items on the agenda, you can submit

         13  testimony into the record, if you cannot wait to

         14  publicly testify.  You can submit testimony into the

         15  record, written testimony, that is.

         16                 MR. MANKOFF:  Thank you, Mr.

         17  Chairman.  My name is Walter Mankoff, I am the Chair

         18  of Community Board 4.  We are nearing the end of

         19  more than three years of work on this project. I

         20  want to extend our thanks to City Planning, to Chair

         21  Burden, and to the staff, Jeff Mulligan, Erik

         22  Botsford, and Jaime Ortiz for their work, and to

         23  HPD, to Raphael Sistero and his staff for their

         24  work.

         25                 Our goals are very simple.  They
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          2  match pretty much in generic terms with the City

          3  goals.  I will not repeat them. They involve

          4  developing housing, particularly affordable housing,

          5  protecting the High Line, and enhancing it,

          6  retaining the character and diversity of Chelsea.

          7                 We have some specific differences,

          8  which my colleagues will enumerate very briefly.  I

          9  want to touch particularly on three items which we

         10  consider follow- up items.

         11                 1.  We believe there needs to be a

         12  role for the Community Board in any governing

         13  structure created for the High Line.

         14                 2.  We wish to have the boundaries of

         15  the district expanded to cover the entire area of

         16  West Chelsea, which means the area west of 11th

         17  Avenue and a small piece at the south.  It may not

         18  be super critical but it helps preserve and maintain

         19  the integrity of our neighborhood.

         20                 3.  We are concerned that the M

         21  zones, which are intended to protect the galleries

         22  and the remaining industrial structure, may be

         23  subject to variance and other weakness because of

         24  its being encircled by upscale residential

         25  development.  And we are suggesting that they rezone
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          2  it in the future into an MX zone, and provide other

          3  protections to ensure that the newly created, or the

          4  newly protected zone remains in tact.

          5                 Those are the three points I would

          6  like to make. My colleagues will fill in on other

          7  items.

          8                 Thank you very much.

          9                 MR. COMPTON:  I am Lee Compton, a Co-

         10  Chair of the Chelsea Land Use Committee of Manhattan

         11  Community Board 4.  The Board strongly supports the

         12  transformation of the High Line. There are, however,

         13  aspects of the rezoning that should be changed in

         14  order to mitigate undesirable consequences.

         15                 First, with two exceptions, increases

         16  in floor area are earned by purchases from the High

         17  Line corridor, by improvements to the High Line, and

         18  by providing affordable housing.  But in Sub- areas

         19  A and H, the plan rewards property owners with an

         20  additional 2.5 FAR and requires nothing in return.

         21  This amounts to a valuable gift from the City of 2.5

         22  FAR residential space.

         23                 Eliminating this gift would increase

         24  the amount of affordable housing that can be

         25  created.  We estimate that this change alone would
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          2  increase the number of affordable units by 20 to 30

          3  percent over the City's estimates.  We urge you to

          4  set the base maximum FAR in A and H at 5.

          5                 Second, the plan provides for towers

          6  of 290 feet and 390 feet in Sub- area H.  This

          7  height is wrong and would establish a precedent that

          8  puts West Chelsea, the Gansevoort Historic District,

          9  and Greenwich Village at risk for other

         10  inappropriately tall buildings.

         11                 When we look at the renderings of our

         12  recommendations, we see a familiar base that is

         13  entirely appropriate in the context of the block

         14  industrial buildings immediately to the south.  We

         15  see the High Line as an urban park, and agree with

         16  Chair Burden, who said that some of the most

         17  interesting parts of the High Line are where it is

         18  immediately adjacent to buildings.

         19                 And we also see a building form that

         20  would be far less harmful to the community character

         21  we wish to see respected. We urge you to sent the

         22  building height limit in Sub- area H at 280 feet.

         23                 Finally, we are concerned about the

         24  West Chelsea waterfront.  As it stands the zoning

         25  text would permit 150- foot wide tower slabs.  We do
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          2  not consider 250- foot tall towers spanning three-

          3  quarters of a block to be slender.  We consider them

          4  to be a wall that would block the community from its

          5  waterfront.  We urge you to limit tower slab widths

          6  on 11th Avenue to 100 feet.

          7                 MR. RESTUCCIA:  My name is Joe

          8  Restuccia, I am a member of the Clinton Land Use

          9  Committee of the Community Board and also the

         10  Executive Director of Clinton Housing Development

         11  Company in Clinton.  I am speaking to the affordable

         12  housing aspects of the plan.

         13                 Our Board calls for 30 percent

         14  affordable housing, of the 5,300 units to be

         15  developed, which will equal approximately 1,600

         16  units.  We are currently only at 900.  That is 700

         17  affordable units short.  We ask for a distribution

         18  that ranges between 80 percent median income, 125

         19  percent median income, and 165 percent median income

         20  to benefit a broad range of income groups.

         21                 The City's current strategy call for

         22  80/20 units, inclusionary units, and public sites at

         23  Elliott Chelsea Houses on 26th Street, and at Fulton

         24  Houses on 18th Street and 19th Street. We also call

         25  for extending the exclusionary of the 421- A zone,
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          2  to encourage 80/20 development.  We will request

          3  additional strategies be implemented.

          4                 Specifically:

          5                 1.  Include the anti- harassment

          6  provisions of the Clinton Special District, similar

          7  as has been done in Hudson Yards;

          8                 2.  To lower the base FAR of sites A

          9  and H on the northern and southern ends from 7.5 FAR

         10  to 5.  We approximate that will create approximately

         11  175 additional affordable units;

         12                 3.  Secure additional public sites,

         13  including 146 West 20th Street, to produce

         14  approximately 45 dwelling units, and 7th Avenue and

         15  22nd Street, four City- owned buildings to provide

         16  approximately 25 dwelling units;

         17                 3.  We ask for also an investigation

         18  of the Sanitation garage site for over build,

         19  possibly for affordable housing;

         20                 4.  We request a demolition

         21  restriction similar to Clinton's Special district

         22  for the tenements along 10th Avenue and West of 10th

         23  Avenue that would provide approximately another 200

         24  dwelling units;

         25                 5.  And as FUCA's to extend the
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          2  rezoning area west of 11th Avenue into the M zones

          3  to create an MX zone, only if affordable housing is

          4  developed in those conversions;

          5                 6.  And lastly, to establish an

          6  affordable housing fund to acquire land for the

          7  construction of affordable housing in Chelsea.

          8                 Thank you.

          9                 MR. KIRKLAND:  My name is Edward

         10  Kirkland and I am Co- Chair of the Chelsea

         11  Preservation and Planning Committee with Lee.

         12                 Years ago we started working on the

         13  first community 197- A plan.  In the City, we had

         14  two frustrations.  The first one was we could not

         15  get the 30 percent affordable housing we asked for

         16  in new construction.  And that was 20 years ago. And

         17  the other one was that we could not deal with this

         18  issue area west of 10th Avenue, so that only the

         19  area east of 10th Avenue got protected.

         20                 Now, however, with the High Line,

         21  which is a great thing, property owners are being

         22  protected by piling up their development rights on

         23  the west side of 10th Avenue, and in other places to

         24  just squeeze in two little islands at M zone, north

         25  and south of 23rd Street.  Chelsea is paying a high
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          2  price for the High Line, and it hits us in a lot of

          3  ways.

          4                 Around 30th Street in the north, 40-

          5  story buildings are likely, where six stories are

          6  big.  That is okay for next to the Hudson Yards, but

          7  a finger goes down 10th Avenue, 28th and 29th

          8  Street, which brings Hudson Yards scale down into

          9  Chelsea in the middle of low buildings on both sides

         10  of the avenues and catty- cornered from a park.  It

         11  is bad for the High Line, cut this double whammy,

         12  cut down the scale of this block.

         13                 Even that scale as you go down

         14  towards 24th Street, is a bit too high.  You are

         15  dealing with a public park, old scale public

         16  housing, about 10- stories, and a real brownstone

         17  block.  An avenue much higher on one side than the

         18  other divides an area.  Protect the unity of Chelsea

         19  and cut down that scale to 125- feet.

         20                 And just to the west, nobody knows

         21  it, but there are all of these buildings that date

         22  from the period, glorious buildings that dates from

         23  the period, when West Chelsea was the center of

         24  industry.  And those buildings, landmarks loves

         25  them, so support our district there to protect them,
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          2  because the galleries are in those buildings.  And

          3  if those buildings go down, along with the

          4  residential, the galleries are gone.

          5                 And finally, we are concerned that at

          6  the very south of the area that the scale is too

          7  high, and that the galleries are getting squeezed by

          8  all this pressure.  So push down the boundary of the

          9  M1- 5 zone, one half a block south. Twentieth Street

         10  is a main gallery street, and do not cut it in half.

         11    Keep the unity of Chelsea by extending the

         12  boundaries south of that block.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Mr. Chair, I

         16  just want to, before I leave, thank the Board for

         17  all this work on this.  All of the issues that were

         18  raised are certainly on the list.  We did not get to

         19  ask about it, to be followed- up on.  So thank you.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  She always puts

         21  on me.  Bob Verdi and Richard Bass, for the record

         22  have submitted written testimony.  We will enter

         23  that into the record.

         24                 Next panel in opposition is Kevin

         25  Sullivan, Habitat for Humanity, Siri Wilson,
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          2  Williamsburg Warriors, Rolando Guzman, and Bill

          3  Borock, Council of Chelsea Block Association.

          4                 MR. BOROCK:  Hello.  My name is Bill

          5  Borock,  I am President of the Council of Chelsea

          6  Block Association, which represents 20 blocks,

          7  representing thousands of people in Chelsea.

          8                 We oppose some of the things which

          9  the Community Board spoke about in terms of a height

         10  limitation.  I mean we agree with their opposition

         11  about what was presented.  CCBA recognizes that

         12  there are many important issues related to the plan.

         13    In the past, CCBA has testified about our concerns

         14  about access to the waterfront, about the need to

         15  limit density, bulk and height, in the Chelsea

         16  Historic District, about traffic problems, and the

         17  need for 30 percent mandated permanent affordable

         18  housing for low-, moderate-, and middle- income

         19  people.

         20                 It is our understanding that the

         21  concerns about the Historic District that have been

         22  raised, have been met, that is good.  It is our

         23  understanding that some of these other limitations,

         24  like, a request for 125- feet by the High Line,

         25  north of 24th Street have not been met.  And the

                                                            161

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  request is for 145 feet, which is too tall.

          3                 CCBA requests that today, when the

          4  testimony is taken into account, and when the final

          5  decision is made that you limit the excessive plan

          6  development which will impact negatively on our

          7  community, and that you take bold steps needed to

          8  assure the availability of a minimum of 30 percent

          9  affordable housing, permanent affordable housing.

         10  Seventeen percent, which was noted today, is not

         11  acceptable.

         12                 Seniors on fixed income need

         13  affordable permanent housing.  Young people just

         14  entering the work market need affordable permanent

         15  housing.  Our police, firemen, health care workers,

         16  teachers, who serve our community all need

         17  affordable permanent housing.  Those of us who have

         18  faced bad times, and are trying to get on with a

         19  very limited income, also need affordable permanent

         20  housing.  Those of us who have moderate- and middle

         21  income need affordable permanent housing.

         22                 Be bold.  Take the initiative.  You

         23  have the power and ability to do it.

         24                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Can you

         25  sum up?
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          2                 MR. BOROCK:  Do not shortchange the

          3  citizens of Chelsea when you finalize the plan.

          4  Short change will not pay for $2,000, $3,000, $4,000

          5  a month rental apartments.

          6                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Just sum

          7  up please.

          8                 MR. BOROCK:  Okay.  Short change will

          9  not pay for million dollar plus condos and co- ops.

         10  Keep Chelsea a diverse economic, racial, and ethnic

         11  community.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

         14    Go ahead.

         15                 MR. GUZMAN:  Yes, good afternoon

         16  Council Member Quinn.  My name is Rolando Guzman, I

         17  am a Community Organizer from St. Nicholas

         18  Neighborhood Preservation in Williamsburg.  I am

         19  here on behalf of the tenants and residents from

         20  Greenpoint and Williamsburg affiliated to United

         21  Neighbors Organization, UNO, which we fight for

         22  affordable housing in our community.  And also I am

         23  representing the Mobilization Against Displacement,

         24  which compares all the organizations that fight

         25  affordable housing in Williamsburg and Greenpoint.
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          2                 The reason that we are here is

          3  support the demand from Afford Chelsea, demanding 30

          4  percent affordable housing.  A few months ago, our

          5  community, we went also through the whole rezoning

          6  process as well.  And through the fight from our

          7  community and the support from our elected

          8  officials, the final rezoning plan was revised, and

          9  we believe that it has enough incentives to

         10  guarantee 30 percent affordable housing.

         11                 West Chelsea, like other

         12  neighborhoods in the City, is suffering from a

         13  severe shortage of affordable housing in a

         14  significant displacement of existing low- and

         15  moderate income residents.  This rezoning, like

         16  others to come, offers a significant opportunity to

         17  address these needs which we urge the City Council

         18  not to pass over.

         19                 As in our community, by changing the

         20  land views from manufacturing to mixed commercial

         21  and residential development, the proposal rezoning

         22  will significantly increase land values.  As a

         23  result in this large increase in private land values

         24  through public action, the rezoning could be used to

         25  leverage significant affordable housing, even in the
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          2  absence of large density increases.

          3                 We believe that the plan that the

          4  City is proposing does not have enough incentives to

          5  secure or to guarantee affordable housing.

          6                 Using our experience in our

          7  community, we are asking three things.

          8                 1.  Increase the exclusion zone for

          9  the 421- A.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Can you

         11  sum up please?

         12                 MR. GUZMAN:  Yes.

         13                 2.  To modify the Inclusionary

         14  Housing bonus.

         15                 3.  And to secure the community who

         16  already resideD there, has ways to secure that they

         17  will not evicted or victims of harassment.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

         20  very much. We are next going to call up Alison

         21  Farina from New Yorkers for Parks, Ann Washburn from

         22  the Meatpacking District Initiative, and Irwin Cohen

         23  of the Chelsea Market.  They will be followed by

         24  Gene Glaberman, Miriam Rabban, and Gloria Bletter.

         25                 I just want to say that those three
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          2  are the last ones we have in opposition.  If people

          3  feel they signed up, you marked in favor.  If you

          4  would like that switched go to the desk. It is right

          5  here honey, we will show it to you.  So if people

          6  inadvertently put the wrong thing, they see Danielle

          7  at the table, otherwise the following three

          8  witnesses are the final ones in opposition.

          9                 MS. FARINA:  Thank you.  My name is

         10  Alison Farina, I am the Director of Government

         11  Affairs at New Yorkers for Parks, the only city-

         12  wide advocacy organization whose mission is to

         13  promote and protect the close to 29,000 acres of

         14  parkland in all five Boroughs.

         15                 New Yorkers for Parks supports the

         16  West Chelsea Special District rezoning plan since it

         17  will facilitate the transformation of the High Line

         18  into one of the world's most unique, public open

         19  spaces.  NY4P appreciates the attention to detail

         20  that has gone into the planning process thus far.

         21                 Plans to transform the High Line into

         22  a public park are vital to the future of the

         23  surrounding community, and New York City as a whole.

         24    West Chelsea, while quite a dynamic Manhattan

         25  neighborhood is within Community Board 4, which is
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          2  one of the most poorly served community districts in

          3  the City in terms of open space.  The 6.7 acres atop

          4  the High Line provides a fantastic opportunity to

          5  remedy this shortage of open space by creating an

          6  innovatively designed, landscaped environment that

          7  welcomes neighborhood residents and visitors alike.

          8                 One recommendation that was mentioned

          9  earlier, was to provide access, greater access to

         10  the High Line and link to the Hudson River Park,

         11  which we also support.

         12                 New Yorkers for Parks hopes that the

         13  collaboration and local community support among

         14  Community Board 4, Friends of the High Line, the

         15  Mayor's Office, Parks Department, Economic

         16  Development Corporation, and City Council continues

         17  to thrive as plans move forward so that the greatest

         18  amount of people have the ability to learn about the

         19  plans and have an opportunity to give feedback on

         20  them.

         21                 Parks impact where people choose to

         22  live and work, while open green spaces attract

         23  businesses, boost the value of real estate, and

         24  enhance overall quality of life for residents. New

         25  Yorkers for Parks supports the West Chelsea rezoning

                                                            167

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  plan because it enables the High Line Park plans to

          3  move forward.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Go right

          6  ahead.

          7                 MS. WASHBURN:  I am Annie Washburn,

          8  Executive Director of the Meatpacking District

          9  Initiative.  My organization represents more than

         10  100 street- level business members in the Meat

         11  Packing District, between 12th and 16th Streets,

         12  from 8th Avenue West.

         13                 How fortunate we are to be here to

         14  discuss something like an emerald park that will

         15  float above our city and connect our many diverse

         16  communities.

         17                 At the MPDI we are unified in our

         18  strong support of the High Line, which begins at

         19  Gansevoort and Washington Streets in the heart of

         20  our district.  To that end, we believe that the

         21  rezoning is essential to transform the High Line

         22  into a public open space.

         23                 Our neighborhood surrounding the

         24  Gansevoort Market is about design, and the High Line

         25  is a one- time- only opportunity to connect our 24-
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          2  hour neighborhood to the entire West side.  It is

          3  thrilling to think whom an easy, beautiful walkway

          4  will transport to our little enclave.  A

          5  neighborhood as far west as the Meat Packing

          6  District, with little public transportation, often

          7  seems isolated.  The High Line's access to points

          8  north to 34th Street promises to rectify that.

          9                 We are a neighborhood based in

         10  commerce.  And the High Line's original use brought

         11  the goods down to Gansevoort Market for

         12  distribution.  Now the High Line can return to this

         13  use and bring access to a new kind of visitor.

         14                 The MPDI has a strong working

         15  relationship with the excellent visionary staff at

         16  Friends of the High Line, and we look forward to

         17  using this park as a cultural space, and will

         18  continue to work with them to make sure this

         19  happens.

         20                 Today the High Line is a rusted, old

         21  rail bed patiently awaiting its destiny to become a

         22  stunning attraction, unlike anything the City has to

         23  offer.  And we look forward to it.

         24                 Thank you.

         25                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Go right
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          2  ahead.

          3                 MR. COHEN:  Good afternoon.  My name

          4  is Irwin Cohen and I am the Developer of the Chelsea

          5  Market.  And I am also associated with the owners of

          6  the Milks Studios building at 450 West 15th Street,

          7  and 85 10th Avenue.  And we have the privilege of

          8  having the High Line run through the Chelsea market

          9  and run along side the Milk Studios building, and

         10  running right up to the 85 10th Avenue.

         11                 I heartedly endorse the Council

         12  approving the zoning, and especially the work of the

         13  High Line.  Most of the comments about the

         14  development and what will happen in the community

         15  was perfectly set forth by Chair Burden and the

         16  other people from the High Line.  And I look at that

         17  as social development, but there is also economic

         18  engineering involved.

         19                 Since the High Line concept started,

         20  and I was skeptical of it at the beginning, but now

         21  I am born again.  And I have had people come to me

         22  from all over the world looking for investment on

         23  the West Side, as a result of the High Line.  And

         24  when you think about people in Germany investing

         25  their money in the United States, and the General
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          2  Electric Pension Fund, investing money that people

          3  have earned from all over this world, all over the

          4  country, investing in the West Chelsea area, and

          5  banks from all over the United States, and the

          6  pension funds of California, and the pension funds

          7  of Ohio, and the Police Department of Ohio, we have

          8  something here that is past your recognition.

          9                 I just hope that I could sit at your

         10  side of the table and vote on this.  This is

         11  absolutely fantastic.  And I thank you very much.

         12  And I will support this with all my heart. And I

         13  want to see this go ahead.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

         16  all very much.  We are going to call the next panel,

         17  and as I said, I think some people filled out their

         18  slips incorrectly.  So people are going to have to

         19  bear with us in organizing stuff.

         20                 Gene Glaberman, Miriam Rabban, and

         21  Gloria Bletter, I believe it is.  You should press

         22  the button, when the light is off, the mic is on.

         23                 MR. GLABERMAN:  Good afternoon.  My

         24  name is Gene Glaberman.  I live in Chelsea for the

         25  last 43 years.  I am a member of the Steering
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          2  Committee of Afford Chelsea, and the President of

          3  the Chelsea Midtown Democratic Club.  This

          4  afternoon, I am solely representing Afford Chelsea.

          5                 Afford Chelsea is a community

          6  coalition for affordable housing in the West

          7  Chelsea.  We have been endorsed by 33 organizations

          8  and many more individuals.  They include tenant

          9  associations, religious organizations, trade unions,

         10  and a range of non- profits.  Incredibly, the City's

         11  current plan to rezone West Chelsea does not require

         12  developers to build even one unit of affordable

         13  housing.  The inducements in the plan are all

         14  voluntary, we can either take them or leave them.

         15  The City's plan welcomes the construction of luxury

         16  and market rate housing to the detriment of low-,

         17  moderate-, and middle- income families, and will

         18  continue the transformation of Manhattan as a place

         19  inhabited only by the very rich and the very poor.

         20                 Developing Chelsea's West Side gives

         21  us and historic opportunity to continue to enhance

         22  Chelsea's tradition of mixed income- housing.  Once

         23  those offices and residential towers go up, they are

         24  never coming down.  We want a healthy mix of

         25  economic, cultural, religious and ethnic diversity.
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          2  We are demanding that 30 percent of new construction

          3  be mandated permanent and affordable to low-,

          4  moderate-, and middle- income families.

          5                 Is 30 percent feasible?  Carol

          6  Lamberg is the respected Executive Director of the

          7  Settlement Housing Fund, it only builds affordable

          8  housing.  It has built affordable housing all over

          9  New York City, even under the most difficult

         10  conditions. It has endorsed the goal of Afford

         11  Chelsea.  Carol was a member of our delegation when

         12  we met with the Department of City Planning, she

         13  said that 30 percent was feasible and doable, and

         14  would still leave room for developers to earn a

         15  handsome profit. No one at that meeting contradicted

         16  her.  It is way past the time when the richest city

         17  and the richest country in world provided decent,

         18  affordable housing to all of its citizens.

         19                 Afford Chelsea urges all the members

         20  of this panel to step back and think seriously about

         21  the kind of City you want to live in.  Community

         22  Board 4 did an extraordinary job of research of

         23  advocacy when they develop a series of mechanisms to

         24  reach the goal of 30 percent.  The mechanisms are

         25  known to us all, all you have to do is to use them
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          2  to achieve a guarantee of 30 percent, permanent,

          3  affordable housing for low-, moderate-, and middle-

          4  income families.

          5                 Thank you.

          6                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

          7                 MS. RABBAN:  In the interest of time

          8  I am going to piggyback on Gene's remarks, not

          9  repeat what Afford Chelsea is.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  You need

         11  to identify yourself.

         12                 MS. RABBAN:  Oh, I am sorry.  My name

         13  is Miriam Rabban.  Thank you, I am a member of the

         14  Steering Committee of Afford Chelsea, but I am not

         15  going to repeat Gene's description of Afford Chelsea

         16  or our general goal of 30 percent, permanent,

         17  affordable housing.  I just want to highlight a

         18  couple of points, and then talk about some of

         19  mechanisms that Gene did not go into.

         20                 I want to highlight that an analysis

         21  by the Pratt Institute that has been very active in

         22  many other rezonings, has indicated that in our

         23  area, and in West Chelsea Rezoning, land values

         24  could increase by as much as 600 percent.  And I

         25  strongly believe that this public action, which is
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          2  creating this incredible increase of land value, we

          3  need to get out of it the public benefit of a

          4  significant amount of affordable housing. And as

          5  Gene said, 30 percent seems very reasonable to us.

          6                 So I also just wanted to say that we

          7  have been sending letters from community residents,

          8  and organizing people at hearings.  People today,

          9  some were able to stay, but I think there is a clear

         10  recognition that affordable housing is a top

         11  priority.

         12                 I wanted to highlight some of the

         13  mechanisms, some have been brought up before used in

         14  other rezonings in Hudson Yards and

         15  Greenpoint/Williamsburg, and talked about today.

         16                 So extension of 421- A exclusion

         17  zone, this is so that we don't give up tax dollars

         18  unless developers provide affordable housing.

         19                 Allowing developers to draw on more

         20  than one incentive program.

         21                 Reducing the as- of- right floor area

         22  ratio so that bonuses start at a lower level, and

         23  there is more space available for affordable

         24  housing.

         25                 And I want stress creating a blended
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          2  bonus for affordable housing on the High Line.  I,

          3  personally, very much support the High Line, but I

          4  do think that there needs to be a fair way of making

          5  sure that there is the amenity of affordable housing

          6  and the High Line.  I don't think we should wait for

          7  90 percent of FAR to be transferred.

          8                 And my last point is just - -

          9                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  You are

         10  going to need to some up.

         11                 MS. RABBAN:  Yes.  My last point is

         12  just that as Joe Restuccia said, I do think there

         13  should be an affordable housing fund, which is a

         14  mechanism that has not been mentioned.

         15                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

         16                 MS. RABBAN:  Thank you for your time.

         17                 MS. BLETTER:  My name is Gloria

         18  Bletter.  I am speaking as a member of the Chelsea

         19  Community.  I have lived in Penn South Cooperative

         20  for 11 years, and was on the waiting list before

         21  that for 13 years.

         22                 I don't want to consider that where I

         23  live, which I am lucky to be there, is a privilege.

         24  I would like it more to be considered a model for,

         25  and that all New York City residents should be able
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          2  to have access to the kinds of rental amounts and

          3  maintenance that we pay.

          4                 Before becoming a lawyer, I worked at

          5  the New York City Planning Department for five

          6  years.  Both undertakings were motivated by wanting

          7  to give priority to disadvantaged New Yorkers.

          8  Essentially, to be able to attain their human rights

          9  and dignity.  Unfortunately, due to many factors,

         10  but primarily as I see it, due to the power of the

         11  real estate industry and developers hold in this

         12  city, many poor people have been gentrified out into

         13  the streets    The number of people sleeping on the

         14  streets affects all of us, including those who pass

         15  by feeling helpless.

         16                 I thank Afford Chelsea for proposing

         17  a sound and reasonable alternative to the

         18  voluntarily base plan thus far being considered by

         19  the City.  I hope this City Council has the courage

         20  to require a minimum of 30 percent of affordable

         21  housing in West Chelsea, including a mandatory

         22  affordable housing fund.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

         25  all very much.  The next panel, which I think I
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          2  forgot to call, the On Deck Circle is Florent, Jo

          3  Hamilton and George Haikalis from the Institute for

          4  Rational Mobility. Okay, is Florent here?  Okay,

          5  come on up, and then we are also going to call

          6  Johnathan Flattery and Vardit Gross, are they still

          7  here?  Is Vardit still here, whose name I am sure I

          8  am destroying, okay, why don't you come on up.  And

          9  Dan Golub.

         10                 And those folks who had to leave,

         11  their testimony will be read into the record, if you

         12  just give it to the Sergeant.  So we have Florent

         13  representative of Creative Time, and Dan Golub.  And

         14  then they will be followed by Miquel Acevedo, Merle

         15  Lister Levine, and Rosemary Garcia.

         16                 Florent, why don't you go ahead and

         17  start, just identify yourself for the record.

         18                 MR. MORELLET:  My name is Florent

         19  Morellet, and my partner in crime, Jo Hamilton, is

         20  not here, she just had to leave.

         21                 We led the effort to landmark the

         22  Ganesvoort Market Historic District, which this

         23  Council approved unanimously in December 2003.

         24                 Thanks in part to your decision,

         25  Ganesvoort has become a vibrant destination
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          2  neighborhood for New Yorkers and tourists alike.

          3  There is a 24- hour energy created by a wonderful

          4  mix of meatpackers, design galleries, retail shops

          5  and nightlife, all set against a backdrop of

          6  historic market buildings and cobblestone streets

          7  that reminded us of New York's market and industrial

          8  past.

          9                 Immediately outside of our landmarked

         10  district is the southern terminus of the High Line.

         11  This historic structure dominates the western edge

         12  of the area, and in one glance it is clear that it

         13  is now defunct rail line is an element of the street

         14  scape, the skyline, and its clear it significantly

         15  contributes to Gansevoort's unique sense of place.

         16                 So we are here, I am here for the two

         17  of us, to speak to the part of the West Chelsea

         18  Rezoning Proposal that will transform the High Line

         19  into open public space.  It is essential to the

         20  integrity of our neighborhood that it be preserved.

         21  The possibility of retaining this structure has

         22  attracted three major new projects south of

         23  Fourteenth Street that are literally wrapping

         24  themselves around the High Line, in innovative and

         25  exciting ways.
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          2                 The reuse of the High Line is

          3  essential to the future of our neighborhood, south

          4  of 14th Street.  The High Line itself is becoming a

          5  centerpiece for cultural and arts- related

          6  programming.  The addition of these new uses will

          7  help to ensure that Ganesvoort Market develops in a

          8  balanced way by attracting a healthy mix of

          9  commercial and cultural activities.  The High Line

         10  will also connect our neighborhood, physically and

         11  spiritually, with the emerging new neighborhoods to

         12  the north.

         13                 Just as in the 1930's when the High

         14  Line was originally built, this elevated rail bed

         15  can once again be the mechanism that unlocks the

         16  full potential of Manhattan's Westside.  By this

         17  time, it will do so as a publicly accessible amenity

         18  that the people of our neighborhood will

         19  wholeheartedly support.

         20                 We urge you to adopt this proposal in

         21  its entirety and thank you for the opportunity to

         22  testify here today.

         23                 Sincerely,

         24                 Jo Hamilton, and myself, Florent

         25  Morellet
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          2                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you.

          3    Go right ahead.

          4                 MS. GROSS:  Hi, I am Vardit Gross

          5  from Creative Time, New York's most adventurous

          6  public art organization.  I am going to read a

          7  letter from Anne Pasternak, President, who could not

          8  be here today.

          9                  "As President of Creative Time, I

         10  strongly support the New York City Department of

         11  City Planning's proposed West Chelsea rezoning for

         12  its inclusion of mechanisms essential to the

         13  preservation of the High Line for reuse as open

         14  public space.

         15                 Plans to transform the High Line are

         16  vital to the future of the surrounding community and

         17  New York City as a whole. As you well know,

         18  Manhattan Community Board No. 4's District is one of

         19  the least well- served in the City in terms of open

         20  space. The 6.7 acres atop the High Line offer our

         21  City a once- in- a lifetime opportunity to remedy

         22  this by creating an innovatively designed landscaped

         23  environment that welcomes all the diverse citizens

         24  of the neighborhood and the City.

         25                 The High Line, once completed, will
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          2  contribute to the long- term economic health of the

          3  City and enhance local economic vitality.  It will

          4  bring customers to area businesses and add value to

          5  neighboring properties, increasing tax revenues for

          6  the City. Its potential as a multi- use public space

          7  and cultural venue cannot be overstated and will

          8  assure that New York City remains the creative

          9  capital it is.

         10                 Healthy, urban neighborhoods depend

         11  on many things:  Sufficient mixed- income housing

         12  availability, a strong business base, appropriate

         13  density, and great parks and public open spaces.

         14  The Department of City Planning has worked hard to

         15  balance these needs in the proposal.

         16                 I thank you for your admirable

         17  leadership on the High Line project to- date, and I

         18  urge you to support the City's proposed West Chelsea

         19  rezoning to ensure the transformation of the High

         20  Line into a much needed open public space for

         21  community."

         22                 Thank you.

         23                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Thank you

         24  and under time.  Go ahead, Dan.

         25                 MR. GOLUB:  Hi, my name is Dan Golub.
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          2    I represent Assemblyman Richard Gottfried who is

          3  in the Legislative Session in Albany and is unable

          4  to be here today.  It is always difficult, I have

          5  submitted his testimony for the record, but to give

          6  you the two minute version, it is always difficult

          7  to decide whether you are going to mark the pro or

          8  anti ticker on your slip.  The Assemblyman is very

          9  supportive of the reuse of the High Line, and this

         10  zoning action is an important part of preserving it.

         11    And for that reason, he is very supportive of it.

         12  But has three concerns that should be addressed by

         13  the Council before it proceeds:

         14                 The first has to do with what remains

         15  of the existing loft tenant community, many of whom

         16  are people very responsible for converting this

         17  neighborhood into an attractive residential place.

         18  And he hopes that you might be able to include

         19  something in the resolution that just makes clear

         20  that this resolution is not a prejudgment of the

         21  non- conforming status of any loft tenants who might

         22  be covered under an existing loft law.

         23                 The second regarding neighborhood

         24  character, the 80- foot height limit across from the

         25  historic district is very important, but there are
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          2  still important bulk in density reductions that

          3  Community Board 4 has advocated that should take

          4  place.  And the designation of the Chelsea

          5  Waterfront Historic District would be a great thing

          6  for the community, and an important cap to Ed

          7  Kirkland's career as a preservationist and a gift to

          8  him on his 80th birthday.

          9                 The third as regards to affordable

         10  housing, the City has a responsibility to plan for

         11  affordable housing in this and other rezonings.  The

         12  Assemblyman proposed a mandatory inclusionary

         13  component two years ago, and it has been great to

         14  see the discussion of IZ take place among

         15  preservationists.  It is too bad that that is not an

         16  option that is in scope for the Council to consider

         17  today.  But we urge you to look at lowering the base

         18  FAR as wherever possible, intermingling the High

         19  Line and IZ bonuses, enacting strong anti-

         20  harassment provisions that Council Member Quinn has

         21  supported, and we are hopeful that we can be helpful

         22  in that effort in that there is current State law

         23  that we are looking to work with to change with the

         24  Department of Housing Preservation and Development,

         25  and Assembly Housing Committee Chair, Veto Lopez,

                                                            184

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  which will enable condominium development to also

          3  take place with the Inclusionary Housing program.

          4                 And I think I did it.

          5                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  Perfect,

          6  thank you.

          7                 MR. GOLUB:  Thanks.

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON QUINN:  I just

          9  want to see, Miquel I know is here.  Is Merle still

         10  here?  No.  Okay, is Rosemary Garcia here?  Okay,

         11  Miquel and Rosemary come on up.  Is Velma still

         12  here?  Why don't you ask Velma to come in, and she

         13  will be the third one on that panel then.  Great.

         14                 And then that panel will be followed

         15  by Jason Haber.  Did Anna Levin leave?  Anna left,

         16  right.  Okay, Jason Haber, Gail Welling, and Michael

         17  Slattery.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Let me just say

         19  one thing, first of all, sometimes we have a very

         20  heavy agenda, and you have to understand that

         21  because these items are under a time clock, we don't

         22  have the ability to say, well because we have two

         23  big items on one day, let's move one off.  We don't

         24  have that ability.  So, we have to schedule these

         25  things as they come through on the time line.  And
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          2  we also don't know how many people are going to come

          3  out on a public hearing on any one given item.  So

          4  sometimes we can get through the agenda in an hour

          5  or two hours, and sometimes we are here, like with

          6  Greenpoint/Williamsburg, I started at 9:30, we were

          7  here until seven o'clock, eight o'clock at night.

          8                 So you have to bear with us, that is

          9  the public process.  It works, but sometimes you

         10  have got to sit and sweat a little bit.  It is not

         11  always pretty, as Council Member Quinn said.

         12                 Please, go ahead.

         13                 MS. GARCIA:  Hello and good

         14  afternoon.  My name is Rosemary Garcia.  I live in

         15  Robert Fulton Houses.  Chelsea is where I was born

         16  and raised.  My daughter and grandson, Jason, age

         17  11, my mother used to be the Super of 309 West 20th

         18  Street, which is now the Chelsea Reformed Democratic

         19  Club.  I have a Bachelor's Degree in Child

         20  Psychology and Social Science.  I must apologize for

         21  my grandson, Jason, who wanted to speak here today,

         22  but couldn't make it because of an art project in

         23  his school.

         24                 I am on my grandson's School

         25  Leadership Team Committee, the PTA, and a member of
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          2  St. Bernard Catholic Church. I endorse for Chelsea

          3  30 percent, is what we are here today all want.

          4  Chelsea is an excellent community of all cultures

          5  and where our families should be able to stay at an

          6  affordable percentage rate of 30 percent.  Please

          7  hear our voices, we speak loud and clear here today,

          8  30 percent is what we want and need.

          9                 From my family to you and all of

         10  yours, please say yes to 30 percent.  Our future and

         11  our families' future depends on your decision.

         12                 Thank you very much, and thank you

         13  for your time.

         14                 MR. ACEVEDO:  Hi, my name is Miguel

         15  Acevedo.  I have lived 44 years in Chelsea.  My Mom

         16  has lived 60 years in Chelsea, so all she knows is

         17  Puerto Rico and Chelsea, nothing in between.

         18                 Right now my children want to

         19  continue living in Chelsea.  If the market rate

         20  keeps coming up, and up, and up, my children will no

         21  longer be able to live in Chelsea.  Plenty of the

         22  children are afraid that they are being pushed out

         23  of Chelsea.

         24                 We urge that the City Council, CB4,

         25  and Afford Chelsea continue fighting for the 30
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          2  percent permanent, affordable housing Chelsea.

          3                 One other thing I would like to bring

          4  up, the schools in Chelsea, for example, the middle

          5  schools, which have not been thought about in City

          6  Planning are being rezoned.  We are losing our

          7  middle schools.  City Planning is adding 5,300

          8  apartments into this community, but you are

          9  eliminating the schools, it makes no sense to me.

         10  The Mayor is not doing his homework.

         11                 Please help the children of Chelsea.

         12  Thank you.

         13                 MS. MURPHY HILL:  My name is Velma

         14  Murphy Hill, and I am the President of the Chelsea

         15  Community Council, and the Co- Chair of Afford

         16  Chelsea, and the Labor Liaison for Chelsea.

         17                 First of all, I want to thank the

         18  Chair and to thank Council Member Quinn for all the

         19  work that you have all done, that you did on Hudson

         20  Yards.  It has been a uphill struggle for you too,

         21  and we want you to know we appreciate the work that

         22  you have done.

         23                 I was going to talk about a lot of

         24  things that have already been said.  Since they have

         25  been said, I will not repeat them.  I just want to
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          2  say a couple of things.

          3                 First of all, Afford Chelsea is a

          4  coalition that we have never had before in Chelsea.

          5  Every part of the community, religious part, tenant

          6  groups, two political organizations, everybody is

          7  united for the 30 percent permanent, low-, middle-,

          8  and moderate- income housing.  That has never

          9  happened.  The other thing about our coalition,

         10  which I think is very important, is that we are the

         11  only coalition that has the support of the New York

         12  City Central Labor Council, that is 1.5 million

         13  members who say that they want 30 percent affordable

         14  housing in West Chelsea.  And what we are doing is

         15  that we are showing that a community can come

         16  together, when you see all of those red shirts,

         17  every hearing that we have had, there has been this

         18  outpouring.

         19                 And let me just say one thing, 900

         20  units is not enough, it is far too little.  And we

         21  know, we hope, that the City Council will help us

         22  get up to that 30 percent.

         23                 I think I will just have to repeat

         24  one thing, we will never have this opportunity

         25  again.  And the community and the City Council, and
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          2  the Community Board, and elected- officials, we can

          3  all come together and make this as good as Hudson

          4  Yards, as good as Greenpoint/Williamsburg.  And I am

          5  going to quit now, but let's do it.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Tony, can I

          8  just, I want to make one commercial recognition of

          9  Miguel, who in addition to obviously being a housing

         10  leader in the neighborhood, has recently, on his own

         11  time, like he doesn't have enough going on, taken

         12  the leadership and created a Little League for the

         13  kids in Elliott, Chelsea, and Fulton Houses.  And I

         14  am very grateful to him for all his help in that,

         15  and I want to make sure he gets the recognition he

         16  deserves.

         17                 MR. ACEVEDO:  Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  As the former

         19  president of a sports association myself, I

         20  appreciate how much work goes into that, so good

         21  job.

         22                 MR. ACEVEDO:  Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next panel in

         24  favor is Anna Levin, Jason Haber for Assemblyman

         25  Scott Stringer, Gail Welling, and Michael Slattery.
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          2  Anna left, okay.  How about Rick Bell? Are any of

          3  those people here?  I see one person, I cannot see.

          4  Okay, we will go on.  Why don't you go ahead.

          5                 MR. HABER:  Thank you.  Thank you,

          6  Mr. Chairman. My name is Jason Haber.  I am here to

          7  read testimony into the record on behalf of New York

          8  State Assembly Member Scott Stringer.  The following

          9  is his testimony:

         10                  "Good morning," I am going get or a

         11  cite change here, "Good afternoon.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  It might be good

         13  evening before we are done.

         14                 MR. HABER:  Not good evening.  "My

         15  name is Scott Stringer.  I am the Assemblyman

         16  representing Manhattan's Upper West Side and Clinton

         17  neighborhoods.  Thank you for the opportunity to

         18  comment on the proposed West Chelsea Rezoning.

         19                 The City's proposed rezoning of West

         20  Chelsea offers the opportunity to secure permanent

         21  affordable housing in the neighborhood.  This is an

         22  opportunity we must not squander.

         23                 Today, I call on the City Council to

         24  zone 30 percent of the residential units for

         25  affordable housing.  This will ensure that the
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          2  people who have built up Chelsea, and spent decades

          3  making it the great neighborhood that it is today,

          4  will always be able to call it home.

          5                 But any rezoning should be part of a

          6  larger plan for the City and its needs.  New Yorkers

          7  want more affordable housing, in fact, it is perhaps

          8  their most pressing need.  The current City Planning

          9  proposal expects to use 80/20 and changes to the

         10  Inclusionary Housing Bonus to generate about 1,000

         11  affordable units as part of the creation of the West

         12  Chelsea Special District.  But more needs to be

         13  done.

         14                 Right now our idea of permanent

         15  affordability extends only to the unit, not the

         16  occupant of that unit.  We need permanent affordable

         17  housing that will be able to sustain a family for

         18  more than 20 years.  We need to make sure that a

         19  family isn't forced out, and the affordable unit is

         20  suddenly not available to them if the kids go off to

         21  college.

         22                 We have an obligation to make sure

         23  that the people who made Chelsea the special

         24  neighborhood it is, can stay there, not just today,

         25  but for years to come in the future.  And so let us
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          2  act wisely and not forget that.

          3                 I would also like to acknowledge

          4  Community Board 4, Assembly Member Richard

          5  Gottfried, State Senator Tom Duane, Council Member

          6  Christine Quinn, and New York City's Planning

          7  Commission, for being creative with this project.  I

          8  hope that City Planning will listen to the voice of

          9  the community and increase affordable housing in

         10  this area to 30 percent.  It is a reasonable and

         11  financially feasible goal, let's do it."

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  The

         14  next panel in opposition, David Newton, Rose Torres,

         15  Hortense Bermudez - - Okay, I am sorry, Regina

         16  Cross, Rose Torres, I can't hear you? Right, come on

         17  up.  No, we can sit four people up there.  No, but

         18  we can sit four people, there is another chair.  And

         19  we also had Vivian Balaban who left, but we will put

         20  her written testimony into the record.

         21                 MS. BERMUDEZ:  Good afternoon.  My

         22  name is Hortense Bermudez, and I am here to speak

         23  out for affordable housing.  I have lived in the

         24  neighborhood for 35 years, and you know when I first

         25  came to live here, I worked in the Fashion Industry.
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          2    And I fell absolutely in love with the

          3  neighborhood, although, I am on West 34th, I was

          4  very near Chelsea.  And because I am Puerto Rican, I

          5  would go to Chelsea for all the bodegas and all the

          6  wonderful Spanish food, and the Spanish people that

          7  I did not know live there.  So I felt very much at

          8  home, and I am still here.

          9                 But I have to say the neighborhood

         10  has changed drastically and it is no longer that

         11  way.  A lot of the people and the bodegas are, have

         12  been chased away and are no longer there.  So, right

         13  now the situation is that I would also like to point

         14  out that there are people with disabilities, like

         15  myself, that can no longer afford their apartments,

         16  and that have had to double up, and are being chased

         17  out of our apartment.  So there is a real critical

         18  need for affordable housing, and you need to know

         19  that it is very serious, and that please don't

         20  forget us, you know, include us, because right now

         21  the situation is very bad.  And I don't see it

         22  getting any better.

         23                 So please do whatever you can do.

         24  Thank you.

         25                 MS. BARTLEY CROSS:  Hello, my name is
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          2  Regina Bartley Cross.  I live at Penn South, and I

          3  am one of the most fortunate people to be able to

          4  live there.  Because almost 40 years ago people had

          5  vision and created affordable housing, and I am

          6  benefiting.  It is beautiful, it is dignified, and

          7  it is affordable.

          8                 And I think we owe our other citizens

          9  the same possibility.  I did a little chart of what

         10  is affordable. Everybody keeps saying affordable,

         11  but it is not spelled out. And I did a kind of

         12  little ball park chart.

         13                 The hourly wage of $6.00 an hour, a

         14  fourth of your income is what you should pay for

         15  rent, would be $240.  A third of your income would

         16  be $270, which is more normal these days. Your

         17  monthly income, what you would have left, would be

         18  about $540, if you paid a third of your income.  And

         19  out of that, everybody, this I will not repeat, but

         20  your other expenses would be, FICA, clothing,

         21  transportation, recreation, education, books, baby

         22  sitters, child care, elder care, Medicare, Health

         23  Care, and if you want to save for the future for

         24  your children's college or for retirement, I think

         25  that would be a big issue.  And of course, taxes,

                                                            195

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  and everybody is going to have to pay most of these

          3  expenses out of what is left after the rent.

          4                 For your hourly wage of $10, a fourth

          5  of your income would be $40 (sic), a third of your

          6  income would be $500, your monthly income after the

          7  rent would be $1,200 a month, if it is a fourth;

          8  $1,000 a month, if it is a third.  And all of the

          9  listed - -

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I would ask that

         11  you sum up.

         12                 MS. BARTLEY CROSS:  Pardon.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Sum up, your

         14  time is expired, sum up, please?

         15                 MS. BARTLEY CROSS:  Okay, I will go

         16  very quickly. For $20 it is $800 or $1,000 a month,

         17  for $40 an hour it is $1,600 or $2,100 a month.

         18  Fifty thousand, it is $2,700 a month.

         19                 And when they talk about affordable

         20  income they say zero to $100,000.  Where are the - -

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Ma'am, that

         22  doesn't fit my definition of summing up.  But I

         23  appreciate your testimony, I am going to have to cut

         24  you off.

         25                 MS. BARTLEY CROSS:  All right, thank
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          2  you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next speaker.

          4                 MR. NEWTON:  Hi, I am David Newton.

          5  I am a disabled veteran, I am a citizen of New York,

          6  and I am a registered voter.  I hosted a conference

          7  last week at the CUNY Graduate Center, and where

          8  people from all over New York City and all of the

          9  State, and these are the people who provide

         10  affordable housing throughout the State of New York

         11  and throughout the City of New York.  And I was very

         12  impressed, I was there last year.

         13                 One thing we found out about

         14  affordable housing in New York City and New York

         15  State, there was one man I met, he was all the way

         16  from Puerto Rico, so it is not just only New York

         17  City, it is outside of New York City that is having

         18  the same problem that we are having with affordable

         19  housing, and being able to have the citizens of

         20  their city to live in affordable and decent.

         21                 And by being a disabled Vet, I can

         22  tell you permanent, I am on a fixed income like a

         23  lot of other senior citizens.  Heart attack, young

         24  age, so I am in a category too. So there are people

         25  out here in my situation, I am 55, so somebody tell
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          2  me I have got to rearrange my life style and being

          3  able to live out here.  I don't want to go back

          4  living in the streets.  So this is what I say to

          5  you, Mr. Chairman, and the City Council, make all

          6  houses, any houses that you are going to build on

          7  that West Side, make it affordable.  Let, like the

          8  private sector told us last week, Washington Mutual,

          9  City Bank, they are the people, the financial

         10  people.  They don't mind given out the money, but

         11  when you are going to make something in the city,

         12  make it affordable to all citizens of New York.

         13                 That is it.

         14                 MS. DEMECH:  My name is Carol Demech.

         15    I am a member of the Steering Committee for Afford

         16  Chelsea.  Seventy- one years ago in 1934 Mayor

         17  LaGuardia saw the need for affordable housing, and

         18  two years later in 1936, Eleanor Roosevelt dedicated

         19  the newly built housing.

         20                 Sixty- eight years later I found

         21  myself completing a Ph.D. And confronted with a

         22  serious physical disability, homeless.  I was

         23  confined to a wheelchair, I had three surgeries

         24  while living in a homeless shelter.  In the shelters

         25  I met people who are Ivy League graduates, and
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          2  people who had incomes.  I had an income.  None of

          3  us were alcoholics, drug addicts or mentally ill,

          4  and none of us would have been homeless, if there

          5  was available, affordable housing.  We need more

          6  affordable housing in New York City.

          7                 It is now critical that this body

          8  move forward with the vision for affordable housing

          9  that Mayor LaGuardia set forth in 1934.  New York

         10  citizens deserve and need the same responsive,

         11  visionary, and dedicated government today.  Franklin

         12  Roosevelt said, "The test of our progress is not

         13  whether we add more to the abundance of those who

         14  have much.  It is whether we provide enough for

         15  those who have little."  You must vote for 30

         16  percent, permanent, affordable housing for low-,

         17  moderate-, and middle- income people in Chelsea and

         18  for the entire City.

         19                 Every single building that is built

         20  in this city, must have affordable housing.  Thank

         21  you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We are making

         23  progress.  The last panel in favor, Adele Bender,

         24  Tarlene, is it, Litwin, Rebecca Romano, and Anne

         25  Kurtin, Annie Kurtin.  I guess you are the only one
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          2  left.

          3                 MS. BENDER:  Hi, my name is Adele - -

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Before you

          5  start, we have also exhausted the panels in

          6  opposition, is there anybody else that wishes to

          7  speak on this item, one way or the other?

          8                 MS. BENDER:  My name is Adele Bender.

          9    I am the Queens Borough Coordinator for JPAC,

         10  Joint Public Affairs Committee for Older Adults.  I

         11  am a member of OWL, Old Women's League, and of

         12  various tenant organizations, Queens League of

         13  United Tenants, Met Council, and various tenant

         14  organizations.

         15                 What I am concerned about is not that

         16  we like these monster buildings going up so much,

         17  however, if we have to make the compromise, people

         18  are desperate for what we say affordable housing.

         19  And when I say affordable housing, I want specific

         20  figures, something like between three, four hundred

         21  dollars a month to maybe eight hundred dollars a

         22  month.

         23                 I mean, you know, for people that are

         24  not millionaires, this is what we are talking about.

         25    Affordable housing, I have heard people say 75,000
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          2  dollars.  Well if this is true, that really says

          3  something, because then we are in a lot of trouble.

          4                 I also understand that the Battery

          5  Park City money there is going to be $130 million

          6  appropriated, and I am hoping the Governor will sign

          7  that.  That certainly will be a help.

          8                 So we do need affordable housing, and

          9  I mean, affordable housing, again, for the average

         10  guy and girl, and woman that is not a millionaire.

         11  It has to be extended to the disabled, for seniors,

         12  for young families.  Because like that lady said,

         13  the minute that child is a gleam in its father's

         14  eye, you have got to start putting money away for

         15  its education, which is also terribly expensive.

         16                 So, I am hoping that we will get what

         17  I really mean, real affordable housing built very

         18  quickly.  And in addition, I have been at the

         19  Guidelines Board meeting because we have to preserve

         20  what we have.  People that have  a lot to offer,

         21  intelligent, terrific, decent people are leaving the

         22  City.  They cannot live here anymore.  So what do we

         23  say about people that don't have the skills, where

         24  are they supposed to be, where are they supposed to

         25  go?  Are shelters going to be the final solution?
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          2  No, we need affordable housing now and fast.

          3                 Thank you very much.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  That closes the

          5  public hearing on the West Chelsea Rezoning.  As I

          6  mentioned earlier in the day, the vote on this

          7  matter will be laid over until Monday.

          8                 I want to thank Council Member

          9  Christine Quinn for sitting in for me at various

         10  points because I did have another Committee meeting,

         11  and a press conference I had to be at because one of

         12  my bills was actually being discussed at another

         13  Committee.

         14                 I will now go back to the agenda.

         15  And we move onto Land Use No. 458, C 050296 ZMK, a

         16  rezoning commonly referred to as the Bensonhurst

         17  Rezoning.  And I believe we have Regina Myer from

         18  the Department of City Planning to make the

         19  presentation, oh, and Kristin.

         20                 MS. MYER:  Good afternoon, Chair

         21  Avella, Council Member Recchia, I am delighted to be

         22  here today to share with you the Department of City

         23  Planning's proposal for 120 blocks in Bensonhurst.

         24  This proposal could not have been accomplished

         25  without the leadership and diligent work of
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          2  Community Board 11 and members of the Quality Life

          3  Group in Bensonhurst.

          4                 These are residents passionately

          5  engaged in debate about the future of their

          6  neighborhood, and we salute their strong, civic

          7  commitment.

          8                 The Bensonhurst Rezoning proposal

          9  builds on the Mayor's commitment to protect the

         10  City's primarily low- density neighborhoods by

         11  ensuring that new development reinforces and does

         12  not undermine the neighborhood fabric.  The proposed

         13  rezoning would provide protections against out- of-

         14  scale development in Bensonhurst.  The predominant

         15  character of the neighborhood mid- blocks in

         16  Bensonhurst is low- rise houses of two and three

         17  stories.  The proposed zoning will maintain this low

         18  rise character on most blocks preventing the

         19  replacement of one and two- family homes with out-

         20  of- scale apartment buildings.

         21                 The proposal also recognizes and

         22  seeks to reinforce the existing apartment house

         23  character of several major neighborhood

         24  thoroughfares, allowing opportunities for apartment

         25  house construction with ground floor retail on some
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          2  of the neighborhoods main thoroughfares, such as

          3  Kings Highway, parts of Clinton Road, Avenue P, and

          4  65th Street.

          5                 With this, I will turn this over to

          6  Kristin Guild who will present the details of the

          7  proposal.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Before you just

          9  start, let me mention for everybody in the room,

         10  that the Health Committee, chaired by Christine

         11  Quinn is actually next door.  So if you are here for

         12  the Health Committee, just go right next door.

         13  Thanks.

         14                 MS. GUILD:  Thank you, Council Member

         15  Avella.  I will be brief, I know that we all have

         16  had a long day here, so far.  I am Kristin Guild, I

         17  am a staff member in the Department of City

         18  Planning's Brooklyn Office.  And I just want to go

         19  through a few of the more details about the proposal

         20  for 120 blocks of the Bensonhurst neighborhood in

         21  Community District 11.

         22                 First, the area is bounded by 61st

         23  Street, Bay Parkway, Stillwall Avenue, Kings Highway

         24  to the south, and McDonald Avenue to the east.  Most

         25  of the narrow side streets and mid- blocks in the
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          2  Bensonhurst Rezoning Area are lined with two and

          3  three- story houses, detached or semi- detached

          4  homes for one or two families.  Only some of the

          5  wide thoroughfares are characterized by taller,

          6  bulkier apartment buildings, and by commercial uses.

          7                 Yet the two existing zoning districts

          8  in this area R6 and R5 do not make these

          9  distinctions, permitting, instead, all housing types

         10  with no height limit in the R6 district, and

         11  allowing additional floor area to buildings, housing

         12  community facilities, such as schools, libraries and

         13  medical offices.

         14                 Although, Bensonhurst was mainly

         15  built by the time of World War II, some small scale

         16  construction continued into the 1980s, mostly groups

         17  of three- or four- story row houses. However,

         18  recently some taller apartment buildings have been

         19  constructed on neighborhood mid- blocks, and on some

         20  predominantly low- rise wide streets such as 65th

         21  Street.  Many of these buildings mix residential use

         22  with medical offices to access the larger floor area

         23  permitting community facilities, and we have seen a

         24  number of outer scale buildings constructed in the

         25  past few years that spurred us to rezone this area.
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          2                 The proposed rezoning would preserve

          3  the existing neighborhood scale and character with

          4  lower density and contextual zoning districts

          5  preventing this type of new development that is

          6  inconsistent with the low- rise character and

          7  allowing apartment house construction on only

          8  selected wide streets that have good access to mass

          9  transit, and a character already defined by large

         10  apartment buildings.

         11                 The proposed rezoning would establish

         12  an R- 4- A detached district, permitting only one

         13  and two- family, two- to three- story homes, in six

         14  areas that have a predominantly detached character.

         15                 In areas with a predominantly semi-

         16  detached character the proposal would map an R- 4- 1

         17  district, which would preserve that built form.

         18                 And in areas with row houses, or a

         19  mix of types, though predominantly low- rise, the

         20  proposal would map an R- 5- B district, which would

         21  permit three- story multi- family row housing.

         22                 R- 6- A, or C- 4- 3- A and R- 7- A

         23  zoning districts are proposed for higher density,

         24  commercial thoroughfares with good access to mass

         25  transit.  These zoning districts would allow for
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          2  seven- or eight- story apartment house construction

          3  on Kings Highway and parts of Quentin Road, Avenue

          4  P, 65th Street, and Bay Parkway.

          5                 In conclusion, this fine grained

          6  rezoning proposal for these 120 blocks in

          7  Bensonhurst effectively respond to strong community

          8  calls.  Our faithful community in the audience here,

          9  for the protection of a valued, New York City

         10  neighborhood.

         11                 Thank you, and we would be happy to

         12  answer any question, if you have them.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Council Member

         14  Recchia has a brief statement.  The one thing I

         15  would say is, after he finishes his comments, we

         16  have a number of people speaking in favor, we also

         17  have some people speaking in opposition.  I know

         18  that you are going to hang around, but I would

         19  appreciate to make sure that you do that, because I

         20  may want to call you back to answer some of the

         21  things that were brought up during the public

         22  testimony.

         23                 MS. GUILD:  Happy to do so.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  I just want

         25  to thank the City Planning, Amanda Burden and
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          2  Regina, and Kristin Guild, all the work you have

          3  done.  It is a great plan, I think this is something

          4  that we have to get done.  It is about time, we have

          5  been waiting for this for a long time in Gravesend

          6  and in Bensonhurst.

          7                 And so, I just want to thank you for

          8  expediting this and bringing it forward, because we

          9  worked hard on this. And I am here to hear what

         10  people have to say, and then I will come out with

         11  further comments.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  We

         14  will start with a panel in favor.  The District

         15  Manager of Brooklyn Board 11, Howard Feuer, Rich

         16  Pecarella, as an Italian I can't even pronounce it,

         17  shame on me, shame on me.  Mark Treyger, and Louis

         18  Powsner.

         19                 MR. FEUER:  I guess Council Member

         20  Recchia is right, we have been waiting a long time,

         21  waited about five years to get here.

         22                 Oh, I am Howard Feuer.  I am the

         23  District Manage of Community Board 11.  Council

         24  Member Recchia is right, we have been waiting about

         25  five years, so waiting five hours to testify is not
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          2  that bad.

          3                 I just have to go off my text, it

          4  said good morning, but it is good afternoon.  My

          5  name is Howard Feuer.  I am the District Manage of

          6  Brooklyn Community Board 11.  I want to thank the

          7  Subcommittee on Zoning and Franchise for giving me

          8  the opportunity to testify on behalf of Community

          9  Board 11.

         10                 The rezoning proposal that has been

         11  approved by all other mandated parties under ULURP

         12  is now in its final stages.  Our neighborhood, which

         13  once consisted of blocks of row density homes with

         14  apartment houses on the larger avenues is now

         15  forever changed.  Where we had blocks of homes with

         16  character and the general neighborhood feel, we have

         17  now these, I call them Fedders, you know, the air

         18  conditioning buildings, which are sandwiched in

         19  between small homes, which are tremendously out of

         20  context.  Our neighborhood can no longer

         21  overdeveloped.  These has been no increase in City

         22  services to support the additional population.  Our

         23  sewers, water lines are over 100 years old, we

         24  cannot provide an additional one parking space on

         25  our streets. Our Police and Fire Departments are
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          2  already over, doing more and more with less and

          3  less.  Our schools are overcrowded.

          4                 The Department of City Planning, I am

          5  pleased to say, has come up with a great formula.

          6  Our residents want and deserve a quality of life

          7  that should be protected, and the Department of City

          8  Planning proposal will do just that.

          9                 Mr. Chairman, members of your

         10  Committee, we have already made changes to the

         11  original plan.  We urge you to support the

         12  application before you as presented by the

         13  Department of City Planning.  This plan was a

         14  collaborative effort between elected- officials,

         15  community groups, the Community Board to amend this

         16  plan in the 11th hour will result in a loss of trust

         17  in our local government.  No plan is perfect,

         18  however, our community cannot be subjected to any

         19  further delay.

         20                 Once again, I want to thank you, the

         21  Committee, Councilman Recchia.

         22                 MR. PECARELLA:  Hi, my name is

         23  Richard Pecarella. I am lifetime resident of

         24  Brooklyn, and I am here to speak on behalf of my own

         25  personal view and the quality of life issues that
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          2  the Gravesend and Bensonhurst group is pointing out.

          3                 I recently purchased a home that I

          4  grew up in, because the neighborhood was the one-

          5  and two- family houses, quiet backyards, kids.  Now

          6  we have buildings going up that are blocking the

          7  sunlight from the backyards.  And it is just the

          8  traffic, the congestion is just going to be

          9  phenomenal.

         10                 In a three- block area by my home

         11  alone, there is 12 new constructions going on.  My

         12  house, I thought it was an earthquake last Saturday,

         13  my house was shaking by the foundation, and I have a

         14  big four- family house that I purchased, on the

         15  corner of Avenue P and West 4th Street.  I don't

         16  know what they are building there, but they are

         17  driving pylons into the ground. And it was on a

         18  Saturday no less, on a Saturday morning, which I

         19  don't believe they are supposed to be working.  And

         20  this is going on day after day, and they laugh at

         21  us, when we say, what are you doing here working,

         22  waking us up.

         23                 It is just going to destroy what I

         24  grew up with, the people.  Why would I come back to

         25  my neighborhood, if I didn't love it, and I bought
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          2  the house that I was born in.  It just has got to be

          3  stopped, this boom has to be stopped.  I support the

          4  rezoning.

          5                 Thank you.

          6                 MR. TREYGER:  Good morning, Chairman

          7  Avella, and distinguished members of the Committee.

          8  My name is Mark Treygor, and I am representing

          9  Assembly Member William Colton, who represents the

         10  47th Assembly District in Kings County.

         11                 I understand that the issue of

         12  southern Brooklyn overdevelopment is not as news

         13  worthy as a West Side Stadium or an Upper East Side

         14  Waste Transfer Station, but there has been and

         15  continues to be a methodological, overdevelopment

         16  rampage taking place across southern Brooklyn.

         17  Historic low- rise blocks in Gravesend and

         18  Bensonhurst, where residents once sat outside on

         19  their porches, chattered with their neighbors, and

         20  exchanged recipes of bake ziti and mozaball soup,

         21  are now being quickly demolished.

         22                 Now a days if a person was to step

         23  outside onto their porch, and turned left and/or

         24  right, they would come face to- face with a six-

         25  story brick wall.  Each one- and two- family home
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          2  that is torn down and replaced with a six- story

          3  monstrosity, not only changes the character of the

          4  block and puts added strain on City services, but

          5  rips away at the neighborhoods rich history and

          6  culture.

          7                 Equally important to the issue of

          8  zoning amendments is the issue of zoning and code

          9  enforcement.  Homes are being torn down without

         10  proper permits, work is being done on weekends at

         11  all hours of the day, and adjacent properties are

         12  being damaged.  These actions are not only a slap in

         13  the face to our Building Codes, but also to the

         14  quality of life of the residents in our community.

         15  Recognizing this problem is occurring boroughwide.

         16  Assembly Member Bill Colton, along with the Quality

         17  of Life Committee, which is a civic group in the

         18  neighborhood, came up with a three- prong approach

         19  that aims to curb careless development.

         20                 1.  A Brooklyn Growth Management Task

         21  Force, similar to the one comprised in Staten

         22  Island.  The first thing that they would be

         23  responsible for is expanding sensible zoning

         24  coverage across the Borough where needed.  It also

         25  will coordinate City agencies to strictly scrutinize
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          2  all requested residential building permits, and end

          3  the dangerous self certification of permits.  It

          4  would also provide for additional parking spaces

          5  commensurate to each new development.

          6                 2.  Increase the number of

          7  residential building inspectors in the Borough.  I

          8  will be very quick right now.

          9                 And number 3, stiffen the penalties

         10  for unlawful developers.

         11                 I would like to thank, first of all,

         12  Commissioner Regina Myers for her hard work and the

         13  Committee, and I urge you to pass this resolution.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I know that we

         16  are sort running behind schedule today, so I am not

         17  going to make my comments very quick, but you have

         18  the assurance of this Chair and this Committee, we

         19  have made rezoning, made residential neighborhoods

         20  throughout the entire City a priority.  And working

         21  with the Department of City Planning and

         22  Commissioner Amanda Burden, I think we have made

         23  great progress in the last three and a half years

         24  since our bunch was elected.  In fact, I think you

         25  can say that we have done more in the past three and
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          2  a half years working with the Administration in this

          3  regard than has been done in the last 20 years.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 Now moving onto - -

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Mr. Powsner

          7  has to speak.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I'm sorry.

          9                 MR. POWSNER:  My name is Louis

         10  Powsner, and I am the Vice- President of the

         11  Bensonhurst Resident and Community Center.  I

         12  wouldn't be able to go home to sleep tonight, if I

         13  didn't speak out against the impractical procedure

         14  conducted here today, when we were the number first

         15  item on the calendar, and we were relegated to come

         16  in after, with the scrub woman, the people that

         17  clean up after we go home.  It really is a shame to

         18  violate the procedures of democracy, and I have been

         19  speaking here since the 4 percent sales tax under

         20  Mayor Robert Wagner, that was back in 1964, you can

         21  look it up.  And people spoke all night against it,

         22  by the way, and all day and all night.  At 1:30 in

         23  the morning, two women in the gallery spoke and

         24  said, well, Mayor Wagner has to raise the money

         25  somehow.  So at the end, they passed the tax.  At
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          2  the end, they passed the tax because of those two

          3  women, and we have been paying for it through the

          4  nose ever since.

          5                 But now I have to speak out on this

          6  topic.  As the Vice- President of the Bensonhurst

          7  Resident and Community Council, we have long sought

          8  alleviation for what is going on.  Our schools have

          9  long been overcrowded.  We have no place to park in

         10  our neighborhood, and they are chopping down homes

         11  like mine. And I have a picture, by the way, that

         12  was taken in 2003.  Where did all of the Bensonhurst

         13  flowers gardens go along with the neighborhood

         14  pride? People who parked in their gardens, because

         15  there is no room on the sidewalk.  I would like to

         16  submit that. That shows the overdevelopment and the

         17  lack of parking in the neighborhood.

         18                 And one more thing to submit is a

         19  photograph that was taken very recently.  And just

         20  this morning I past this site, two blocks from my

         21  home on Avenue P, four beautiful houses, one family

         22  houses like I have, were bought up by one developer,

         23  each one is posted, warning rat poison is spread

         24  here, do not touch the premises.  And in front you

         25  see the bulldozer, the one photograph shows you
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          2  people who are turning off the sewers and the mains,

          3  the gas company is there, ConEdison is there, they

          4  are ripping up the neighborhood, and they have big

          5  orange balls, it looks like suppositories that my

          6  mother used to give me when I was a boy, they are

          7  now injecting that under the ground that they are

          8  going to rip up next.  Nothing is left of

          9  Bensonhurst in all the various corners.

         10                 So I am saying, pass this bill.  It

         11  is inadequate, by the way, it only covers, as the

         12  Vice President of the Bensonhurst Resident and

         13  Community Council, how can I say fine, you are

         14  preserving my district, but you are not preserving

         15  the other half of it.  Bay Parkway separates, using

         16  it as a divided when it is actually the artery that

         17  connects the community, now we are separating the

         18  community by the City Planning Commission going into

         19  one area.  And the violators are going to jump

         20  across Bay Parkway, and do the other side next.

         21  They are going to put it in their nostrils and give

         22  it to them, rectally, anyway, as long as they can

         23  chop down the houses and build a sky- rise.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  With that, I am

         25  taking you off.
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          2                 MR. POWSNER:  So it has got to be

          3  done, and it has got to be done properly.  That is

          4  it.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I would just

          6  respond to the comment you made about the agenda.

          7  The items on the agenda are put in there numerical

          8  order only.  It does not indicate which one is going

          9  first.  So you are mistaken.  And it is up to the

         10  Chair to determine the order of the day.  And I

         11  determined the order based upon getting the items

         12  that I had to have a vote on first.  You may not

         13  like it, but there were reasons for choosing the

         14  order.  Just having the first item, didn't mean you

         15  were going first.  And the staff never tells people

         16  what the order is until the day of.

         17                 MR. POWSNER:  But in the City

         18  hearings that I have attended in the past we went

         19  procedurally numerically.  And this is the first

         20  time, of course, every 34 years, I have been coming

         21  here since 1964.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  That wasn't to

         23  elicit more comments.

         24                 MR. POWSNER:  Right, thank you, Sir.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Domenic.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Yes, I just

          3  want to make one comment to what Mr. Powsner said,

          4  that this is just the beginning of the down zoning

          5  in Bensonhurst.  There is going to be two more

          6  phases of the down zoning.  And right now, once we

          7  get this passed, we already started working on the

          8  second portion of the down zoning in Bensonhurst.

          9  Okay, Lou, this is just the beginning.

         10                 And since I have been elected I made

         11  a commitment that we were going to down zone, and we

         12  are keeping with that, and we are moving forward.

         13                 MR. POWSNER:  May I also add that I

         14  hear a rumor that there was a change from the

         15  hearing that was held at the City Planning

         16  Commission, there is a rumor that some Council

         17  member has eliminated one block out of the area.

         18  Now that block between West 4th Street and West 5th

         19  Street, by the way, bounded by 65th Street on the

         20  north, and Avenue O on the south, that block has a

         21  Fire House there, where the firemen have no place to

         22  park.  They are violating their own law, they have

         23  signs that say no standing any time, 50 feet apart,

         24  and in between those signs are 25 cars.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Sir, I have to
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          2  cut you off. You raise an interesting issue, which I

          3  am going to ask City Planning to come back.  It is

          4  my understanding that they did not change it, but

          5  there is an issue with that one block, which we will

          6  take up, I am sure we are going to hear from some of

          7  the opponents to the plan, that issue is part of the

          8  discussion that we are having.

          9                 MR. POWSNER:  Very good, I wanted it

         10  to be noted.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  But City

         12  Planning did not remove anything, if I am correct.

         13                 MR. POWSNER:  I thank you for finally

         14  giving me the time to speak.  Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We will have you

         16  come back. All right.  I have one panel in

         17  opposition, Marc Arniotes, is that pronounced right,

         18  Stephen Nofi, Ken Fisher, former Councilman, Harold

         19  Tischler.

         20                 MR. ARNIOTES:  My name is Marc

         21  Arniotes.  I live at 296 Avenue P, which is the

         22  corner of West Third and Avenue P. I am a lifelong

         23  resident and homeowner.  The down zoning of Avenue P

         24  is unjust and contradicts statements made by the

         25  Department of City Planning.  The Department of City
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          2  Planning states that the proposal and coverages as

          3  residential development on selected wide streets

          4  with good access to mass transit and characters

          5  already defined by large apartment buildings.

          6  Avenue P is a two- lane in each direction, main

          7  east/west corridor.  My site is dead between the M

          8  and R, F line, train lines, and my site meets all

          9  these criterion for encouraging development, not

         10  down zoning.

         11                 The architectural content and

         12  conformity of Avenue P is bid in high- rise

         13  buildings.  The exception along Avenue P is two-

         14  story dwellings.  There are more linear feet

         15  dedicated to apartment buildings than any other type

         16  of structure along Avenue P.  The views from my

         17  front door, if you were to sit at my front door, if

         18  you were to sit you are looking at a wall of

         19  apartment buildings, and three out of the four

         20  corners that intersect Avenue P and West Third

         21  Street are high- rise buildings.  I am the sole low-

         22  rise building.

         23                 I have spoke in front of a couple of

         24  Committees and I got written testimony back, or

         25  letters back from the Borough President's Office
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          2  where they state that I noted in my recommendation

          3  that concerns expressed by homeowners should be

          4  taken under consideration by the City Department of

          5  Planning.  I specifically mentioned Avenue P is an

          6  area that merits attention, and many of the points

          7  that you expressed in your letter.  So they showed

          8  that I had merit.

          9                 I also spoke in front of the

         10  Department of City Planning.  I got a letter back

         11  from Amanda Burden's Office, in which they state,

         12   "The City Planning Commission has asked the

         13  Department to evaluate a few changes including ones

         14  to Avenue P." I guess that hasn't been done.

         15                 The remaining corner properties along

         16  Avenue P are the two- story dwelling corner houses,

         17  house medical offices.  The reason why they have

         18  these medical offices is because of the high

         19  visibility of Avenue P and the density of the

         20  apartment buildings and styled dwellings.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 MR. FISHER:  My name is Ken Fisher, I

         23  am a partner at the law firm of Wolf, Flock,

         24  representing an entity known as West Side Condos,

         25  and requesting in modification of a plan to continue
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          2  the present zoning of Block 6580 as R6.

          3                 Out of this entire, rather large

          4  scale rezoning, we are only focused on one single

          5  block that affects our clients. And with respect to

          6  that, what we will show you in a second is, is that,

          7  we control almost the entire block.  About half of

          8  the block is already in the process of being

          9  demolished and the foundations, I don't know if the

         10  cement is dry is yet, but the foundations are in the

         11  process of going in.  And the buildings that we are

         12  talking about are basically surrounded by taller

         13  buildings on all four sides.

         14                 So as you can see from this chart in

         15  the purple color of the sites that we already own

         16  and have been demolished, the green sites are in

         17  contract with us, we will close once this issue is

         18  resolved, assuming it is resolved favorably.  And

         19  the pink sites are sites that we're in negotiation

         20  with.

         21                 You will also see that there is a

         22  fire house on the block, which it makes it, I think,

         23  perfectly suitable.  And as you will see in a

         24  second, it is a good transition from the 75 foot

         25  buildings, down to what we are proposing and further
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          2  down.

          3                 If I can just quickly show you, these

          4  are all of the buildings that were built under the

          5  existing R6 that it would be out of conformity.  And

          6  I will just very quickly show you the high- rises

          7  around us.

          8                 As you can see these are numbered to

          9  show where they are in relationship to our site.  We

         10  will be happy, these boards are in your packet

         11  together with some others.  But what it shows you is

         12  that there are six- story buildings, five- story

         13  buildings, even taller buildings, 75 feet in close

         14  proximity to where we are.

         15                 I think that in fairness to City

         16  Planning they probably did not recognize that we had

         17  done an assemblage, if they had, they might have

         18  viewed the site a little bit differently.  And in

         19  fact, from the original proposal they proposed a

         20  slight upzoning.  We believe that the current R6

         21  zoning is the right solution for this block.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Could you put up

         23  the other map which showed some of the blocks?  Now

         24  which one is the one in question?  Yes, that one,

         25  that one.
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          2                 MR. FISHER:  Put that one back up,

          3  6580.  This assumes that we build under the current

          4  R6 zoning.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  But it also, am

          6  I correct it includes some of the properties that

          7  you don't have yet.

          8                 MR. FISHER:  Well the, this map is

          9  showing the properties that we are in contract with.

         10    But it is also showing that on that very block,

         11  there are buildings that were built under the

         12  existing R6.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  No, but that is

         14  not the question I am asking.  Are some of the

         15  properties that you say you are going to acquire

         16  included in that diagram?

         17                 MR. FISHER:  Yes.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Don't you think

         19  that is a little unfair?

         20                 MR. FISHER:  No, no, no, that is why

         21   - -

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Don't you think

         23  that is a little inaccurate?

         24                 MR. FISHER:  No, no, Councilman, that

         25  is why we are showing you both of these.  I have no
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          2  intention of misleading you whatsoever.  We just

          3  wanted to show you sort of what the context of the

          4  area was.

          5                 I also might mention, because I think

          6  this is important to the community, two other

          7  things.

          8                 First of all, the developer has

          9  committed in writing that it will not have any

         10  commercial space in the building, nor will there be

         11  any community facilities.  So we are not looking to

         12  use those zoning bonuses.

         13                 We are also providing 100 percent

         14  parking availability in the building.  In contrast,

         15  what has been proposed by City Planning would allow

         16  driveways, which will actually result in a reduction

         17  of the parking.  So we would provide 100 percent

         18  parking availability, and we are also have dedicated

         19  a portion of the lots as open space that would be

         20  publicly available all of the time.  No community

         21  facility.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Now this part

         23  lies within Council Member Simcha Felder's district.

         24                 MR. FISHER:  Correct.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Now you
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          2  mentioned that you have provided some commitments,

          3  who are those commitments to?

          4                 MR. FISHER:  We provided them in

          5  writing to Council Member Felder, and if you would

          6  like - -

          7                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You should also

          8  share them with the Committee.

          9                 MR. FISHER:  We would be happy to do

         10  that.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, thank you.

         12    If there is somebody in the audience who wants to

         13  have a question asked, pass it onto the Sergeant-

         14  At- Arms, I will look at it, I will ask the

         15  question.

         16                 First, we will now go to panels in

         17  favor, Richard Clarke, Mary Placanica, Lorraine

         18  Lapetina, George Gifford.

         19                 Yes, I understand that there are

         20  several people that want to sign up to speak, you

         21  can sign up to speak on this item or the one

         22  remaining sidewalk cafe, but the public hearing has

         23  been closed on all the other items.  So if you want

         24  to talk on this item, yes, you still can sign up to

         25  speak, see the Sergeant- At- Arms.
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          2                 MS. LAPETINA:  Good afternoon,

          3  Council members and elected officials.  Allow me to

          4  introduce myself, I am Lorraine Lapetina, President

          5  of the Gravesend and Bensonhurst Quality of Life.

          6                 This meeting is very important for

          7  our community. The Quality of Life, along with

          8  Community Board 11, and the Planning Board, are

          9  asking you, the Council members, to stand with this

         10  community in this rezoning effort.  This area is not

         11  equipped to handle anything but an R4 or an R5B

         12  zoning.

         13                 The condo in question at Avenue O and

         14  65th Street will do nothing to enhance this area,

         15  but rather destroy it.  The residents of Staten

         16  Island feel that the recent blackouts were caused by

         17  the buildings of multi- unit condos, where one- and

         18  two family houses used to be.  The need for more

         19  energy to accommodate these multi- family units was

         20  not taken into consideration, and affected an entire

         21  community.  We will not allow this to happen in our

         22  community.  Allowing anything other than R4 or an

         23  R5- B zoning in this community would be devastating.

         24  It seems the only official for the R6 zoning is

         25  Council Member Felder, Simcha Felder.  My question
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          2  is why, why?

          3                 I believe that you, the City Council

          4  members, have respect for the residents of Gravesend

          5  and Bensonhurst, and will not go against this

          6  community and Community Board 11 for the interest of

          7  those who are only out to make money at the expense

          8  of this community.  If you agree to change the

          9  zoning in this area to an R6, this community will be

         10  very upset, they will be betrayed by those

         11  individuals they put their faith and trust in. These

         12  feelings will be fully expressed during the upcoming

         13  primary elections.  Do not let this community, who

         14  has trusted and stood behind you, down.  Rezone this

         15  area to R4 and R5- B. Think of the little people

         16  rather than the big builders.

         17                 Thank you for your time.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  By the way, I

         19  don't consider you little people, you know, you are

         20  the citizens of this city.

         21                 MS. LAPETINA:  Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  And we should be

         23  paying more attention to you than the developers, no

         24  question about it.  Next speaker.

         25                 MS. LAPETINA:  Thank you.
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          2                 MS. PLACANICA:  Hi, my name is Mary

          3  Placanica.  I want to say good morning to City

          4  Council members that are present, and people in the

          5  audience.

          6                 I am very disillusioned that Simcha

          7  Felder could not find the time to stay here and

          8  listen to what his constituents - -

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  If I may,

         10  unfortunately, he did have another engagement in the

         11  afternoon.  He told me first thing this morning

         12  that, he asked me about the schedule, and I told him

         13  how many people are going to be on, how many items

         14  were going to be on.  So it was not his intention,

         15  his intention was to be here.  But nobody recognized

         16  the fact that we were going to be here.

         17                 MS. PLACANICA:  My clock is still

         18  going, can it be stopped?  I just want to say, in

         19  fact, to what you were saying, I had back surgery a

         20  month ago.  I had a neurologist appointment this

         21  afternoon, which I canceled to be here, I found it

         22  very important.  And I don't think it should be

         23  coming off my time. But thank you, anyway.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, reset it.

         25                 MS. PLACANICA:  Thank you very much,

                                                            230

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  I appreciate it.

          3                 Again, my name is Mary Placanica, and

          4  I am a member of Gravesend and Bensonhurst Quality

          5  of Life Committee, a registered voter, and a

          6  Gravesend homeowner.  I would like to thank Regina,

          7  Kristin, Danny, and Winston, right, Regina, for

          8  allowing us to work with them to come up with the

          9  proposed zoning plan.  It was a pleasure working

         10  with them, we had numerous meetings and it was very,

         11  it worked out well.

         12                 What I am asking here today is to

         13  impress upon you the importance of voting for the

         14  rezoning plan before you today as it was approved by

         15  the City Planning Commission on May 25th, 2005.  The

         16  Plan must be approved at break fast speed with no

         17  omission of City blocks or alterations to the plan.

         18  We must be able to get on with our lives without the

         19  constant noise and illegal work on our much deserved

         20  weekend relaxation time.

         21                 Contractors are working at a frenzy

         22  pace tearing down charming homes that date back to

         23  the Dutch settlement, and to the time of the

         24  Gravesend Race Track and the jockey homes. They are

         25  being replaced with massive multi- family buildings
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          2  that are out of character with their neighborhood.

          3                 For the past year developers and

          4  contractors have been inundating our quaint

          5  neighborhood of Gravesend and Bensonhurst with the

          6  deluge of unsafe practices, while they demolish one-

          7  and two- family homes.  Their practice of flagrantly

          8  violating the law, by not obtaining proper permits,

          9  as is being done with Mr. Colon, working on

         10  weekends, working out of hours, working without

         11  permits, deliberately not using safety precautions

         12  to protect the public, and avoiding putting up

         13  construction fences must be stopped.  They are

         14  destroying adjoining homes and porches, as was the

         15  case with a home at 1517 W. 4th Street.  The

         16  contractors who were working at 1515 W. 4th Street

         17  were reported to the Buildings Department on June 7,

         18  2005 for causing cracks on 1517 W. 4th.  The

         19  building collapsed.  The Buildings Department is not

         20  responding, they have closed out things, they are

         21  closing out tickets, leaving tickets opened, they

         22  are not responding.  They are allowing to illegally,

         23  they are self- certifying, allowing them to

         24  illegally work on weekends and not coming.

         25                 I would just like to say that we
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          2  urgently request,- -  one thing is, in the middle of

          3  this zoning project, we are talking transportation.

          4  The Department of City Planning has a great idea

          5  about zoning houses near mass transit.  Why then did

          6  the MTA Capital Projects not allocate money for the

          7  dilapidated N Train located in the middle of the 120

          8  blocks rezoning plan?  The MTA decided not to waste

          9  the money on the N Train that has been in dire need

         10  of refurbishment for the past 30 years.  That is

         11  along W. 7th Street in our neighborhood.

         12                 I thank you.  I respectively request

         13  that you approve this very soon.  And there is no

         14  need for further studies or for the removal of

         15  either W. 4th or W. 5th Street from the plan.  Thank

         16  you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You have made a

         18  number of allegations regarding the developers on, I

         19  guess, on that particular block that they were

         20  talking about in terms of illegal activity.  Do you

         21  have copies of - -

         22                 MS. PLACANICA:  I have of W. 1514, W.

         23  5th, and 1515 W. 4th, and 1517 W. 4th.  I do have

         24  from the Buildings Department.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  If you could
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          2  provide the Committee with some of those copies.

          3                 MS. PLACANICA:  You can have them.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Please give them

          5  to the Sergeant- At- Arms, I would like to have

          6  them.

          7                 MR. GIFFORD:  May I say something,

          8  Sir?

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Well you are

         10  going to be next to speak.

         11                 MR. GIFFORD:  Well regarding that?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Yes, she is

         13  done.  Sir.

         14                 MR. GIFFORD:  Good afternoon.  My

         15  name is George Gifford.  I am a member of the

         16  Gravesend and Bensonhurst Quality of Life Committee,

         17  and I am the President of W. 5th Street Block

         18  Association, the street that Mr. Colon's attorney

         19  was discussing, which in fact they own three sites

         20  on and three behind it at this time on W. 4th

         21  Street.  One of the houses that they say is in

         22  contract for, the lady over here still owns and

         23  refuses to sell, and they are not going to contract

         24  on that house, as well as other houses on that

         25  street.  I think there is a little bit of an

                                                            234

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  exaggeration there.

          3                 Nevertheless, I have lived on W. 5th

          4  Street, between Avenue O, on 65th Street for 24

          5  years, and I am here to implore you to take a good

          6  look at all of the issues in the proposed rezoning

          7  of our small blocks from homes that were R4- A to

          8  the proposed installation of R6 houses on this

          9  block.  I think it is an insane plan.

         10                 This will ensure that parking will

         11  rarely be available on our blocks.  This will ensure

         12  that people will double- park and block our vehicles

         13  from getting out.  This will ensure that people will

         14  illegally park in our driveways.  It will ensure

         15  that people will park in our fire hydrants.  It will

         16  ensure that the Fire Department around the corner on

         17  65th Street will have a hard time coming to and

         18  going from that Department, from the Fire

         19  Lieutenants themselves, and from the Captain, they

         20  can't write a letter because it is a political cause

         21  they're backing, but if you talk to them, this is

         22  what they will tell you.  It will ensure that there

         23  will be a drop in water pressure. It will ensure

         24  that sewerage drainage will be adversely effected.

         25  It will ensure that there will be problems with our
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          2  electrical grids.  It will ensure that there will be

          3  problems with neighbors fighting for a parking place

          4  that is being evacuated.  It will ensure decline in

          5  City services, such as Sanitation, mail, EMS, Fire,

          6  Police and their affiliates.  It will ensure that

          7  our local schools already stressed with population

          8  will become severely overpopulated.  But tragically,

          9  tragically, it will encourage people that have been

         10  in our neighborhood for many, many years to give up

         11  their homes, permitting more monstrosities to be

         12  built in their places.

         13                 This is destroying the character and

         14  appearance of our lovely neighborhood.  My block, W.

         15  5th Street between Avenue O and 65th Street, as well

         16  as W. 4th, they are small blocks, developers plan to

         17  erect R6 housing there where there were single

         18  houses once.  This will not work.  These issues are

         19  no- brainers.

         20                 How could elected officials accept

         21  such proposals? By opting for R5- B zoning --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Sir, can you sum

         23  up?

         24                 MR. GIFFORD:  I am summing up.  By

         25  opting for R5- B zoning, our community feels it has
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          2  already severely compromised the character and the

          3  appearance of our neighborhood.  You must consider

          4  the City Planning Commission on May 25th approved

          5  R5- B zoning in their vote.  We are the voice of the

          6  community, not the greedy developer, who work

          7  illegally Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Sir, I am

          9  cutting you off.  I have one question.  You made a

         10  statement that there is a person in the audience who

         11  owns one of the buildings that the developers are

         12  alleging that they have in her contract.

         13                 MR. GIFFORD:  Absolutely.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Is that person

         15  speaking?

         16                 MR. GIFFORD:  Lucretia?

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Are you going to

         18  speak in public testimony?  Okay, thank you.  Next

         19  speaker.

         20                 MR. CLARKE:  Good afternoon.  My name

         21  is Richard Clarke, and I am a 36- year homeowner in

         22  the Gravesend Section.  I support this rezoning

         23  without change.  Any change in it will undermine the

         24  trust of the citizenry in this Council.  And the

         25  constant theme that I hear is that the fix is in,
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          2  and that is a terrible thing to have to confront,

          3  especially for you in public office.

          4                 So I support this rezoning, without

          5  change.  And we want to preserve the neighborhoods

          6  where the trees grow taller than the buildings.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 MR. GIFFORD:  Also I have letters

          9  from my community, signed.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Actually, I have

         11  a file that is about two inches thick from residents

         12  who are asking that the Council support the plan as

         13  it is.  I actually have them here on the desk.  You

         14  can't see them because they are buried by all the

         15  paperwork today.

         16                 One person has now signed up, another

         17  person is signed up in opposition, Anthony Colon.

         18                 MR. COLON:  Hi, Anthony Colon.  How

         19  are you?  Just kind of clarifying a few of the

         20  issues that came up earlier.  As far as the sites

         21  that have received violations, I believe it was

         22  1515, or whatever was stated earlier, those are not

         23  our sites, and they are not on our block.  Our block

         24  is specific 6580, W. 5th and W. 4th between Avenue O

         25  and 65th Street.  The other piece, as far as the
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          2  properties that have been put on here, green, I need

          3  to specify again, that are in contract.  There are

          4  three pieces, three parcels on this block that are

          5  in negotiations, we are still speaking to people, we

          6  have not been able to get them to contract.  And

          7  hope we can in the near future.

          8                 And as far as working nights, working

          9  weekends, and any other obscene hours, you can

         10  easily look at the Building Department, we do not

         11  have nights or weekend permits, and do not do any

         12  work.  I have not received any violations, and will

         13  not be looking to do that, obviously.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Go over that

         15  once again, because now you have confused me?  Let's

         16  go over the colors on that map.

         17                 MR. COLON:  Yes.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Purple is the

         19  properties?

         20                 MR. COLON:  We own.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We own.

         22                 MR. COLON:  And our building

         23  foundations onto --           CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:

         24  And the green is what?

         25                 MR. COLON:  Green are in contract.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You have

          3  actually gone, so you have got like a closing date?

          4                 MR. COLON:  No, we do not have a

          5  closing date, we contracts in our possession, we

          6  have put in deposits, and have not established a

          7  closing date, just in case we need to back up.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  And what is the

          9  pink?

         10                 MR. COLON:  Pink are in negotiations,

         11  these are people that we have spoken to, but have

         12  not, they have not agreed or they haven't moved

         13  forward.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Why would you

         15  even include those sites in the list, because you

         16  could say you are talking to anybody?

         17                 MR. COLON:  Basically, because they

         18  are the only three sites on the block, and the two

         19  on the W. 4th end, we are having negotiations, they

         20  are just asking for numbers that are ridiculous.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I think what you

         22  need to do, since there have been allegations

         23  raised, I would like a list of the addresses.

         24                 MR. COLON:  Of course.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Of each
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          2  property, what the status is.  Because what I am

          3  going to do, is I am going to go to the Department

          4  of Buildings Record by each address, I am going to

          5  see what is on line in terms of violations.

          6                 Your saying that, I guess, the purple

          7  locations, which you actually own - -

          8                 MR. COLON:  And building foundations.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA: - -  there are no

         10  violations.

         11                 MR. COLON:  No violations at all.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, we will

         13  check that out.

         14                 MR. COLON:  Okay.  How do I submit

         15  the addresses to you?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You can just get

         17  it to the Land Use staff here.

         18                 MR. COLON:  Okay.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You can talk to

         20  staff after the hearing.

         21                 MR. COLON:  Okay, thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  The next panel

         23  in favor, Helen Tom, Lucretia Digiallonardo, John

         24  Shen, Masae Ogino.  Are the others not here?  Is Pat

         25  Dellamura here?
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          2                 MR. DELLAMURA:  Good afternoon,

          3  members of the City Council.  And yes, my name is

          4  Pat Dellamura, and I am the Vice President of the

          5  Gravesend and Bensonhurst Quality of Life Committee.

          6  Seeing the destruction of our beloved community, we

          7  turned frustration and anger into positive action.

          8                 Working in conjunction with the

          9  Department of City Planning, we spearheaded the

         10  grassroots effort in hopes of seeing a rezoning

         11  plan, which most of us can live with.  Compromises

         12  and concessions were evident in our numerous

         13  meetings and discussions.  We are not anti-

         14  development, but we are against unregulated and

         15  inappropriate development which does not blend in

         16  with the existing look, feel, and character of our

         17  neighborhood. We are also very concerned about some

         18  developers who blatantly jeopardize the safety of

         19  the public, your constituents, who without

         20  absolutely no fear of serious repercussions from

         21  City agencies.

         22                 The proposed plan is not perfect, but

         23  it is a major step in the right direction.  We have

         24  a much higher density of housing than we would like,

         25  and we lack sufficient on- street parking.  Our
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          2  basic City services are already at the breaking

          3  point.  We feel it is our responsibility and our

          4  moral and civic obligations of future generations of

          5  Brooklynites to help achieve the best possible plan.

          6                 We must shed our sad legacy of

          7  Tamoney Hall, and squashing the indications of

          8  corruption, political connections and payoffs, which

          9  may surface during the final hours of this rezoning

         10  plan.  Being rotten to the core should not be

         11  business as usual for the Big Apple.  Sometimes

         12  doing the right thing is a battle and victory in

         13  itself.

         14                 Members of the Zoning Subcommittee,

         15  Land Use Committee, and the full City Council, we

         16  ask you, please do not delay in certifying this

         17  rezoning plan exactly as the City Planning

         18  Commission approved it on May 25th.  In addition, we

         19  ask you to push for a rezoning proposal for the

         20  remainder of Community Board 11.  Time is of the

         21  essence, every single day counts in helping us to

         22  preserve our quality of life, and the strong sense

         23  of community, loyalty, and admirable spirit which is

         24  Brooklyn.  Let's give the fathers of Bensonhurst and

         25  Gravesend the greatest possible gift on Sunday, June
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          2  19th, Father's Day, the salvation of their beloved

          3  communities.

          4                 Thank you for your time and immediate

          5  consideration.

          6                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  Hi, my name is

          7  Lucretia Digiallonardo.  I live in the house of 1465

          8  W. 5th Street, next to the destruction area, six

          9  houses have been demolished.  And how dare you lie

         10  and say that you have not been working on Saturday,

         11  when I called 3- 1- 1 to complain.  My kids cannot

         12  sleep in the morning on their weekends because you

         13  people are operating those big CAT machines.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Ma'am, address

         15  your remarks to the Chair.  I know you are upset,

         16  but address your remarks to the Chair.

         17                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  Aside from all

         18  the complaints that have been said up until now, I

         19  want to say that these people came to my home

         20  without saying who they were, their name, they just

         21  said that they were interested in buying my house.

         22  They had to be taken away from my house when I told

         23  them that I would not sell the house from one of my

         24  neighbors.  They continued to come two or three more

         25  times, offering me all kinds of things, and even
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          2  lying, saying that on the other side of me they

          3  would build another humongous building, and I would

          4  be sandwiched between them.

          5                 I am outraged and depressed and angry

          6  that this is going on, on my block.  It is a very

          7  tiny block.  There are people constantly blocking my

          8  driveway, putting cars there, they don't care about

          9  what is going on.  And I am sick and tired, and I

         10  cannot believe that up until now that we have to

         11  resort to this in order to maybe get some action.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Ma'am, Ma'am,

         14  Ma'am?

         15                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  Yes.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You remember the

         17  map that was shown.

         18                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  Yes, my house is

         19  on there.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Are you one of

         21  the pink houses?

         22                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  I don't know what

         23  color I am.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:   The one that

         25  they said was, that they were in negotiations?
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          2                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  Yes, I guess that

          3  maybe they are still coming.  I am not sure.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Can I have that

          5  map?

          6                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  And I must say

          7  that they started to demolish a house before they

          8  even went into contract.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Could you

         10  identify on the map which one is your house?  It

         11  looks more like by color than anything else.  I

         12  cannot see it from here.  Those houses on the bottom

         13  are, obviously, facing the Avenue.  Okay.

         14                 And just for the record, because this

         15  is being recorded, she has identified one of the

         16  lots that is in the pink color, which the developer

         17  has alleged he is in negotiations with the property

         18  owner, which is not correct.

         19                 MS. DIGIALLONARDO:  No it isn't.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  Next

         21  speaker.

         22                 MS. TOM:  Hi, my name is Helen Tom.

         23  I live on Avenue O.  I found that my neighborhood is

         24  already overcrowded already.  My son, by this

         25  September, he will be four and eight months old.
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          2  When I took to my neighborhood school to apply for

          3  pre- K, the school told me that, oh, we cannot

          4  guarantee that your son can get in the pre- K

          5  program, because we have so many kids applying for

          6  pre- K, we are not guaranteed that he will have a

          7  seat.  So it is overcrowded already.

          8                 And now also, me and my house, there

          9  is a two family house, they sold their house in this

         10  April, and the builders began to develop a six-

         11  story apartment building.  They are working on

         12  Saturday, and working without the permit on the

         13  weekend.  They have stop order before, but they keep

         14  on working without a stop rescind order.  I don't

         15  know how they could have such a gut to do that.

         16                 And on Monday, they even work on 6:45

         17  in the morning, they supposed to work after 7:00

         18  a.m., but they came at 6:45 and making so many big

         19  noise.  But no one came to stop them. I called 3- 1-

         20  1, I tried to call the Department of Buildings, but

         21  no one come to stop them.  I don't know what is

         22  wrong with the system.

         23                 So they just want to do everything

         24  they want to do.  They ignore the safety problem,

         25  they take up the neighbor's fence without the
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          2  permission.  They knock down the telephone pole, and

          3  so many cables fell down in my yard.  I feel very

          4  unsafe.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  What I would

          6  like to do is, if all of you that have had

          7  complaints about these locations, if you have the

          8  complaint numbers that you have given into 3- 1- 1,

          9  give them to me, call my office.  Give me the

         10  addresses where the locations, where they have been

         11  working early on weekends.

         12                 Construction can go on the weekends,

         13  but they are restricted more on the weekends in

         14  terms of the hours that they can operate than during

         15  the week.  But if you give me that information, any

         16  of you here, I will pass it onto the Department of

         17  Buildings myself.

         18                 MS. TOM:  Thank you very much.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Next speaker.

         20                 MS. OGINO:  My name is Masae Ogino.

         21  I purchased my house 15 years ago.  And however, I

         22  have to speed up, this past Monday morning a little

         23  before seven o`clock I hear something like an

         24  earthquake, my building was shaking, even the

         25  bookcases falling down.  And to hear such a noise,
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          2  and from that, I just woke up, and then my little

          3  dog, which I treasure him, he was barking like

          4  crazy, and I went downstairs.  I saw my next to

          5  driveway, the building, they are doing demolition

          6  without me knowing anything about it.  So, my

          7  husband say to me, oh, I wake up this morning very

          8  early, and they told me I have to move my car in my

          9  driveway.  So I say why?  Because they might damage

         10  to the car.

         11                 So anyway, and also they also

         12  mentioned about that, never mentioned about what

         13  they were going to start demolition.  So he moved.

         14  Now this is going on, this is the third day, they

         15  still have some junk there, and also my next door,

         16  is 1541 W. 4th Street, the zoning is still R6, they

         17  are supposed to go and change it.  I don't know, but

         18  I really wish they would do that.

         19                 But somehow they told us they have to

         20  use the other driveway, that I cannot park car in my

         21  driveway.  And this is my own property, I pay real

         22  estate tax, everything I pay, and why do I have to

         23  do all of this?

         24                 Anyway, even if they ask nicely, I

         25  will consider to give permission, but they are so
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          2  rude, terrible.  And most of my complaint about

          3  this.  Yesterday I came home, it was very, very hot,

          4  I turned the air conditions on.  Of course, I cannot

          5  open the window because there all kinds of pollution

          6   - -

          7                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  If I can ask you

          8  to sum up.

          9                 MS. OGINO:  All nasty smell and

         10  something like ash all on my, so much, I can even

         11  see a footprint, that much.  And the air is

         12  intolerable.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Ma'am, I am

         14  going to have to cut you off, your time has run out,

         15  sorry, your time has run out.

         16                 I see new people in the audience, in

         17  case you are here for the Health Committee, it is

         18  next door.  Okay, well as you can see we are still

         19  in other business.  We have gone a little over.

         20                 Before I dismiss this panel, I

         21  neglected to ask this question of previous speakers,

         22  somebody gave me, somebody passed onto the Sergeant-

         23  At- Arms.  Is this, was this something that was

         24  written on one of the properties in question?

         25                 MS. LAPETINA:  The Buildings
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          2  Department.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  No, you have got

          4  to identify yourself for the record, again.

          5                 MS. LAPETINA:  Lorraine Lapetina,

          6  President of the Quality of Life.  The Buildings

          7  Department, the site was closed up as a hazard,

          8  unsafe, closed.  It was opened the next day, then it

          9  was closed, and opened, and closed.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  What is the

         11  address?

         12                 MS. LAPETINA:  It was on Avenue P

         13  between 1st and 2nd.  So they keep on working, if

         14  you look at the worker.  We won, what they are

         15  telling the community is, we have more power than

         16  you, we have more connections than you, and we get

         17  the job done.  We won, smiley face.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Is this one of

         19  the properties on the block in question?

         20                 MS. LAPETINA:  No, it is not.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, okay.

         22                 MS. LAPETINA:  But this is what we

         23  deal with all of Avenue P.  It is called arrogance

         24  to the community, they do not respect us.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay, thank you.
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          2    If there is no one else signed up to speak on this

          3  item, I will close the public hearing.  As I

          4  mentioned at the beginning of the day that the vote

          5  on this matter will be laid over until Monday.  And

          6  I would ask everybody, and I don't make this

          7  comment, we are not done yet.  We have one more item

          8  that I hope will go rather quickly.  I made the

          9  offer, you have complaint numbers that you put into

         10  3- 1- 1, you have the specific addresses of the

         11  buildings of the developers who are operating on the

         12  weekends early in the morning or late at night, give

         13  me that information now.  I will talk to the

         14  Department of Buildings personally.

         15                 Let us move onto the last item.

         16  Anybody who wants to ask me a question, can ask me

         17  after the public hearing.  But I still have one more

         18  item to get through.

         19                 The last item, if I could have,

         20  please be quiet, because we still have one other

         21  item.  The last item on the agenda is Land Use No.

         22  49020055595 TCM, an application by Ecco- La to

         23  establish, maintain, and operate an unenclosed

         24  sidewalk cafe located at 1600 3rd Avenue.  Is the

         25  applicant here?  Please start.  Speak into the mic,
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          2  when the light is on, it is actually off.  I know

          3  that is the reverse of the logic, but that is what

          4  the Council does all the time.

          5                 MS. WEISS:  Good afternoon.  My name

          6  is Stacy Weiss, and I am an attorney with the law

          7  offices of McCuller and Weiss, and I am representing

          8  the applicant, Ecco- La Restaurant.

          9                 Back in April of this year, my client

         10  had applied, he applied for a cafe license, and

         11  unenclosed cafe, and he was subsequently approved by

         12  the Board.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Please take your

         14  conversations outside.  We are almost through

         15  today's agenda, and please be respectful to the lone

         16  applicant who sat through since 9:30 this morning.

         17                 MS. WEISS:  Thank you.  He applied

         18  for the outdoor, unenclosed outdoor cafe, and at the

         19  Community Board meeting he was approved as long as

         20  he agreed to remove three tables from 93rd Street,

         21  which there seemed to be some question about, some

         22  problems with that.  They subsequently approved it,

         23  and in May of the same year, this year, I was

         24  present at the Community Board meeting regarding a

         25  liquor license application. It seemed that several
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          2  issues arose regarding the cafe, even though it was

          3  already approved, and some of those issues involved

          4  notice to the community, as well as some complaints

          5  some construction that was going on at the

          6  restaurant.

          7                 At that meeting, unbeknownst to me, I

          8  was kind of shanghighed, I had no idea that there

          9  was any problem at all, and I was subsequently

         10  attacked for about 45 minutes, which I lived

         11  through, and was asked to come back the following

         12  month at the next meeting in June with my client,

         13  and with some information regarding some of these

         14  complaints, and to rehear some information about the

         15  cafe, even though it was already approved.

         16                 In June, I went back to the meeting

         17  expecting to review mostly the liquor license,

         18  however, again, I was a little bit more prepared for

         19  this one, about 25 people showed up regarding the

         20  outdoor cafe.  I was then informed by the Board that

         21  because there was a question about notice, that they

         22  were going to reopen the outdoor cafe issue, reopen

         23  it completely and bring it back to vote.

         24                 As I said, there was about 25

         25  residents there who voiced negative opinions of it,
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          2  again, regarding some of the construction work that

          3  was going on.  After about an hour or so of

          4  discussion, we reached an agreement where it was

          5  asked if my client would voluntarily remove all the

          6  tables from 93rd Street, and just keep the tables on

          7  Third Avenue.  Now there were several restaurants in

          8  the area that also have outdoor cafes, and they are

          9  Third Avenue.  So, at the meeting, my client said,

         10  yes, I want to be a good neighbor, as far as that is

         11  concerned, I will remove the other four tables,

         12  bringing it down, so he totally eliminated seven

         13  tables that were on 93rd Street.  And those tables

         14  actually held about 20 something people.  And so he

         15  eliminated them and he is just keeping the ones on

         16  Third Avenue, the main block, which are 10 tables,

         17  with two people at each table.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I don't mean to

         19  cut you off, but, what was the last agreement you

         20  thought you had with the Community Board in terms of

         21  tables and chairs and their placement?

         22                 MS. WEISS:  Okay, at the meeting they

         23  asked me if my client would sign a notarized letter,

         24  send it to them, and eliminate those tables off

         25  93rd.  I had him sign a letter which stated that he
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          2  would voluntarily removed those additional four

          3  tables from 93rd, and I even included a copy of the

          4  old plan, but with the tables actually crossed off,

          5  and a new plan is being done.

          6                 The final agreement was that just the

          7  tables on 3rd Avenue would be around, 10 tables, 20

          8  people, that would be it.  The Board voted on it at

          9  the time, it was unanimous, they asked the audience,

         10  everybody in the audience agreed.  And as far as I

         11  know, the Board has said to me that everything would

         12  be fine, they would recommend to the City Council

         13  that they had no problem with it.  That was how it

         14  was left.

         15                 Until I found out, when I was in

         16  Florida last week, that that was not it.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  It is not how

         18  you left it.

         19                 MS. WEISS:  Well it was how I left

         20  it.  I believe they sent a letter to the City

         21  Council.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  We actually,

         23  this morning at 9:30, got a number of letters, which

         24  have left us totally confused as to what anybody's

         25  position is on this.  So that is why we are not
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          2  going to be voting on this item today, we will lay

          3  it over until Monday, as well.  Because I am

          4  confused what the Council member's position is, I am

          5  confused what the Community Board's position is,

          6  because I think we have a letter here that now says

          7  the Board wants it referred back to them.  So I

          8  think we are really confused at this point.  And

          9  what I would suggest, you know Peter from the staff.

         10                 MS. WEISS:  I have been dealing with

         11  Peter.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Is between now

         13  and Monday, talk to Peter, Peter will call the

         14  Community Board, we will try an get some sort of a

         15  position out of Council Member Moskowitz who

         16  represents that area, because the letter she sent

         17  means absolutely nothing to any of us, it is so

         18  ambiguous as to yes or no, I don't know what it

         19  means.

         20                 So I think we have got to do some

         21  homework here. You have to do some homework on your

         22  end, stay in touch with staff, because we are in a

         23  quandary, we don't know what the Council member

         24  wants, we don't know what the Community Board says

         25  at this point, and so that is why we are not going
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          2  to take a vote.  And we also do have some people who

          3  are going to speak in opposition.  So we are going

          4  to hear from them, after you speak.

          5                 MS. WEISS:  Okay.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  But at this

          7  point, we are confused.

          8                 MS. WEISS:  Well you just confused

          9  me, because like I said, when I was at the Community

         10  Board meeting they had told me that they were going

         11  to send a letter, and I spoke to Margaret Carey the

         12  other day, and she said that a letter was going to

         13  be sent to the City Council stating that we held up

         14  our end of the bargain.  We sent a letter, a

         15  notarized letter, we are going to eliminate those

         16  tables, and that was the end of story.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Well I think we

         18  can, hopefully, resolve this by Monday, so it

         19  doesn't affect the time table at all.

         20                 MS. WEISS:  Okay.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  So just stay in

         22  touch with Peter, and Peter will call the Community

         23  Board, and we will try an find out what the Council

         24  member's position is, at least, a little clearer,

         25  and we will take the vote on Monday.
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          2                 MS. WEISS:  The other issue had to do

          3  with construction that I have a letter from the

          4  architect actually, that there are two, there may be

          5  several complaints, but there are two outstanding

          6  violations that have, he is working on, and

          7  actually, they are for, one was for weekend work,

          8  and one was for a change in a portion of the

          9  restaurant that he had changed on the plans that

         10  weren't changed.  And they have been subsequently

         11  changed, they have been inspected.  It has been

         12  approved by the Department of Buildings Inspector,

         13  but they need the Chief Engineer and finalize it.

         14  And we are waiting to get a hearing date for two

         15  violations.  But everything as far as the architect

         16  and I am concern, have been cleared up and it is

         17  just the matter of the finalized, the signing off of

         18  the Chief, whatever he is called, the Chief

         19  Inspector or whatever from the Buildings Department.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Okay.

         21                 MS. WEISS:  Right now there is a stop

         22  work order and nobody has been working as far as I

         23  know.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  I

         25  would like to call the people that have signed up to
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          2  speak on this item, Renee Etra, okay.  Is it Alix

          3  Sheaies, Randy Lockard, Celestine Lehmann- Harpt,

          4  Cassie Carter, are you all here?  And I only see

          5  three people, so Vivian Feuer.

          6                 MR. LOCKARD:  May I read Renee Etra's

          7  statement into the record?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  You can hand it

          9  in.

         10                 MR. LOCKARD:  Okay, I will hand it

         11  in.  It is just she waited almost as long as we did.

         12    So, I will hand it in, later.

         13                 My name is Randy Lockard.  And I live

         14  directly above Ecco- La Restaurant, and have since

         15  it was first built. Although there have been

         16  allegations of agreements with the Community Board

         17  and with some of the community members, I am very

         18  concerned about the things that have gone on since

         19  the current owner of Ecco- La has taken over, and

         20  started all this expansion work with numerous

         21  complaints and numerous violations, and several stop

         22  work orders, and several violations based on the

         23  construction crew working through the stop work

         24  orders, just all these different items.  They have

         25  brought plans before the Community Board that did
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          2  not reflect the actual building going on.  The

          3  Community Board was concerned about that.

          4                 We are very concerned as residents of

          5  the building about what is really going on in that

          6  space.  And I feel that a sidewalk cafe permit is a

          7  privilege that is given to business people who

          8  exhibit a certain concern for the regulations and

          9  the sensibilities of the community.  And

         10  unfortunately, we have not seen that, even before

         11  the restaurant is open, we have not seen any of that

         12  from this current owner.  Regardless of the previous

         13  restaurants, or the restaurant's previous owner's

         14  relationship, which was poor with the community, the

         15  current owner has not exhibited a good, and I am

         16  very concerned about granting this application in

         17  any form until he has had an opportunity to prove

         18  himself to be a good business person who cares about

         19  the community.  We don't know what kind of

         20  construction is actually going on in there.  The

         21  architect who is working on this is able to certify

         22  regardless of what the plans are that are actually

         23  written.  We don't know what the actual construction

         24  is, until this master engineer gets in there and

         25  certifies that everything is according to plan, we
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          2  don't know what is going to happen.

          3                 In summation, I hope that the Board

          4  will disapprove this application, because let him

          5  have the opportunity to prove himself a good

          6  business person, a good community member, and then

          7  reapply next year, and see that we cannot come to a

          8  compromise with what works best for the community

          9  and the business person at that time.  He has got a

         10  lot on his plate already, just finishing his

         11  construction.

         12                 Thank you very much.

         13                 MS. CARTER:  My name is Cassie

         14  Carter.  I am here representing the Tenant

         15  Association of 188 East 93rd Street.  And I agree

         16  with Mr. Lockard about the situation with the

         17  restaurant, the fact that they have done repeated,

         18  illegal construction, weekend construction, has

         19  shown very little concern for being good neighbors,

         20  and I am submitting for your consideration a

         21  petition signed by myself and 22 of my neighbors in

         22  the building. We live directly above Ecco- La

         23  Restaurant.  So it is very crucial to us that these

         24  people demonstrate that they are going to be good

         25  neighbors, that they are going to abide by the law,
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          2  and that they are going to be considerate of us, and

          3  that is our main concern.  I think that is all.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  I

          5  was just talking with Peter who is on staff who

          6  handles these sidewalk cafes, and he actually did

          7  catch them violating the stop work order.  The next

          8  speaker.

          9                 MS. LEHMANN- HARPT:  Well the

         10  community meeting on June 1st was attended by - -

         11                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Please identify

         12  yourself for the record?

         13                 MS. LEHMANN- HARPT:  I am sorry.

         14  Celestine Lehmann- Harpt.  I live on E. 93rd Street

         15  very close to Ecco- La. Over 40 people attended on

         16  the June 1st meeting, all of them in opposition to

         17  Ecco- La's expansion.  It was granted its license to

         18  expand and to put the cafe on 93rd Street, because

         19  no one spoke, no one at all showed up from the

         20  neighborhood because no one had known about it,

         21  because someone took down all the signs.

         22                 For this meeting today, I personally

         23  put up signs on all the lightposts, and they were

         24  taken down, not once, but twice.  Now this is,

         25  something is a little fishy here.
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          2                 A cafe on 93rd Street would really,

          3  really wreck that neighborhood.  It would be open

          4  until midnight every day, every night, except on

          5  weekends, it would be open until 1:00 a.m. If you

          6  have ever tried to sleep, when you have to get up

          7  three or four times and go and tell the people could

          8  you turn the music down.  Hey, could you stop, and

          9  we know you are having a good time, but please we

         10  can't sleep.  Our health, our lives are at stake.

         11                 One person at the last meeting got up

         12  and said, I worked long and hard to move into this

         13  nice neighborhood, and this would really just ruin

         14  it for me.

         15                 So I am speaking on behalf of the

         16  community.

         17                 MS. FEUER:  Thank you.  My name is

         18  Vivian Feuer. I am here as a resident of 93rd

         19  Street, but also as, I guess, I should call it

         20  president pro temp of the Brewery Hill Block

         21  Association, which is that street from Lexington to

         22  Third Avenue on 93rd Street.  Our present president,

         23  who should have been here called me.  I have

         24  president before, I have been before this Council

         25  many times over many years, I am sorry to say.
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          2                 We are in opposition to the

          3  application for a sidewalk cafe as an extension of a

          4  300- seat restaurant on a very quiet block.  We feel

          5  that 93rd Street is particularly unsuited, not only

          6  to a 300- seat restaurant in addition to what is

          7  there going around the corner of 93rd Street, but to

          8  the added pedestrian and vehicular traffic of a

          9  sidewalk cafe, also rounding the corner into 93rd

         10  Street itself.  We have an awful lot.  You know that

         11  93rd Street is a big commercial throughway and

         12  entitled of course to be so, this is the City.  But

         13  this is a very small street of low- rise Brownstones

         14  and low- rise and much less expensive apartment

         15  houses.

         16                 And I refer you actually for the

         17  character of the street to an article by Christopher

         18  Grey a year ago in the real estate section of the

         19  New York Times.  It is something worth being

         20  preserved, but is very fragile and very vulnerable.

         21                 There is a particularly narrow

         22  roadway, itself, less, at one time the City wanted

         23  to cut our trees down because 91st Street no longer

         24  was a throughway as an egress from the East River

         25  Drive, and uptown First Avenue.  Because it is now
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          2  like a park between Second and Third Avenue, it

          3  cannot go east, west on 93rd Street, and we have a

          4  lot of traffic that way.

          5                 I can add, if you want to give me

          6  there time.  We also have a school for disabled

          7  children subsidized publicly, I guess, by the

          8  Greenberg Law with many, many small buses.  We just

          9  don't want something on the sidewalk, and we don't

         10  like a 300 seat restaurant, we cannot even conceive

         11  300 seats in that space.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Point is made.

         13                 MS. FEUER:  What?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Your point is

         15  made.

         16                 MS. FEUER:  Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  I

         18  would like to call the representative, you know, for

         19  the applicant back.  Are there anybody else signed

         20  up to speak on this item, otherwise after I question

         21  the representative for the applicant again, I will

         22  close the public hearing.

         23                 Just reintroduce yourself for the

         24  record please?

         25                 MS. WEISS:  My name is Stacy Weiss.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I am very

          3  concerned with the reports that I have heard and the

          4  fact that City Council staff was actually out there

          5  and found the owner of the restaurant violating a

          6  stop work order.  This Committee, this Chair feels

          7  very strongly, actually with what one of the

          8  previous witnesses just testified that it is not a

          9  right to get a sidewalk cafe, it is a privilege.

         10  And a restaurant must certainly be a good neighbor.

         11                 At this point, you know we are going

         12  to check out what the Community Board feels and the

         13  Council member, but I can tell you my inclination

         14  based upon what I have heard, is to deny this

         15  applications.  I will leave the matter open until

         16  Monday, but I can tell you, and you should pass this

         17  onto the owner of the restaurant, it is not a right,

         18  it is a privilege, and when they are not a good

         19  neighbor, I feel very strongly about turning down

         20  these applications.

         21                 Again, this is not at you, but you

         22  are representing your client.  And I think you

         23  better state very clearly that we frown on that sort

         24  of activity.  And when it comes to then granting a

         25  permit for something that is a privilege, we take
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          2  into account all these other circumstances.

          3                 MS. WEISS:  Can I just clarify a

          4  couple of things?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Sure.

          6                 MS. WEISS:  We have taken the tables

          7  off of 93rd, that was testified by one of the

          8  individuals here that that was a problem, but the

          9  tables are no longer there.  There will not be any

         10  table on 93rd.  And it certainly is not a 300- seat

         11  restaurant, that is way exaggerated.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I am not talking

         13  about that. I am talking about violating the

         14  Building Code, I am talking about violating a stop

         15  work order.  To me that is a clear indication that a

         16  property owner doesn't care.  And whenever I hear

         17  that that tells me, well, you know what, you are not

         18  entitled to any other benefit.

         19                 MS. WEISS:  Okay.  No, I agree.  I

         20  will speak to him, and I will make it very clear

         21  that, and I did speak to him yesterday actually, and

         22  I spoke to the architect, and everybody is on the

         23  same page right now as far as that is concerned.  So

         24  I don't believe there has been any work done in the

         25  past, at least, this past week.  And there will not
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          2  be any work done, as far as I am concern.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  I felt the need

          4  to actually state that on the record, and you should

          5  pass that on to your client.

          6                 MS. WEISS:  I will most definitely

          7  talk to my client about that.  Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  That

          9  concludes the agenda.  The meeting is recessed till

         10  Monday at 9:30, I was going to say 7:30, at 9:30

         11  a.m. For the vote on those items.

         12                 (Hearing recessed at 2:45 p.m.)

         13                 (The following testimony was read

         14  into the record.)

         15

         16  Testimony of:

         17  Vivian Balaban

         18  Chelsea for Peace

         19                 My name is Vivian Balaban.  I am

         20  representing the organization Chelsea for Peace.

         21                 I have been living in Chelsea for a

         22  little over three and a half years.  I am incredibly

         23  lucky to have an apartment in Penn South, a co- op

         24  for moderate- and middle- income tenants with very

         25  reasonable rents.  I have lived in other
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          2  neighborhoods, but I just love it here.  This is the

          3  best place to live for me.  I wish there was more

          4  housing like Penn South in Chelsea.  If I didn't

          5  live in Penn South, look at the rents I would be

          6  facing:  A typical one- bedroom apartment is Chelsea

          7  today rents for $2,400 to $3,000 a month.  I could

          8  not afford these rents.

          9                 Chelsea for Peace is an organization

         10  dedicated to peace in the world and in our

         11  neighborhood.  We build coalitions with like- minded

         12  people.  We are against the idea that only rich

         13  people have benefits and special privileges that

         14  allow them to live in luxury housing.

         15                 We believe in diversity in our

         16  neighborhood, and we want to live in a mixed- income

         17  community.

         18                 We do not want to stand by and see

         19  our neighborhood destroyed.  At least 30 percent of

         20  the housing developed in the proposed West Chelsea

         21  Special District should be affordable.

         22                 We are urging the City Council to

         23  vote against any plan, unless there is a significant

         24  amount of permanently affordable housing and 30

         25  percent is what that amount should be.
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          2

          3  Testimony of:

          4  Robert Verdi

          5  Bermuda Limousine International, Inc.

          6                 Good morning.  Thank you for this

          7  opportunity to share my concern regarding the

          8  Proposed Special West Chelsea Rezoning.  I am Robert

          9  Verdi, owner of the property located at 537- 543

         10  West 20th Street (Block 692 Lot 11).  I am here with

         11  Richard Bass, of Herrick, Feinstein LLP.

         12                 My property is approximately 9,200

         13  square feet and has a 3- story, 100 percent lot

         14  coverage garage.  My family's business, Bermuda

         15  Limousine International, Inc., operates out of the

         16  garage.  We have been in business since 1941.  The

         17  garage is sandwiched between two larger buildings,

         18  six and eleven stories, and is across the street

         19  from an eight- story corrections facility.

         20                 The proposed zoning creates a problem

         21  if I want to redevelop my property.  As presently

         22  proposed, my property will be split into two

         23  incompatible zoning districts, C6- 3 and M1- 5,

         24  which contain different use and bulk regulations.

         25  The proposed zoning map creates an unnecessary
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          2  hardship for the reuse or redevelopment of the

          3  property.

          4                 I was told by City Planning that

          5  under the proposed zoning, I could develop an office

          6  building, I can do that today under the current

          7  zoning.  However, there is no market for office

          8  buildings with small floorplates located far from

          9  mass transit.  I am not alone.  There are 15 other

         10  properties with the same problem.

         11                 Therefore, I respectfully request

         12  that we find a way in which either the proposed C6-

         13  3 zoning district boundary be extended to include

         14  the eastern boundary of our property as set forth on

         15  the attached map or that a discretionary process be

         16  created which would enable me the opportunity to

         17  propose a development that meets the City's

         18  objective of more housing and art related retail.

         19                 Drawing straight lines on a map may

         20  work on paper, but reality on the ground should also

         21  be taken into account when drawing zoning district

         22  boundaries.

         23                 We are requesting a minor, common

         24  sense amendment to the proposed zoning district

         25  boundaries.  It is my understanding that rezoning
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          2  the area is supposed to bring change, the current

          3  City proposal will do the opposite and determined

          4  any development on 16 properties in the study area.

          5  I hope you will be supportive in solving this

          6  problem.

          7                 Thank you.

          8

          9  Testimony of:

         10  George Haikalis

         11  President

         12  Institute for Rational Urban Mobility, Inc.

         13                 The Institute for Rational Urban

         14  Mobility, Inc. (IRUM) is a New York City not- for-

         15  profit corporation concerned with reducing motor

         16  vehicle use and improving the livability of New York

         17  City and other dense urban areas.  IRUM supports

         18  efforts to preserve all or part of the High Line,

         19  the disuse elevated rail freight line that extends

         20  along Manhattan's Far West Side from 33rd Street to

         21  Ganesvoort Street.  This segment is an important

         22  remnant of New York City's industrial heritage and

         23  merits consideration as a landmark.

         24                 The proposed zoning changes will help

         25  to make this preservation feasible and IRUM supports
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          2  them.

          3                 IRUM has been advancing a citizens

          4  initiative, vision 42, calling for the restoration

          5  of a river- to- river crosstown light rail transit

          6  line on 42nd Street in an auto- free boulevard.

          7  Surface light rail transit is readily extendable,

          8  and a second phase could well be an extension south

          9  and east along 34th Street, forming a loop in

         10  Midtown.  This loop would interface with the High

         11  Line at 34th Street and 12th Avenue. IRUM urges the

         12  City Council to carefully consider light rail

         13  options as part of development proposals for the Far

         14  West Midtown area.

         15

         16  Testimony of:

         17  Eva Moskowitz

         18  Council Member, 4th District

         19                 Dear Council Member Avella,

         20                 I am writing in regards to the

         21  sidewalk cafe applications for Ecco- La Restaurant

         22  at 1660 Third Avenue in my district.  As is my

         23  universal practice, I call up sidewalk cafe

         24  applications when the local Community Board requests

         25  that I do so.  Community Board 8 asked that I call

                                                            274

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

          2  up this application for review in a May 23, 2005

          3  letter.  Please find this letter enclosed.

          4                 My office has received complaints

          5  from the Brewery Hill Block Association, from the

          6  tenants of 188 East 93rd Street, and from numerous

          7  other area residents.  Over 20 area residents

          8  attended the Street Life Committee meeting of

          9  Community Board 8 on June 1st to voice their

         10  opposition to this application.

         11                 It is also my understanding that over

         12  20 Department of Buildings violations have been

         13  issued for this location.  In addition, construction

         14  continued during a stop work order.

         15                 Please consider the numerous

         16  complaints my office has received, the large number

         17  of violations, and the fact that construction

         18  continued during a stop work order when making your

         19  decision.  I trust that both the Subcommittee on

         20  Zoning and Franchises and the Land Use Committee

         21  will make the appropriate decision after hearing the

         22  testimony of the public and examining the evidence

         23  associated with this sidewalk application.

         24                 Sincerely,

         25                 Eva Moskowitz
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          2                 Council Member 4th District,

          3  Manhattan

          4

          5  Testimony of:

          6  Richard Bass

          7  Senior Real Estate Analyst

          8  Herrick, Feinstein LLP

          9                 Dear Madam Chair Burden:

         10                 In response to the Modified Proposed

         11  Zoning Map Amendments and to questions from

         12  Commissioners regarding the split lot concerns we

         13  had previously identified, we wish to bring to your

         14  attention that our client's property is still

         15  negatively impacted by the split lot condition that

         16  will be created if the Zoning Map Amendment is

         17  adopted as proposed.  Additionally, the existing

         18  split lot regulations impedes the redevelopment of

         19  the site.  As a result, the Commission's effort to

         20  foster redevelopment in the West Chelsea area will

         21  not succeed at the site, as well as the other split

         22  lot sties, unless the Proposed Zoning Map is further

         23  amended or a discretionary review process is

         24  created.

         25                 The intent of the Proposed West
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          2  Chelsea Rezoning is to provide opportunities for new

          3  residential and commercial development, facilitate

          4  the reuse of the High Line, and enhance the Zoning

          5  Map does not accomplish these goals in respect to

          6  the site.  The site, which could have been developed

          7  as office space pursuant to the existing zoning,

          8  will not be developed as office space pursuant to

          9  the proposed zoning because there is no market for

         10  office space at this location.  Therefore, the City

         11  will lose an opportunity to see the replacement of a

         12  limo garage use with a mixed- residential use.

         13                 Therefore, we urge the Commission to

         14  modify the proposed West Chelsea action to either:

         15                 1.  Amend the proposed zoning map so

         16  that zoning district lines follow tax lot lines and

         17  therefore avoids the creation of split lot

         18  conditions, or

         19                 2.  Create zoning text in the Special

         20  West Clinton District Plan that would permit the

         21  district boundary to be relocated so that the zoning

         22  lot would be regulated by only one zoning district.

         23                 Zoning is a tool in which to

         24  articulate a vision for an area.  To permit the

         25  split lot condition created by the proposed Plan
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          2  will maintain the status quo, will miss an

          3  opportunity to respond to the City's housing crisis,

          4  and will fail to facilitate the implementation of

          5  the City's and community's articulated vision.

          6  Therefore, we urge the adoption of a minor amendment

          7  to the Plan.

          8                 Sincerely,

          9                 Richard Bass

         10                 Senior Real Estate Analyst

         11

         12                 Dear Madam Borough President:

         13                 Herrick, Feinstein LLP is

         14  representing Robert Verdi, President of the Bermuda

         15  Limousine International, Inc., which is located at

         16  537- 543 West 20th Street, Block 692 Lot 11 (the

         17   "Site").  We appreciate this opportunity to share

         18  our concerns regarding the proposed West Chelsea

         19  Rezoning and how it impacts the Site.

         20                 This Site is approximately 9,200

         21  square feet and is presently occupied by a 3- story,

         22  100 percent lot coverage garage building containing

         23  approximately 27.600 square feet.  The Site is

         24  sandwiched between two larger buildings, six and

         25  eleven stories, and is across the street from an 8-
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          2  story corrections facility.

          3                 The Site is presently used as a

          4  garage for Mr. Verdi's family's business, Bermuda

          5  Limousine International, Inc., which has 100

          6  employees and 60 cars.  The business was established

          7  in 1941.

          8                 The existing building, built in 1933,

          9  does not lend itself for an adaptive reuse for as-

         10  of- right uses pursuant to the current zoning, nor

         11  does market conditions permit demolition of the

         12  building and construction of a new building.

         13                 As presently proposed in the rezoning

         14  action, the Site will be split into two incompatible

         15  zoning districts, C6- 3 and M1- 5, which contain

         16  different use and bulk regulations (see attached

         17  map, which details that the lot is split diagonally

         18  from the NW corner to the SE corner of the Site).

         19  The existing NYC Zoning Resolution (ZR) regulations

         20  for split lots does not permit the redevelopment of

         21  the Site.  The proposed zoning map creates an

         22  unnecessary hardship for any reuse or redevelopment

         23  of the property.  As detailed below, drawing

         24  straight lines on a zoning map, absent consideration

         25  of physical reality on the ground, creates economic
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          2  hardship prohibiting the development of the Site.

          3                 Community Board #4 (CB 4), in their

          4  ULURP response to Amanda Burden, dated February 28,

          5  2005, suggested that the

          6  C6- 3 Zoning District, along Eleventh Avenue between

          7  West 18th and West 22nd Street, be mapped 100' wide

          8  instead of the 150' proposed by the Department of

          9  City Planning (DCP).

         10                 Though we understand the reasoning

         11  behind the CB's position regarding the reduction of

         12  the width of the C6- 3 Zoning District, based on

         13  physical conditions specific to the block between

         14  West 20th and 21st streets, the CB's stated goals

         15  and objectives will not be accomplished, on this

         16  block, by reducing the District width by 50'.  For

         17  example:

         18                 The Site is a 3- story building,

         19  which will continue to function as a garage; it does

         20  not make economic sense to demolish this structure

         21  in order to construct a complying building that

         22  conforms with permitted zoning.

         23                 Lot 57 will not be permitted to be

         24  developed due to the restrictions of the ZR split

         25  lot rules;
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          2                 Lot 7 is already built- out to almost

          3  a 5 FAR.

          4                 The other blocks that would be

          5  affected by the CB's suggested zoning district

          6  reduction could be developed due to the soft- site

          7  conditions found on those blocks.

          8                 As requested, in response to January

          9  6, 2005 testimony presented at CB 4's ULURP hearing,

         10  the Plan was analyzed regarding the creation of

         11  split zoning lots.

         12                 Twenty- two lots were found that will

         13  be split by zoning district boundaries (see attached

         14  Block/Lot Chart): Sixteen lots where the zoning

         15  district permitted uses are not compatible (M1- 5

         16  and C6- 3 or C6- 3A); and six lots where the zoning

         17  district permitted uses are compatible (C6- 2, C6-

         18  2A, C6- 3, C6- 3A, and C6- 4).

         19                 The following is an analysis of the

         20  affected lots:

         21                 Non- Compatible Zoning Districts

         22                 Of the 16 affected lots:

         23                 Ten lots are bisected diagonally by

         24  proposed zoning district lines;

         25                 Six lots would be regulated pursuant
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          2  to the existing split lot rules (ZR 77011);

          3                 Two lots are under the High Line;

          4                 Two lots aerosol presently built- out

          5  (1 lot is built- out in the proposed C6- 3, but has

          6  development potential in the M1- 5);

          7                 One lot is primarily in the M1- 5;

          8                 Six lots, with redevelopment

          9  potential, are negatively impacted by the proposed

         10  split lot zoning designation, which will inhibit

         11  redevelopment.

         12                 Compatible Zoning Districts

         13                 Of the six affected lots:

         14                 All six lots have redevelopment

         15  potential, though made more difficult by proposed

         16  split zoning designation.

         17                 Options to Address Split Lot

         18  Conditions for Non Compatible Zoning Districts

         19                 There are two option to address the

         20  split lot condition by the proposed rezoning action:

         21                 1.  Amend the proposed zoning map so

         22  that zoning district lines follow tax lot lines and

         23  therefore avoids the creation of split lot

         24  conditions.

         25                 2.  Create zoning text in the Special
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          2  West Clinton District Plan that would permit the

          3  district boundary to be relocated so that the zoning

          4  lot would be regulated by only one zoning district.

          5                 CB 4's Proposal

          6                 Five lots, with redevelopment

          7  potential, are negatively impacted by the CB's

          8  proposed split lot zoning designation, which will

          9  inhibit redevelopment.

         10                 Requested Alternative

         11                 Therefore, we respectfully request

         12  that the proposed C6- 3 zoning district boundary for

         13  the block between West 20th and West 21st Streets be

         14  extended to include the eastern boundary of the Site

         15  as set forth on the attached map.  Drawing straight

         16  lines on a map may work on paper, but reality on the

         17  ground should also be taken into account when

         18  drawing zoning district boundaries.

         19                 Conclusion

         20                 The stated intent of the Plan (as

         21  proposed by DCP and supported by CB 4) is to provide

         22  opportunities for new residential and commercial

         23  development, facilitate the reuse of the High Line

         24  elevated rail line as a unique linear open space,

         25  and enhance the neighborhood's thriving art gallery
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          2  district; the proposed zoning district boundaries

          3  severely and unnecessarily compromised the Plan's

          4  intent.  If the split lot condition, created by the

          5  proposed Plan, is not addressed, these lots will

          6  likely not be redeveloped in accordance with the

          7  vision for the area.  Therefore, we urge you to

          8  support a minor, common sense amendment to the Plan.

          9                 Sincerely,

         10                 Richard Bass

         11                 Senior Real Estate Analyst.

         12                 (Hearing concluded at 3:30 p.m.)
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          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, PAT WTULICH, do hereby certify

         10  that the foregoing is a true and accurate transcript

         11  of the within proceeding.

         12                 I further certify that I am not

         13  related to any of the parties to this action by

         14  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         15  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         16                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         17  set my hand this 15th day of June 2005.
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